DEVELOPMENT OF SOLID SOLUTION MATERIALS FOR SOLAR ENERGY CONVERSION

by

KYUREON LEE

B.S., Sogang Universiy – South Korea, 2007

M.S., Sogang University – South Korea, 2009

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of the University of Colorado in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry

This thesis entitled:

Development of Solid Solution Materials for Solar Energy Conversion written by Kyureon Lee has been approved for the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry

Chair: Gordana Dukovic

Nathan R. Neale

Date_____

The final copy of this thesis has been examined by the signatories, and we find that both the content and the form meet acceptable presentation standards of scholarly work in the above mentioned discipline.

Lee, Kyureon (Ph.D., Chemistry and Biochemistry)

Development of Solid Solution Materials for Solar Energy Conversion Thesis directed by Assistant Professor Gordana Dukovic

Of the many efforts to develop new sustainable and renewable energy resources, hydrogen production from solar driven water splitting has been intensely explored. For this application, it is essential to find and develop semiconductor materials that are able to generate visible light-induced charge carriers at energies suitable for water splitting, which is the ultimate goal of the projects in this dissertation.

A bulk scale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$, solid solution of GaN and ZnO, is a promising photocatalyst for overall water splitting under visible illumination. Even though it exhibits composition-dependent visible absorption, the value of *x* (ZnO content) that can be obtained for the bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ is limited in the conventional synthetic route. Thus, it was desirable to develop a new synthetic route for $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with a wide range of *x* values in order to investigate the potential of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ in solar energy absorption. In addition, nanoscale semiconductors generally show better photocatalytic properties than their bulk counterparts in many aspects. The work described in Chapter 2 and 3 details the synthesis, reaction mechanism, and structural and optical characterizations of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with a wide range of compositions. We examined how the band gap depends on composition and observed a minimum of 2.25 eV at *x*= 0.87. Finally, we find that $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals exhibit photoelectrochemical water oxidation activity that is higher than that of bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with the same composition. Cobalt mixed-metal spinel oxides, $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$, have been predicted to exhibit favorable properties as photocatalysts for solar energy conversion. Chapter 4 focuses on the synthesis and structural and optical characterizations of $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ with a range of $0 \le x \le$ 1. UV-vis absorbance data revealed that the absorption onset energies decreased monotonically with increasing *x*. Finally, the photocatalytic activities were evaluated via photodegradation of methyl orange. Remarkably, low energy (<2.5 eV) ligand-field transitions contributed between 46–72% of the photoactivity of $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$. This thesis is dedicated to my parents.

Acknowledgements

First of all I would like to express my thanks to my advisor Prof. Gordana Dukovic for her careful and friendly supervision, support, and comments I could learn a lot during my entire graduate studies. It has been a great pleasure working with you. I would also like to thank my second advisor Dr. Nate Neale for giving me an opportunity to work in NREL and teaching me various research skills. I would also like to thank my thesis committee, Prof. Arthur Nozik, Carl Koval, and Dan Feldheim. Thank you for your dedication to my progress and for providing honest and positive feedback.

Secondly, I would also like to thank all of the members of the Dukovic Group, Chi-Hung Chuang, Yinggang Lu, Katherine Shinopoulos, Bryan Tienes, Molly Wilker, Kyle Schnitzenbaumer, Amanda Grennell, Tais Labrador, Hayden Hamby, James Utterback, Orion Pearce, Leah Hall, and Marta Sulima. I could not have asked for better colleagues.

Finally and most importantly, I really want to dedicate this dissertation to my family. Without their support, I cannot come here and finish my Ph.D. studies. My parents, Hanjong and Youngsoon, my brother Kyumin, and his wife Eunjung have always been supportive throughout my entire life and encouraging me to continue my education. Now, it is time to do the role for you.

vi

Table of Contents

List of Tablesxi
List of figuresxii
List of schemesxviii
Chapter 1. Introduction
1.1 Motivation1
1.2 Background2
1.2.1 Visible light driven overall water splitting
1.2.2 Photocatalytic and photoelectrochemical water splitting
1.2.3 Common deficiencies of single semiconductors
1.2.4 Solid solution and Vegard's law
1.2.5 Solid solution of GaN and ZnO, $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$
1.2.6 Cobalt based mixed metal spinel oxide, CoM_2O_4
1.3 Summary and Outline of Dissertation16
1.4 References
Chapter 2. $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals: Visible Absorbers with Tunable Composition and
Absorption Spectra
2.1 Introduction
2.2 Results and Discussion
2.2.1 Synthesis of nanocrystalline starting precursors and $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$
2.2.2 Role of nitridation temperature

2.2.3 Control of oxy(nitride) composition.	31
2.2.4 Particle crystallinity.	35
2.2.5 Optical spectra as a function of composition	36
2.3 Conclusion	38
2.4 Experimental	39
2.4.1 Chemicals	39
2.4.2 Synthesis of ZnGa ₂ O ₄ nanocrystals	39
2.4.3 Synthesis of ZnO nanocrystals	39
2.4.4 Ligand exchange procedure for ZnGa ₂ O ₄ nanocrystals	40
2.4.5 Synthesis of nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$.	40
2.4.6 Characterization.	41
2.5 References	42
Chapter 3. Synthesis and Characterization of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals with a Wide R	lange
of Compositions	46
3.1 Introduction	46
3.2 Results and Discussion	49
3.2.1 Formation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals	49
3.2.2 $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with a broad range of compositions	58
3.2.3 PEC activity of bulk and nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$	66
3.3 Conclusions	70
3.4 Experimental	71
3.4.1 $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystal synthesis.	71
3.4.2 Characterization.	71

3.4.3 Fabrication of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)/FTO$ Electrodes
3.4.4 Measurement of Visible Light Induced PEC Current from $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Zn_x)$
$_{x}O_{x})/FTO$ Electrodes
3.5 References
Chapter 4. Synthesis, Optical, and Photocatalytic Properties of Cobalt Mixed-Metal Spinel
Oxides $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Results and Discussion
4.2.1 Single-source (ss) route to bulk spinel oxides, ss-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ ($x=0, 0.5$, and
1)
4.2.2 Multi-source (ms) route to nano and bulk spinel oxides, ms-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ ($x =$
0, 0.25, 0.50, 0.75, and 1)
4.2.3 Optical properties of $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ materials
4.2.4 Photocatalytic degradation of methyl orange (MO)
4.3 Conclusions
4.4 Experimental
4.4.1 Chemicals
4.4.2 Preparation of [Ga(O ^t Bu) ₃] ₂ 101
4.4.3 Synthesis of single-source (ss) molecular precursors, $[Co{M(O^tBu)_4}_2]$ (M= Al
or Ga):
4.4.4 Single-source (ss) route to bulk ss- CoM_2O_4 (M= Al or Ga) 101
4.4.5 Multi-source route (ms) to nanoscale ms- CoM_2O_4 (M= Al or Ga) and ms-
$Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ (x= 0.25, 0.5, and 0.75) nanocrystals

4.4.6 Photocatalytic activity test	
4.4.7 Recyclability and stability test of the photocatalysts	
4.4.8 Photodegradation of phenol	103
4.4.9 Characterization	
4.5 References	105
Chapter 5. Conclusion	
Bibliography	

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Lattice parameters (a and c) of GaN and ZnO.12

List of figures

Figure 1.1 A plot of AM 1.5 Global spectral irradiance. Further details on the spectrum are
available at http://rredc.nrel.gov/solar/spectra/am1.5/2
Figure 1.2 Schematic illustration and energy diagram of the heterogeneous photocatalytic water
splitting in the presence of a particulate semiconductor4
Figure 1.3 Schematic energy diagrams for a PEC cell system. The process of hydrogen and
oxygen production for (a) n-type and (b) p-type semiconductors are shown
Figure 1.4 Positions of the valence band edge and conduction band edge for (a) general metal
oxide semiconductors, (b) visible absorbing metal oxide semiconductors, and (c) non-oxide
semiconductors
Figure 1.5 Schematic energy diagram of water splitting based on two-step photoexcitation (Z-
scheme)9
Figure 1.6 (a) Ideal behavior of Vegard's law. (b) Positive and (c) Negative departure from the
ideal behavior11
Figure 1.7 Proposed band structures of $CoAl_2O_4$, $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$, and $CoGa_2O_4$

Figure 2.1 Nanocrystalline starting materials for (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) synthesis. (a) Low resolution TEM image of ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals. (b) Low resolution TEM image of ZnO nanocrystals.
(c) Powder XRD pattern of ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals. (d) Powder XRD pattern for ZnO nanocrystals.

- Figure 3.2 (a) Powder XRD patterns of the products from nitridation of a starting mixture with Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39 for 0–16 hours at 650 °C. (b) Area ratio of (400) spinel peak to (100) wurtzite peak (blue) and position of (100) peak of wurtzite (red). (c) Values of Zn/(Zn+Ga).
 (d) Values of O/(O+N). (e) ADF-STEM image of the product after 10 hours of nitridation.

- Figure 3.8 Low magnification TEM images of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x), (*x*=0.06, 0.24, 0.91, and 0.98).

- **Figure 3.11** Band gap determination of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ from (a) fitting the below-band gap absorption features for *x*=0.42 sample. (b-j) Tauc plots of $(\alpha hv)^2$ against *hv*. (k) Band gap

- **Figure 4.4** Powder X-ray diffraction patterns of (a) ms-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ nanocrystals and (b) annealed ms-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ at 1000 °C for 1 hour. (c) Lattice parameters, a, determined by the (311) reflection against Ga content (*x*). (d) Domain size of ms-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ nanocrystals, annealed (1000 °C, 1h) ss- and ms- Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ calculated using Debye-Scherrer equation.

Figure 4.5 Transmission electron micrographs of the ms-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ nanoparticles, $x=0$ (a),
x=0.5 (b), and $x=1$ (c). Scanning electron micrographs of the annealed ms-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ ,
x=0 (d), $x=0.5$ (e), and $x=1$ (f)
Figure 4.6 Diffuse reflectance spectra of annealed (1000 °C, 1 h): (a) ss-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ ; (b) ms-
$Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ with varying x; (c) absorption onsets as a function of x; (d) suggested band
structure of $\text{Co}(\text{Al}_{1-x}\text{Ga}_x)_2\text{O}_4$
Figure 4.7 (a) UV-vis absorbance spectra of ms-Co(Al _{1-x} Ga _x) ₂ O ₄ nanocrystals with varying x. (b)
Absorption onsets as a function of Ga content <i>x</i>
Figure 4.8 (a) Photodegradations of MO with annealed ms- or ss-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ at pH 3 over
6 h illumination. (b) pH effect on photodegradation of MO with (red) and without (blue)
annealed ms-Co($Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5}$) ₂ O ₄) under 4 h of illumination. (c) Photodegradation of MO with
annealed ms-Co(Al _{0.5} Ga _{0.5}) ₂ O ₄ at pH 3 under full spectrum solar simulated illumination (red,
w/ AM1.5G filter) and visible light irradiation (blue) using a AM1.5G filter and a 495 nm
long pass filter. (d) Recycling experiment showing the photodegradation rate of MO at pH 3
under visible illumination is retained when using the same annealed ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$
sample for 3 fresh MO solutions94
Figure 4.9 UV-vis absorbance spectra of methyl orange (MO) solutions after various times at pH
3 under AM1.5G illumination in the presence of (a) ss-Co(Al _{0.5} Ga _{0.5}) ₂ O ₄ (b) ms-
$Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$
Figure 4.10 UV-vis absorbance spectra of methyl orange (MO) in the presence of ms-
Co(Al _{0.5} Ga _{0.5}) ₂ O ₄ at (a) pH 3 (b) pH 5 (c) pH 7, and (d) pH 9 under AM1.5G illumination.96
Figure 4.11 Spectral profiles employed in the MO degradation studies using a Xe lamp with
(black) AM1.5G filter or (red) AM1.5G and 495 nm longpass filter

List of schemes

Copyright

All images, figures, and illustrations are the work of the author unless otherwise noted. Text and figures are Copyright 2015 Kyureon Lee unless otherwise noted.

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 Motivation

Nowadays our global energy consumption is increasing sharply due to the fast expansion of industry and growth of the world population.^{1,2} However, it is expected that the current energy resources depending on fossil fuels will be depleted in the near future, although there are disagreements on the exact time.³ In addition, the use of fossil fuels produces green house gas (CO₂) and noxious gases such as NOx and SOx, contributing to global warming and air pollution, respectively.^{4,6} It is imperative to find clean, sustainable and renewable energy resources such as solar, wind, and geothermal energy, etc.⁷ Among the alternatives, solar energy has drawn a lot of interest due to its enormous power on the earth.⁸ The annual amount of human energy consumption can be delivered by the sunlight in one hour.^{1,7} Thus, a lot of efforts have been devoted to converting solar energy into useful forms.^{7,9}

Producing hydrogen from water splitting is an intriguing class of solar technology, as hydrogen is a clean and highly energy dense fuel.¹⁰ In this process, the solar energy is stored into chemical bonds similar to photosynthesis, which converts carbon dioxide to sugar. This is in contrast with the photovoltaic system which requires a separate energy-storing technology to overcome a temporal variation of solar energy. Water splitting is a non-spontaneous reaction, but can be driven by solar energy with suitable semiconductor materials that can utilize sunlight. In 1972 Fujishima and Honda first demonstrated the transformation of solar energy into hydrogen fuel from photoelectrochemical (PEC) water splitting over a single crystal of rutile TiO₂ under ultraviolet (UV) irradiation.¹¹ After this pioneering work many semiconductors have been studied

for water splitting while considering the conversion efficiency, low cost, and stability.¹² However, most of them have suffered from their inherent deficiencies. For instance, TiO_2 meets the fundamental criteria of suitable electronic properties to transfer solar energy into water molecules to break its chemical bonds. However, it has a wide band gap of 3.2 eV, which allows it to absorb a small fraction of the solar spectrum in the UV region, leading to low conversion efficiency (See Figure 1.1). Thus, scientists have been attempting to find or design new semiconductors to improve the efficiency of solar energy conversion.



Figure 1.1 A plot of AM 1.5 Global spectral irradiance. Further details on the spectrum are available at http://rredc.nrel.gov/solar/spectra/am1.5/.

1.2 Background

This dissertation mainly focuses on the synthesis of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ and $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ and on studying structural and absorption properties of these two solid solution materials that have been expected or predicted to exhibit potentially promising properties as photocatalysts in water splitting. In this section, some background knowledge on water splitting, a solid solution, and the synthesized materials in this dissertation are briefly reviewed.

1.2.1 Visible light driven overall water splitting

Overall water splitting is the sum of two half reactions – hydrogen and oxygen evolution. The overall reaction of water splitting into hydrogen and oxygen and each half reaction in acidic media are described below:

Overall :	$2H_2O \rightarrow 2H_2 + O_2$; $\Delta G^0 = 238 \text{ kJ/mol or } 1.23 \text{ eV}$
Reduction :	$2H^+ + 2e^- \rightarrow H_2 (0 \text{ eV vs. NHE})$
Oxidation :	$2H_2O + 4h^+ \rightarrow O_2 + 4H^+ (1.23 \text{ eV vs. NHE})$

The change in Gibbs free energy of the overall water splitting is positive, so it is thermodynamically uphill and requires external driving energy (> 1.23 eV) for the reaction to occur. If the reaction could be driven by solar energy, it could address the demands for clean, renewable, and sustainable energy resources. The key idea in solar driven water splitting is employing semiconductor materials that can utilize sun light to drive the two half reactions.

Semiconductors can be characterized by their band gap (1–3.5 eV), which is the energy spacing between the valence band (the highest energy band filled with electrons) and the conduction band (the lowest energy empty band). The electrons in the valence band can cross the band gap to the conduction band when the semiconductor absorbs light with energy higher than the band gap. This results in photo-generated charge carriers – electrons in conduction band and holes in valence band. As indicated in the half reactions above, the protons can be reduced with the electrons having a more negative potential than 1.23 eV (vs. NHE). The holes can oxidize water molecules when their potential is more positive than 0 eV (vs. NHE). Therefore, the band gap of the semiconductor and the positions of each band edge have to satisfy the following requirements in order to generate charge carriers under visible illumination and have them thermodynamically favorable for the two half reactions:

- The band gap must exceed 1.23 eV to compensate for the required external driving energy for water splitting. At the same time, the band gap has to be small enough to absorb visible range of solar irradiation.
- The energy level of the conduction band edge must be higher than the reduction potential of the protons in order for the electron-transfer from the conduction band to the protons to take place.
- The energy level of the valence band edge must be lower than the oxidation potential of water for the hole transfer from the valence band to water molecules to take place.

1.2.2 Photocatalytic and photoelectrochemical water splitting

There are two main experimental approaches that have been investigated to achieve solar driven water splitting using semiconductor materials; photocatalytic and photoelectrochemical (PEC) water splitting.



Figure 1.2 Schematic illustration and energy diagram of the heterogeneous photocatalytic water splitting in the presence of a particulate semiconductor.

Figure 1.2 describes the reaction process of photocatlytic water splitting. In this system the semiconductor (photocatalyst) is a fine powder that is suspended in aqueous solution.¹³ After

light absorption upon the principles discussed above, the photo generated electrons and holes migrate to the particle surface on which they drive the hydrogen evolution and water oxidation, respectively. The electrons and holes may also recombine in a very short period of time before reaching the surface, which releases energy in the form of heat or photons and causes a loss in conversion efficiency. Having a smaller particle size of photocatalyst could benefit efficiency by decreasing the distance of the migration of carriers and reducing the probability of charge recombination. Since impurities and defects in the semiconductor can provide a recombination site, pure and highly crystalline photocatalysts are desired to avoid recombination. Photocatalytic water spitting is based on the particulate semiconductor materials dispersed in aqueous solution, whereas PEC water splitting requires the use of a conductive substrate and wire connections. From the viewpoint of large-scale hydrogen production, the photocatalytic system has advantages with its simplicity and low cost over the PEC system.¹⁴ In addition, powdered photocatalysts are encouraging when pursuing new materials since there are many synthetic strategies reported to control the particle properties such as size and morphology.



Figure 1.3 Schematic energy diagrams for a PEC cell system. The process of hydrogen and oxygen production for (a) n-type and (b) p-type semiconductors are shown.

Figure 1.3a and b depict the schematic diagram of PEC water splitting cells based on single-component semiconductors, n-type and p-type semiconductors, respectively. The PEC cell typically consists of a working electrode (photoanode for n-type semiconductor and photocathode for p-type semiconductor), counter electrode (e.g. Pt metal), and an external circuit between the two electrodes. A reference electrode can also be employed to determine the potential values with respect to the reference electrode. The working electrode is typically a semiconductor deposited on a conductive and transparent substrate such as indium tin oxide (ITO) or fluorine doped tin oxide (FTO). When the working electrode is immersed in an electrolyte solution, charge transfer occurs at the interface between the semiconductor and the electrolyte so that the Fermi level of the semiconductor reaches an equilibrium with the redox potential of the electrolyte.¹⁵ The charge transfer produces an electric field at the interface between the semiconductor and the electrolyte, which is the key feature for effective photo generated charge separation. In the PEC cell with an n-type semiconductor electrode, the semiconductor donates electrons to the electrolyte because the Fermi level is typically more negative than the reduction potential of the electrolyte, leading to a positively charged region within the semiconductor (space charge region) and an upward band bending as shown in Figure 1.3a. Upon illumination with higher energy than the band gap, photogenerated holes move to the surface to oxidize water while the electrons are transferred to a counter electrode through an external circuit to drive the hydrogen production. On the other hand, for the PEC cell with p-type semiconductor, the Fermi level is generally lower than the redox potential and hence the semiconductor accepts electrons from the electrolyte to attain equilibrium. This generates negative charges in the space charge region and downward band bending as shown in Figure 1.3b. As opposed to the case of the n-type semiconductor, the photogenerated electrons reduce

protons on the surface of the semiconductor while water is oxidized by holes on the counter electrode. The single-component PEC cells (n-type or p-type) allow one to characterize fundamental properties of materials. For example, the potential of the band positions can be determined using the PEC system. Understanding the materials can provide directions for further improvement.

Alternatively, in practice, both n-type and p-type semiconductors can be connected in series instead of using a Pt counter electrode. By constructing the tandem system, semiconductors having unfavorable band positions for overall water splitting and/or small band gaps (<1.23 eV) can be employed, which drives water splitting without external bias (described later) and provides an increase in visible light absorption.¹⁶⁻¹⁹

Although the external electric setup required in PEC water splitting costs more than the simple photocatytic system, it has several advantages. Firstly, a power supply can be employed to apply an external voltage to the electrodes. Regardless of the type of semiconductor, the potential of electrons on the counter electrode is identical to the Fermi level of the semiconductor, and it can be moved by applying an external voltage.²⁰ Thus, when the electrons on the counter electrode are not energetic enough to drive the redox reactions, the external voltage can be applied to compensate for the potential deficiency. Another advantage is that hydrogen and oxygen can be produced separately from each electrode, which, unlike the photocatalytic method, does not require gas separation. Moreover, the separate gas production alleviates the safety concerns with producing the reactive gases in the same chamber.¹⁴ Also, the electrochemical method enables the determination of the efficiency of the materials accurately.¹⁴

In Chapter 3, PEC experiments were conducted to study the nano scale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ in comparison with the bulk $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$.

1.2.3 Common deficiencies of single semiconductors

Since the first demonstration of water splitting by Fujishima and Honda¹¹, various metal oxide semiconductors have been investigated for solar driven water splitting due to their photo-responsive properties and high resistivity against photocorrosion.²¹ However, most metal oxide semiconductors such as TiO₂ and ZnO can utilize only the UV range of solar irradiation due to their intrinsic wide band gap. In typical metal oxides, the upper valence bands, which consist predominantly of O 2p orbitals, are located at deeply positive potential (more positive than 3 eV vs. NHE at pH 0).²² This causes the inherent wide band gaps of metal oxides, and consequently they are responsive to only UV light. Since UV light accounts for only 5 % of solar irradiation while the visible light contributes 50%, the wide band gap leads to a low solar to hydrogen conversion efficiency (Figure 1.1 and 1.4a).



Figure 1.4 Positions of the valence band edge and conduction band edge for (a) general metal oxide semiconductors, (b) visible absorbing metal oxide semiconductors, and (c) non-oxide semiconductors. Redox potentials for the water splitting half reactions with respect to the normal hydrogen electrode (NHE) are also indicated.

Although a few metal oxides such as WO₃ have narrow band gaps matched with visible light, their valence band edges are still too low in energy and conduction band edges are located at a potential below the hydrogen reduction potential, which is inappropriate for hydrogen production (Figure 1.4b).²³ Some II/VI, III/V, and group IV materials have the appropriate band energy levels and appear to be suitable for overall water splitting under visible light (Figure 1.4c).²⁴ However, these materials generally have issues with photocorrosion.²⁵ For example, the chalcogen anions (S²⁻ and Se²⁻) in metal chalcogenides (e.g., CdS and CdSe) are oxidized more easily than water, resulting in degradation of the photocatalysts themselves.^{26,27} Gerischer has studied the thermodynamics of reductive and oxidative decomposition potentials are located outside the bandgap.²⁵ In conclusion, it is challenging for single semiconductor materials to satisfy all the requirements: visible responsive band gap, stability, and appropriate band edge positions for overall water splitting due to their intrinsic deficiencies.



Figure 1.5 Schematic energy diagram of water splitting based on two-step photoexcitation (Z-scheme).

One of the promising approaches to overcome the problems of single semiconductors is Z-scheme where it is possible to employ semiconductors that are alone not suitable for overall water splitting.^{17-19,28-30} In the Z-scheme system, the water splitting reaction is separated into two stages, which are H₂ production and the O₂ evolution. The reactions separately occur on two semiconductors (referred as H₂ photocatalytst and O₂ photocatalyst), and these are connected with reversible redox pair (Ox/Red). Figure 1.5 depicts the Z-scheme water splitting using two different semiconductors. On the H₂ photocatalyst, the photoexcited electrons reduce protons to H_2 , and holes oxidize the reductant (Red) to yield the corresponding oxidant (Ox). On the other side (O₂ photocatalyst), the oxidant is reduced back to the reductant by the excited electrons, and water oxidation occurs with the holes. By breaking up the water splitting into the separate stages in the Z-scheme, semiconductors that have either H₂ or O₂ production potential can be employed on one side of the system. In other word, the semiconductors in Z-scheme do not have to satisfy the potential requirements for both half reactions, thus it enables to use various semiconductor materials. Z-scheme is also advantageous over single semiconductor system from the ability to produce H₂ and O₂ separately by employing a porous separator that permits only the redox pair to be transferred between the two semiconductors.

1.2.4 Solid solution and Vegard's law.

As discussed in the previous section, there are limitations to engineering the band structure of conventional single semiconductors due to the inherent nature. Formation of a solid solution is an interesting strategy to tune band gap energy since both band edge positions can be controlled with composition.²¹ For example, successful band gap tuning has been demonstrated

in the pseudobinary or ternary solid solution systems such as $(GaP)_{1-x}(ZnS)_x$,³¹ $(ZnS)_{1-x}(GaP)_x$,³² ZnCdSe,³³ InGaN³² etc. Here, a brief introduction of a solid solution is presented.

A solid solution is a crystalline solid that contains two or more chemical compounds, which forms a single solid phase with continuous variation in the composition.^{34,35} This system can be formed when the compounds have: (i) similar atomic size (less than 15 % difference), (ii) same crystal structure, (iii) similar electronegativities, and (iv) same valency.³⁶ All the phases of a solid solution with varying composition have the same crystal structure as their parent materials. Interestingly, however, certain properties of a solid solution can often be engineered by changing the composition. This is a desirable aspect of a solid solution for designing new materials having desired properties for specific applications.³⁷ The mixed phases of a solid solution are one of two types: (i) Substitutional solid solutions: The atoms of one parent compound replace those of the other parent material or (ii) Interstitial solid solutions: The introduced atoms occupy positions that are empty in the crystal structure.³⁴ In the formation of a solid solution, the unit cell expands/shrinks when atoms are replaced by larger/smaller ones, which leads to a shift in X–ray diffraction patterns from Bragg's law.



Figure 1.6 (a) Ideal behavior of Vegard's law. (b) Positive and (c) Negative departure from the ideal behavior.

According to Vegard's law³⁸, the unit cell parameters change linearly with composition assuming that the changes are ruled only by the size of the atoms in the solid solution. Therefore,

a plot of the lattice parameters obtained from a series of solid solution materials against their compositions will be linear as shown in Figure 1.6a. In practice, however, departure from the linear behavior has been experimentally observed in many solid solutions with no systematic correlation between the type of departure (i.e. positive or negative) and structural features or compositions of the solid solutions (Figure 1.6b,c).³⁷

1.2.5 Solid solution of GaN and ZnO, (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)

The Domen group developed a synthetic method for a bulk scale solid solution of GaN and ZnO, $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$, in 2005.³⁹ $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ has drawn interest due to its reduced band gap and photocatalytic activity in overall water splitting under visible light when it is modified with proper cocatalysts.⁴⁰⁻⁵⁰ It is not well understood how $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ possesses these unique properties, therefore many efforts have been made to examine the material.⁵¹⁻⁶⁰ In this section, some representative research on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ is reviewed.

	<i>a</i> (nm)	<i>c</i> (nm)
GaN	0.319	0.519
ZnO	0.325	0.521

Table 1.1 Lattice parameters (*a* and *c*) of GaN and ZnO.

GaN and ZnO are well known materials with wide band gap energies (3.4 eV for GaN and 3.2 eV for ZnO) and have been studied for overall water splitting under UV irradiation.^{61,62} Both materials have the same crystal structure (wurtzite) with similar lattice parameters as shown in Table 1.1, which enables them to form a solid solution.^{63,64} In the original synthesis of (Ga₁. $_xZn_x$)(N_{1-x}O_x) developed by Domen, the mixture of β -Ga₂O₃ and ZnO is heated under a flow of ammonia gas at 1123K.⁴⁹ The composition was controlled by varying nitridation time, since the Zn in the solid solution volatilizes at the high nitridation temperature. The formation of a solid

solution was confirmed with X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns in which $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ shows a single wurtzite peaks located between those of GaN and ZnO. The continuous peak shifts with composition also indicate that the products are a solid solution of GaN and ZnO instead of a physical mixture.

In common solid solution materials, the potentials of both band edges lie between the ones of their parent materials, so the band gap energy is given by the intermediate value.⁶⁵ The most intriguing feature of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ is that its band gap corresponds to visible light whereas GaN and ZnO have wide band gap energies in the UV range. In addition, it was found that the band gap of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ decreases with increasing Zn content. In early reports from the Domen group, the origin of the band gap reduction was suggested to be from the p-d repulsion between the Zn3d and N2p orbitals in the upper valence band of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$. This results in an upward shift of the valence band edge without significant changes in the conduction band edge. In their later studies they proposed another model stating that the visible absorption occurs via electron transition from Zn-related acceptor levels to the conduction band or unfilled O donor levels.^{51,58} Many other studies have also focused on elucidating the origin of visible absorption experimentally or theoretically, but it is still under debate.^{52,55,57,59,60}

Chen et al. have closely monitored the formation of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ in the original synthetic route using time-resolved XRD.⁶⁵ It was found that the reaction forms an intermediate spinel ZnGa₂O₄ from which the final solid solution is evolved. Thus, the achievable Zn content in the solid solution is limited ($x \le 0.3$) by the spinel intermediate. Since the band gap of (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) is known to change with composition, new synthetic routes have been investigated to produce (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) with wide ranges of composition. Chen et al. reported the bulk (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) with x equal to and higher than 0.5 through an alternative synthetic route where a mixture of ZnO and GaN was nitrided at high temperature under high pressure.⁶⁶ Mapa et al. also reported ZnO-rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ via a solution combustion method.⁶⁷ Wang et al. used layered double hydroxides containing Zn²⁺ and Ga³⁺ ions as a precursor for nitridation at 800 °C. The composition was controlled by varying the ratio of the metal ions in the precursors, resulting in the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ with *x* values ranging from 0.46 to 0.81 and with band gaps ranging from 2.6 eV to 2.37 eV.⁶⁸

Several groups recently reported new synthetic methods for nanoscale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$. Han et al. and Ward et al. prepared Ga-Zn-O nanoprecursors via a sol-gel method and nitrided them at relatively low temperature to produce $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals.^{69,70} Hahn et al. produced $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanotubes with compositions up to x = 0.10 through an epitaxial casting approach and experimentally demonstrated improved photocatalytic activities over the bulk products.⁷¹ As described in Chapter 2, we have developed a method for synthesizing nano scale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with a wide x range $(0.30 \le x \le 0.87)$ and shown that higher x values correlate with lower band gap energies.⁷² Li et al. most recently reported hollow $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanospheres.⁷³ Chapters 2 and 3 will detail the formation of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals and the studies on their fundamental properties.

1.2.6 Cobalt based mixed metal spinel oxide, CoM₂O₄

A lot of research exploring suitable materials for water splitting has focused on metal oxides due to their stability to photocorrosion.²¹ Recently, there have been efforts to develop new classes of multi-ternary oxide materials, which combine multiple cations based on their individual properties to engineer the material properties.⁷⁴ Similarly, ternary cobalt based spinel

oxide materials have recently been explored as an effort to search for metal oxide semiconductors with a band gap in the visible range. Woodhouse et al. have developed an alloy system of cobalt based spinel oxides ($Co_{3,x-y}Al_xFe_yO_4$) with a tunable band gap (1.6 to 2.0 eV).^{75,76} Metal nitrate precursors were patterned on a conductive glass substrate using ink jet printing and subsequently pyrolyzed to yield an electrode with a combinatorial array of cobalt metal oxide. The electrode was tested for PEC activity with laser scanning, which generates cathodic photocurrent and identifies some promising compositions. Although the PEC response was weak mainly due to its poor electrical conductivity⁷⁷, it inspired further studies on the system of cobalt based metal oxides.



Figure 1.7 Proposed band structures of CoAl₂O₄, Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄, and CoGa₂O₄.^{78,79}

Walsh et al. have reported combined theoretical and experimental studies on the electronic structure, optical properties, and PEC performance of cobalt metal spinel oxides, CoM_2O_4 (M= Al, Ga, and In).⁷⁸ CoAl₂O₄ has a high stability in aqueous solution, but exhibits inefficient PEC properties due to its large band gap and poor electrical conductivity. In the electronic structure of CoAl₂O₄, Co(II) d orbitals split into Co e_d and t_{2d} under tetrahedral crystal field (see Figure 1.7). The valence band edge consists of Co e_d orbitals while the conduction

band edge is composed of Co t_{2d} . The Al 3s state is located at a higher energy than the Co t_{2d} , thus the band gap of $CoAl_2O_4$ is determined by the d-d transition, leading to localized photocarriers and poor conductivity. Replacement of Al with Ga or In was found to reduce the band gap and improve the conductivity. Al has no d electrons as a 2nd row element, while Ga and In have filled d orbitals lying in the upper valence band. Thus, the d orbitals couple with the O2p, which moves the valance band edge upward (p-d coupling). Also, the conduction band moves downward due to the lower s state of Ga and In compared to Al. The latter effect also leads to the enhanced electric conductivity through orbital mixing of the cation s state into the conduction band. In the following study, it was theoretically predicted that the electronic structure of the cobalt metal spinel oxides, CoX_2O_4 (X= Al, Ga, and In) could be further tuned by forming cobalt mixed metal spinel oxides, Co(AlGaIn)₂O₄.⁷⁹ This study proposed some promising compositions of the materials to lower the band gap and enhance the conductivity by orbital mixing. For example, they calculated that the band gap of $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ decreases with increasing Ga content (x) when x is smaller than 0.75. The band gap reduction is attributed to the decrease of the crystal field splitting of d orbitals. Thus, the material has poor carrier mobility in the range of x. On the other hand, when the Ga content is larger than 0.75, the Ga s state drops faster than Co d orbital, leading to $d \rightarrow s$ band gap transition and consequently improved conductivity (Figure 1.7). Chapter 4 in this dissertation will describe the experimental studies on the predicted cobalt mixed metal oxide materials.

1.3 Summary and Outline of Dissertation

Solar energy conversion to hydrogen from water splitting is seen to be one of the most interesting technologies that can address the current energy and environmental issues. In the research field of water splitting from photocatalytic or PEC systems, it is essential to introduce appropriate semiconductor materials that can utilize solar energy to drive the process. While there has been a lot of research to find suitable materials over the past 40 years, thus far, the efficiency of the hydrogen production is low due to the inherent deficiencies of the semiconductors.

The work presented in this dissertation mainly focuses on the synthesis of solid solution materials that were expected to have promising properties. Chapter 2 is based on the publication in Nano Letters (2012) and describes the new synthetic method for nanoscale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ and its structural and optical characterizations. The work in Chapter 3 follows Chapter 2 and aims to understand the mechanism in the formation of the materials with a wide range of compositions. This chapter also presents the chemical state and PEC properties of the material. Chapter 4 is based on the publication in Journal of Materials Chemistry A (2015) and focuses on the development of cobalt mixed metal spinel oxides, $Co(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)_2O_4$. This chapter outlines the synthesis, structural and optical characterization, and photocatalytic activities in the degradation of methyl orange.

1.4 References

(1) Lewis, N. S.; Nocera, D. G., Powering the planet: Chemical challenges in solar energy utilization. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2006**, *103*, 15729-15735.

(2) Holdren, J. P., Energy and Sustainability. *Science* **2007**, *315*, 737-737.

(3) United Nations Development Program 2003 World Energy Assessment Report: Energy and the Challenge of Sustainability (United Nations, New York)

(4) Hoffert, M. I.; Caldeira, K.; Benford, G.; Criswell, D. R.; Green, C.; Herzog, H.; Jain, A. K.; Kheshgi, H. S.; Lackner, K. S.; Lewis, J. S.; Lightfoot, H. D.; Manheimer, W.; Mankins, J. C.; Mauel, M. E.; Perkins, L. J.; Schlesinger, M. E.; Volk, T.; Wigley, T. M. L., Advanced
Technology Paths to Global Climate Stability: Energy for a Greenhouse Planet. *Science* 2002, 298, 981-987.

(5) Petit, J. R.; Jouzel, J.; Raynaud, D.; Barkov, N. I.; Barnola, J. M.; Basile, I.; Bender, M.; Chappellaz, J.; Davis, M.; Delaygue, G.; Delmotte, M.; Kotlyakov, V. M.; Legrand, M.; Lipenkov, V. Y.; Lorius, C.; Pepin, L.; Ritz, C.; Saltzman, E.; Stievenard, M., Climate and atmospheric history of the past 420,000 years from the Vostok ice core, Antarctica. *Nature* **1999**, *399*, 429-436.

(6) Siegenthaler, U.; Stocker, T. F.; Monnin, E.; Lüthi, D.; Schwander, J.; Stauffer, B.; Raynaud, D.; Barnola, J.-M.; Fischer, H.; Masson-Delmotte, V.; Jouzel, J., Stable Carbon Cycle Climate Relationship During the Late Pleistocene. *Science* **2005**, *310*, 1313-1317.

(7) Barber, J., Photosynthetic energy conversion: natural and artificial. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2009**, *38*, 185-196.

(8) Gust, D.; Moore, T. A.; Moore, A. L., Solar Fuels via Artificial Photosynthesis. Acc. Chem. Res. 2009, 42, 1890-1898.

(9) Turner, J. A., A Realizable Renewable Energy Future. *Science* **1999**, *285*, 687-689.

(10) Turner, J. A., Sustainable Hydrogen Production. *Science* **2004**, *305*, 972-974.

(11) Fujishima, A.; Honda, K., Electrochemical Photolysis of Water at a Semiconductor Electrode. *Nature* **1972**, *238*, 37-38.

(12) Kudo, A.; Miseki, Y., Heterogeneous photocatalyst materials for water splitting. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2009**, *38*, 253-278.

(13) Ashokkumar, M., An overview on semiconductor particulate systems for photoproduction of hydrogen. *Int. J. Hydrogen Energy* **1998**, *23*, 427-438.

(14) Pinaud, B. A.; Benck, J. D.; Seitz, L. C.; Forman, A. J.; Chen, Z.; Deutsch, T. G.; James, B. D.; Baum, K. N.; Baum, G. N.; Ardo, S.; Wang, H.; Miller, E.; Jaramillo, T. F., Technical and economic feasibility of centralized facilities for solar hydrogen production via photocatalysis and photoelectrochemistry. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2013**, *6*, 1983-2002.

(15) Gerischer, H., Electrochemical Behavior of Semiconductors under Illumination. J. *Electrochem. Soc.* **1966**, *113*, 1174-1182.

(16) Walter, M. G.; Warren, E. L.; McKone, J. R.; Boettcher, S. W.; Mi, Q.; Santori, E. A.; Lewis, N. S., Solar Water Splitting Cells. *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, *110*, 6446-6473.

(17) Nozik, A. J., p-n photoelectrolysis cells. Appl. Phys. Lett. 1976, 29, 150-153.

(18) Hanna, M. C.; Nozik, A. J., Solar conversion efficiency of photovoltaic and photoelectrolysis cells with carrier multiplication absorbers. *J. Appl. Phys.* **2006**, *100*, 074510.

(19) Nozik, A. J., Photochemical diodes. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1977**, *30*, 567-569.

(20) Nozik, A. J., Photoelectrochemistry: Applications to Solar Energy Conversion. Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem. 1978, 29, 189-222.

(21) Chen, X.; Shen, S.; Guo, L.; Mao, S. S., Semiconductor-based Photocatalytic Hydrogen Generation. *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, *110*, 6503-6570.

(22) Scaife, D. E., Oxide semiconductors in photoelectrochemical conversion of solar energy. *Solar Energy* **1980**, *25*, 41-54.

(23) Erbs, W.; Desilvestro, J.; Borgarello, E.; Graetzel, M., Visible-light-induced oxygen generation from aqueous dispersions of tungsten(VI) oxide. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry* **1984**, *88*, 4001-4006.

(24) Reber, J. F.; Rusek, M., Photochemical hydrogen production with platinized suspensions of cadmium sulfide and cadmium zinc sulfide modified by silver sulfide. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry* **1986**, *90*, 824-834.

(25) Gerischer, H., On the stability of semiconductor electrodes against photodecomposition. *Journal of Electroanalytical Chemistry and Interfacial Electrochemistry* **1977**, *82*, 133-143.

(26) Williams, R., Becquerel Photovoltaic Effect in Binary Compounds. *The Journal of Chemical Physics* **1960**, *32*, 1505-1514.

(27) Ellis, A. B.; Kaiser, S. W.; Bolts, J. M.; Wrighton, M. S., Study of n-type semiconducting cadmium chalcogenide-based photoelectrochemical cells employing polychalcogenide electrolytes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1977**, *99*, 2839-2848.

(28) Bard, A. J., Photoelectrochemistry and heterogeneous photo-catalysis at semiconductors. *Journal of Photochemistry* **1979**, *10*, 59-75.

(29) Bowker, M., Sustainable hydrogen production by the application of ambient temperature photocatalysis. *Green Chem.* **2011**, *13*, 2235-2246.

(30) Maeda, K., Z-Scheme Water Splitting Using Two Different Semiconductor Photocatalysts. *ACS Catalysis* **2013**, *3*, 1486-1503.

(31) Park, K.; Lee, J. A.; Im, H. S.; Jung, C. S.; Kim, H. S.; Park, J.; Lee, C.-L., GaP–ZnS Pseudobinary Alloy Nanowires. *Nano Lett.* **2014**, *14*, 5912-5919.

(32) Liu, B.; Bando, Y.; Liu, L.; Zhao, J.; Masanori, M.; Jiang, X.; Golberg, D., Solid–Solution Semiconductor Nanowires in Pseudobinary Systems. *Nano Lett.* **2013**, *13*, 85-90.

(33) Zhong, X.; Han, M.; Dong, Z.; White, T. J.; Knoll, W., Composition-Tunable $Zn_xCd_{1-x}Se$ Nanocrystals with High Luminescence and Stability. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2003**, *125*, 8589-8594.

(34) Callister Jr., W. D.; Rethwisch, D. G. *Materials Science and Engineering: An Introduction*; 7th ed.; John wiley & Sons, 2009.

(35) Weller, M.; Overton, T.; Rourke, J.; Armstrong, F. *Inorganic Chemistry*; 6th ed.; Oxford University Press, 2014.

(36) Suryanarayana, C.; Grant Norton, M. *X-Ray diffraction: a practical approach*; New York : Plenum Press, 1998

(37) West, A. R. Solid State Chemistry and its Applications; John wiley & Sons, 1984.

(38) Denton, A. R.; Ashcroft, N. W., Vegard's law. Phys. Rev. A 1991, 43, 3161-3164.

(39) Maeda, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., GaN:ZnO Solid Solution as a Photocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2005**, *127*, 8286-8287.

(40) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Toda, K.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., Overall Water Splitting on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst: Relationship between Physical Properties and Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2005**, *109*, 20504-20510.

(41) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photocatalyst releasing hydrogen from water. *Nature* **2006**, *440*, 295-295.

(42) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Characterization of Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles Dispersed on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ as a Cocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2006**, *110*, 13753-13758.

(43) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Masuda, H.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Efficient Overall Water Splitting under Visible-Light Irradiation on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Dispersed with Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles: Effect of Reaction Conditions on Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2006**, *110*, 13107-13112.

(44) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., New Non-Oxide Photocatalysts Designed for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 7851-7861.

(45) Maeda, K.; Hashiguchi, H.; Masuda, H.; Abe, R.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ for Visible-Light-Driven H₂ and O₂ Evolution in the Presence of Sacrificial Reagents. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3447-3452.

(46) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Effect of post-calcination on photocatalytic activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution for overall water splitting under visible light. *J. Catal.* **2008**, *254*, 198-204.

(47) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Lu, D.; Domen, K., The Effects of Starting Materials in the Synthesis of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Solid Solution on Its Photocatalytic Activity for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *ChemSusChem* **2009**, *2*, 336-343.

(48) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Takanabe, K.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Aspects of the Water Splitting Mechanism on $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst Modified with $Rh_{2-y}Cr_yO_3$ Cocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 21458-21466.

(49) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Solid Solution of GaN and ZnO as a Stable Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *Chem. Mater.* **2010**, *22*, 612-623.

(50) Ohno, T.; Bai, L.; Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Water Splitting Using Modified GaN:ZnO Solid Solution under Visible Light: Long-Time Operation and Regeneration of Activity. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2012**, *134*, 8254-8259.

(51) Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Yoshida, M.; Kubota, J.; Ikeda, S.; Matsumura, M.; Domen, K., Origin of Visible Light Absorption in GaN-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 18853-18855.

(52) Jensen, L. L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Newton, M. D., First-Principles Studies of the Structural and Electronic Properties of the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3439-3446.

(53) Wei, W.; Dai, Y.; Yang, K.; Guo, M.; Huang, B., Origin of the Visible Light Absorption of GaN-Rich $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ (x = 0.125) Solid Solution. J. Phys. Chem. C 2008, 112, 15915-15919.

(54) Huda, M. N.; Yan, Y.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Electronic structure of ZnO:GaN compounds: Asymmetric bandgap engineering. *Phys. Rev. B* **2008**, *78*, 195204.

(55) Wang, S.; Wang, L.-W., Atomic and Electronic Structures of GaN/ZnO Alloys. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2010**, *104*, 065501.

(56) Yashima, M.; Yamada, H.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Experimental visualization of covalent bonds and structural disorder in a gallium zinc oxynitride photocatalyst $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Q_x)$: origin of visible light absorption. *Chem. Commun.* **2010**, *46*, 2379-2381.

(57) Di Valentin, C., Electronic Structure of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)N_{1-x}O_x$ Photocatalyst for Water Splitting by Hybrid Hartree-Fock Density Functional Theory Methods. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 7054-7062.

(58) Yoshida, M.; Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Saito, N.; Kubota, J.; Kobayashi, H.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photoluminescence Spectroscopic and Computational Investigation of the Origin of the Visible Light Response of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 15510-15515.

(59) Li, L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Hybertsen, M. S.; Allen, P. B., Phase diagram, structure, and electronic properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solutions from DFT-based simulations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2011**, *83*, 134202.

(60) McDermott, E. J.; Kurmaev, E. Z.; Boyko, T. D.; Finkelstein, L. D.; Green, R. J.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K.; Moewes, A., Structural and Band Gap Investigation of GaN:ZnO Heterojunction Solid Solution Photocatalyst Probed by Soft X-ray Spectroscopy. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 7694-7700.

(61) Kocha, S. S.; Peterson, M. W.; Arent, D. J.; Redwing, J. M.; Tischler, M. A.; Turner, J. A., Electrochemical Investigation of the Gallium Nitride-Aqueous Electrolyte Interface. *J. Electrochem. Soc.* **1995**, *142*, L238-L240.

(62) Ahn, K.-S.; Yan, Y.; Shet, S.; Jones, K.; Deutsch, T.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., ZnO nanocoral structures for photoelectrochemical cells. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2008**, *93*, 163117.

(63) Duan, X.; Lieber, C. M., Laser-Assisted Catalytic Growth of Single Crystal GaN Nanowires. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 188-189.

(64) Maensiri, S.; Laokul, P.; Promarak, V., Synthesis and optical properties of nanocrystalline ZnO powders by a simple method using zinc acetate dihydrate and poly(vinyl pyrrolidone). *J. Cryst. Growth* **2006**, *289*, 102-106.

(65) Chen, H.; Wen, W.; Wang, Q.; Hanson, J. C.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Frenkel, A. I.; Rodriguez, J. A., Preparation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts from the Reaction of NH₃ with Ga_2O_3/ZnO and $ZnGa_2O_4$: In Situ Time-Resolved XRD and XAFS Studies. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 3650-3659.

(66) Chen, H.; Wang, L.; Bai, J.; Hanson, J. C.; Warren, J. B.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Rodriguez, J. A., In Situ XRD Studies of ZnO/GaN Mixtures at High Pressure and High

Temperature: Synthesis of Zn-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2010, 114, 1809-1814.

(67) Mapa, M.; Thushara, K. S.; Saha, B.; Chakraborty, P.; Janet, C. M.; Viswanath, R. P.; Madhavan Nair, C.; Murty, K. V. G. K.; Gopinath, C. S., Electronic Structure and Catalytic Study of Solid Solution of GaN in ZnO. *Chem. Mater.* **2009**, *21*, 2973-2979.

(68) Wang, J.; Huang, B.; Wang, Z.; Wang, P.; Cheng, H.; Zheng, Z.; Qin, X.; Zhang, X.; Dai, Y.; Whangbo, M.-H., Facile synthesis of Zn-rich $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ solid solutions using layered double hydroxides as precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 4562-4567.

(69) Han, W.-Q.; Liu, Z.; Yu, H.-G., Synthesis and optical properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanocrystals. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *96*, 183112.

(70) Ward, M. J.; Han, W.-Q.; Sham, T.-K., Nitridation Temperature Effects on Electronic and Chemical Properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Nanocrystals. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2013**, *117*, 20332-20342.

(71) Hahn, C.; Fardy, M. A.; Nguyen, C.; Natera-Comte, M.; Andrews, S. C.; Yang, P., Synthesis and Photocatalytic Properties of Single Crystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanotubes. *Isr. J. Chem.* **2012**, *52*, 1111-1117.

(72) Lee, K.; Tienes, B. M.; Wilker, M. B.; Schnitzenbaumer, K. J.; Dukovic, G., $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals: Visible Absorbers with Tunable Composition and Absorption Spectra. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 3268-3272.

(73) Li, Y.; Zhu, L.; Yang, Y.; Song, H.; Lou, Z.; Guo, Y.; Ye, Z., A Full Compositional Range for a $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanostructure: High Efficiency for Overall Water Splitting and Optical Properties. *Small* **2015**, *11*, 871-876.

(74) Nagatani, H.; Suzuki, I.; Kita, M.; Tanaka, M.; Katsuya, Y.; Sakata, O.; Miyoshi, S.; Yamaguchi, S.; Omata, T., Structural and Thermal Properties of Ternary Narrow-Gap Oxide Semiconductor; Wurtzite-Derived β -CuGaO₂. *Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, *54*, 1698-1704.

(75) Woodhouse, M.; Herman, G. S.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Approach to Identification of Catalysts for the Photoelectrolysis of Water. *Chem. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 4318-4324.

(76) Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Discovery and Optimization of a Complex Oxide with Water Photoelectrolysis Activity. *Chem. Mater.* **2008**, *20*, 2495-2502.

(77) Walsh, A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Structural, magnetic, and electronic properties of the Co-Fe-Al oxide spinel system: Density-functional theory calculations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2007**, *76*, 165119.

(78) Walsh, A.; Ahn, K.-S.; Shet, S.; Huda, M. N.; Deutsch, T. G.; Wang, H.; Turner, J. A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Ternary cobalt spinel oxides for solar driven hydrogen production: Theory and experiment. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2009**, *2*, 774-782.

(79) Feng, C.; Yin, W.-J.; Nie, J.; Zu, X.; Huda, M. N.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Yan, Y., Electronic and optical properties of CoX_2O_4 (X = Al, Ga, In) alloys. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2012**, *100*, 023901.

Chapter 2. (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) Nanocrystals: Visible Absorbers with Tunable Composition and Absorption Spectra^a

2.1 Introduction

In the bulk form, the oxy(nitride) (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) has recently emerged as a promising photocatalyst for water splitting at wavelengths >400 nm.¹⁻⁴ This material is a solid solution of ZnO and GaN and has the rare combination of visible absorption, appropriate band edges for the reduction and oxidation half-reactions required for water splitting, and resistance to photocorrosion. For the purposes of solar energy harvesting, it is necessary to decrease its band gap while maintaining sufficient driving force for water splitting. It is not well understood why (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) exhibits visible absorption given that GaN and ZnO have band gaps of 3.4 and 3.3 eV respectively.^{5.17} There is even disagreement between experimental reports of how bulk (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) band gaps depend on composition.^{5.18} In materials prepared by mixing ZnO and GaN powders under high pressures and temperatures, the oxy(nitride) with *x*=0.49 had a lower band gap (~2.5 eV) than both GaN-rich (*x*=0.22) and ZnO-rich (*x*=0.76) materials.⁵ This behavior is known as band gap bowing. In contrast, in (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) synthesized by nitridation of layered double Zn²⁺ and Ga³⁺ hydroxides, the band gap decreased over the

^a This chapter is reproduced with permission from a publication. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 3268 – 3272.

0.46 < x < 0.81 range, to as low as 2.37 eV.¹⁸ This difference in behavior is not understood, and it has important implications for how much of the solar spectrum can be harvested by the oxy(nitrides).

In addition to control of composition and absorption spectra, it is desirable to reduce the sizes of oxy(nitride) particles from the submicrometer bulk regime to dimensions around 10 nm. In bulk $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ functionalized with a H⁺ reduction cocatalyst, the water-splitting quantum yield is governed by the competition between carrier migration, surface redox reactions, and carrier trapping and recombination.^{3,19} The highest reported quantum yield of water splitting under visible illumination is 6 %.²⁰ Nanocrystalline oxy(nitrides), with dimensions comparable or smaller than the mean free paths of electrons and holes in the material, may exhibit improved photochemical quantum yields. Because of high surface area-to-volume ratios and the lack of grain boundaries, the probability that a carrier would reach a catalytic surface site rather than decay via energy wasting relaxation pathways may be higher in nanocrystals than in the bulk form. Similar advantages of nanostructures over the bulk material have been demonstrated for Fe₂O₃ and KCa₂Nb₃O₁₀.^{21,22} However, synthetic methods for oxy(nitrides) with sub-100 nm dimensions are scarce.²³⁻²⁵ Notably, Han et al. have reported synthesis of nanoparticles with diameters as low as 10 nm and values of x up to 0.48^{23} Oxy(nitride) nanocrystals with a wide range of compositions have not been previously reported. In particular, because of the possibility of achieving lowest band gaps at high values of x,¹⁸ ZnO-rich oxy(nitride) nanocrystals may be particularly suitable for solar water splitting.

In this chapter, we describe a synthetic method that produces nanocrystals of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ with an unprecedented range of compositions (0.30<x<0.87). Our strategy was to use nanocrystalline ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO as precursors in varying ratios and convert them to the

oxy(nitride) by exposure to NH₃. The required nitridation temperatures were lower than those needed for the synthesis of the bulk material, which allowed the nanoscale morphology to remain intact while producing high-quality crystals. The resulting materials were characterized by transmission electron microscopy (TEM), powder X-ray diffraction (XRD), diffuse reflectance spectroscopy, and samples with x=0.76 were imaged by aberration-corrected high-resolution TEM. The dependence of lattice parameters on x was found to deviate from Vegard's law, in agreement with theoretical predictions.¹² The band gaps of these visible absorbers decreased continuously with increasing x, from 2.7 eV for x=0.30 to 2.2 eV for x=0.87. The fraction of solar photons that can be absorbed increases by 260% over this range, demonstrating the solar-energy harvesting potential of ZnO-rich oxy(nitride) nanocrystals. The contrast with previously reported band gap bowing in bulk oxy(nitrides) synthesized at high pressures can be attributed to the formation of lower-density structures during nitridation reactions at atmospheric pressure.⁵

2.2 Results and Discussion



2.2.1 Synthesis of nanocrystalline starting precursors and (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x).

Figure 2.1 Nanocrystalline starting materials for $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ synthesis. (a) Low resolution TEM image of ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals. Size measurements on 311 particles showed that the average diameter was 3.6 nm with a standard deviation of 1.0 nm; (b) Low resolution TEM image of ZnO nanocrystals, which had an average diameter of 10.6 nm with standard deviation of 2.1 nm (392 particles measured); (c) Powder XRD pattern of ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals, showing agreement with the literature pattern for cubic spinel ZnGa₂O₄ (JCPDS #38-1240). Peaks are broad due to the small particle size. (d) Powder XRD pattern for ZnO nanocrystals, showing agreement with the JCPDS #05-0664 pattern for wurtzite ZnO. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett*. 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

Synthesis and characterization of nanocrystalline $ZnGa_2O_4$,²⁶ ZnO,²⁷ and $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Zn_$

 $_xO_x$) are described in detail in Experimental section (2.3). ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals had the diameters of 3.6±1.0 nm (Figure 2.1a) and were soluble in organic solvents. The ZnO particles were larger (d=10.6±2.1 nm) (Figure 2.1b) and were dispersible in ethanol. To ensure mixing of the two precursors, we adapted ligand-exchange procedures for CdS²⁸ to ZnGa₂O₄ and obtained

water-soluble nanoparticles capped with 3-mercaptopropionic acid. Mixtures of these starting materials were treated with NH_3 in a quartz tube furnace for 10 h at temperatures above 500 °C to yield the oxy(nitride) product.

2.2.2 Role of nitridation temperature.

The optimal temperature for the synthesis of nanoscale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ depends on the interplay of several competing factors. At relatively low nitridation temperatures, the chemical transformation of ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO nanocrystals to the oxy(nitride) is slow because of a combination of insufficient energy to overcome the nitridation activation barrier and the slow diffusion of atoms both within and between nanocrystals. At relatively high temperatures, nanoparticles can fuse into the bulk form. Additionally, evaporation of Zn⁰ at high temperatures (~900 °C) has plagued the commonly used bulk oxy(nitride) synthesis and limited the available *x* to <0.4.^{1.3,29} The optimal temperature balances these factors, ideally allowing complete precursor transformation into the oxy(nitride) without loss of Zn, while maintaining nanoscale morphology.



Figure 2.2 Powder X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns of the products of nitridation of a mixture of ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO nanocrystals at varying reaction temperatures. The Zn content (Zn/(Zn+Ga)) in the starting material was 0.38. Reference patterns for cubic spinel ZnGa₂O₄ (JCPDS #38-1240), wurtzite ZnO (JCPDS #05-0664), and wurtzite GaN (JCPDS #2-1078) are shown as vertical lines. Assignments for the wurtzite peaks are also shown; (Inset) Values of *x* as a function of nitridation temperature. The *x* in the starting material in shown by the dashed line. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett.* 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

Powder X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns of the nitridation product as a function of temperature are shown in Figure 2.2. Because longer reaction times can compensate for lower temperatures, all nitridations discussed here were carried out for 10 hours. The starting material was a mixture of cubic spinel $ZnGa_2O_4$ and wurtzite ZnO with Zn content (Zn/(Zn+Ga)) of 0.38, as determined by elemental analysis of acid-digested samples using inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). At 500 °C, the product XRD pattern is very similar to that of the starting material. With increasing temperatures, increasing fractions of the wurtzite phases are observed, and cubic spinel phase is not detectable at temperatures ≥ 650 °C. This is most evident as the disappearance of the peak at $2\Theta=43^\circ$. The enlarged view of the region around

 2Θ =32° shows the appearance of the wurtzite (100) peak with increasing temperature. At 650 °C, there is a relatively broad peak centered between ZnO and GaN (100) positions, and it shifts towards GaN at higher temperatures. This peak also narrows with increasing temperature, indicating an increase in the crystallite size. The XRD data suggests that the conversion to (Ga₁. $_{x}Zn_{x}$)(N_{1-x}O_x) is complete at 650 °C, and higher temperatures lead to decreased Zn fraction. Elemental analysis of the nitridation products indeed shows a precipitous decline in Zn content at temperatures above 650 °C (Figure 2.2 inset) due to the Zn⁰ evaporation described previously.^{2,23,29} Temperatures required for synthesis of bulk oxy(nitrides) by nitridation are typically higher (>800 °C).^{1,4,18} The chemical transformation of nanocrystalline precursors is faster likely due to higher surface energies and to the relatively short atomic diffusion distances necessary to obtain oxy(nitride) nanocrystals.

2.2.3 Control of oxy(nitride) composition.

To obtain nanoscale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with a wide range of *x*, we combined nanocrystals of ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO in varying ratios. The mixtures were then subject to nitridation at 650 °C for 10 hours. Values of *x* in starting materials and products were determined by ICP-OES of acid-digested samples (Table 2.1). Comparison of *x* values in the starting materials and products indicates no appreciable loss of Zn. A comparison was also made between elemental analysis results obtained by ICP-OES and EDS techniques because many papers in the field report composition determined by EDS. The values of *x* obtained by the two techniques are similar. Standard deviations are from at least 3 measurements (ICP-OES) or at least 3 different spots on the SEM sample (EDS).

x in starting material	<i>x</i> in product (ICP-OES)	x in product (EDS)
0.30 ± 0.00	0.30 ± 0.00	0.31 ± 0.02
0.41 ± 0.00	0.42 ± 0.00	-
0.54 ± 0.00	0.54 ± 0.00	0.56 ± 0.01
0.65 ± 0.00	0.66 ± 0.00	0.73 ± 0.01
0.78 ± 0.00	0.76 ± 0.00	0.80 ± 0.00
0.89 ± 0.00	0.87 ± 0.00	0.90 ± 0.01

Table 2.1 Elemental analysis for 650 °C nitridation with varying x. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett.* 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.



Figure 2.3 TEM images and size analysis of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with varying composition: (a) x=0.54; (b) x=0.66; (c) x=0.76; and (d) x=0.87. The average particle dimensions are ~18 nm in all four cases. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett.* 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

TEM images of oxy(nitrides) with x=0.54, 0.66, 0.76, and 0.87 and the corresponding size analysis are shown in Figure 2.3. The particles appear faceted and reminiscent of hexagonalcone shaped ZnO nanocrystals.³⁰ Particle sizes remained constant over the composition range, with dimensions around 18 nm and standard deviations ~5 nm. In this size regime, we do not expect to observe effects of quantum confinement because the exciton Bohr radii in ZnO and GaN are <5 nm.



Figure 2.4 Powder XRD patterns of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with varying values of *x*, synthesized at 650 °C. Enlarged view of the wurtzite (100) peak shows a peak shift away from GaN and toward ZnO with increasing *x*; (Inset) Lattice parameters *a* and *c*, determined from positions of (100) and (002) peaks respectively, showing deviations from ideal solid solution behavior represented by the black lines. Lattice parameters could not be determined for the *x*=0.30 sample due to poor crystallinity. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett.* 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

XRD patterns of nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ with x ranging from 0.30 to 0.87 are shown in Figure 2.4. The product with x=0.30 exhibits poor crystallinity for reasons that we do not yet understand. It was also observed in bulk oxy(nitrides) that addition of ZnO to the starting material improved product crystallinity and photocatalytic activity, even though the remaining Zn fraction was <0.3, but the reason for this improvement is not known.³¹ Oxy(nitrides) with x values of 0.42, 0.54, 0.66, 0.76, and 0.87 exhibit well-defined single wurtzite peaks in the XRD, indicating the presence of one product. An enlarged view of the (100) peak shows its position shifting away from GaN and toward ZnO with increasing x.

The variation of lattice constants a and c, determined from positions of (100) and (002) XRD peaks respectively, is shown in the inset of Figure 2.4. Both lattice constants deviate from the linear ideal solid solution behavior described by Vegard's law. Similar deviations were predicted theoretically for bulk $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$, and were attributed to bond distortions that arise because of the nonisovalent nature of the solid solution.¹² The deviations in Figure 2.4 are also similar, though somewhat higher in magnitude, to those seen in bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ made by mixing of ZnO and GaN under high pressures (up to 6.2 GPa) and high temperatures (>700 °C).⁵ One major difference is the lattice constant c for materials with approximately equal amounts of ZnO and GaN: in the bulk, the x=0.49 was closer to the value for the ideal solid solution than the GaN- and ZnO-rich samples,⁵ while in Figure 2.4 x=0.54 is the furthest from the ideal value. This contrast implies that the chemical bonds in the c direction in x-0.5 samples are relatively long in our materials and relatively short in those obtained by high-pressure mixing of ZnO and GaN powders, suggesting structural differences and possibly even different phases of the material in the two experiments. The atomic level structure of $(Ga_{1-r}Zn_r)(N_{1-r}O_r)$, including the nature of the local chemical bonding, the spatial distribution of the constituent elements, and the balance between the enthalpic cost of mixed valence and the entropic benefit of mixing, is not yet understood.^{5,6,10,12-14,32,33} Nevertheless, differences in the reaction pressures can account for the longer bonds observed here: high-pressure conditions generally favor higher-density phases, while the atmospheric-pressure nitridation described here produces a more expanded lattice, especially in the *x*~0.5 case. There may be additional differences in pressure response due to the nanoscale size regime,³⁴ but they are outside the scope of this study.

2.2.4 Particle crystallinity.



Figure 2.5 Aberration-corrected HRTEM images of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals, with fast Fourier transforms of each particle (insets). Particles are single-crystalline and lattice spacings can be indexed to the wurtzite d-spacings consistent with XRD patterns. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett*. 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

To illustrate the crystalline quality of the materials described here, we focus on samples with x=0.76. Aberration-corrected HRTEM images of three particles are shown in Figure 2.5. The particles are single-crystalline and their lattice spacings can be indexed to wurtzite, consistent with the XRD patterns (Figure 2.4). Crystallite size analysis by the Scherrer method³⁵ is consistent with the nanoparticle sizes measured from low-resolution TEM images (Figure 2.3c), suggesting that most of these (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanoparticles are single-crystalline. The high quality of the nanocrystals is promising for achieving improved water-splitting quantum yields because of the decreased probability of energy-wasting internal carrier trapping and recombination processes.

2.2.5 Optical spectra as a function of composition.



Figure 2.6 Absorption spectra of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ with varying *x*, normalized at 380 nm. The absorption shifts continuously to longer wavelengths with increasing *x*; (Inset) Values of absorption onset as a function of *x*. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett*. 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

The ability to control *x* in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals allowed us to also tune their absorption spectra, as shown in Figure 2.6. The spectra were obtained by conversion of diffuse reflectance to absorbance using the Kubelka-Munk function. A photograph of the samples (Figure 2.7) shows the gradual change of color from yellow to orange with increasing *x*.⁵⁻¹⁷ The origin of the visible absorption in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ is not well understood. Furthermore, both band-gap bowing and the improved band-gap lowering in ZnO-rich oxy(nitrides) have been predicted by theoretical studies.^{7,9,10,12} We made no assumptions about the direct or indirect nature of the visible absorption, and simply reported the absorption onset values, determined by linear extrapolation of the absorption edge to zero absorbance (Figure 2.6 inset).³⁶ The absorption onset shifts to the red almost linearly from 460 nm (2.7 eV) for *x*=0.30 to 565 nm (2.2 eV) for *x*=0.87. This observation is in contrast to the case of bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ synthesized by mixing of ZnO and GaN powders under high pressure and temperature, which exhibited band gap bowing with the minimum gap at *x*=0.49 (2.5 eV).⁵ Instead, our results agree with the observation for bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ synthesized by nitridation of layered double hydroxides, which had redshifting absorption onsets over the range 0.46<*x*<0.81, to values as low as 2.37 eV.¹⁸ We attribute this qualitatively different behavior to the structural differences between the high-pressure oxy(nitrides) and those obtained under atmospheric pressure, described above. The results reported here demonstrate that achieving ZnO-rich compositions of nanoscale oxy(nitrides) is an attractive strategy for band gap lowering. We do not yet know the value of *x* at which the bandgap starts approaching that of pure ZnO.



Figure 2.7 Photograph of nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ samples with varying *x* showing a color change from yellow to orange with increasing *x*. Reprinted with permission from Lee et al. *Nano Lett.* 2012, *12*, 3268 – 3272. Copyright © 2012, American Chemical Society.

The ability to synthesize oxy(nitride) nanocrystals with high ZnO content and lower band gaps has important practical implications. Because the solar photon flux rises sharply across the 300-550 nm range, relatively small differences in absorption onsets in this region can significantly impact the solar-harvesting capacity of a material. A semiconductor with a band gap of 2.7 eV can absorb 5.8% of terrestrial solar photons, while one with a band gap of 2.2 eV can absorb 15.3%.³⁷ Thus, a shift in the absorption onset between our x=0.30 and x=0.87 samples

increases the fraction of solar photons that can be absorbed by a factor of 2.6. If the quantum yields of water splitting were otherwise equal (i.e., if the shifted band edges still had proper overpotentials for water splitting), this shift translates to 260% more H₂ that could be produced by the same amount of material under identical solar irradiation. One potential caveat is the effect of increased ZnO concentration in the solid solution on particle stability. ZnO is known to be susceptible to anodic photo-corrosion.³⁸ Because of the limited range of compositions available, literature examples of the use of $(Ga_{1,4}Zn_{4,3})(N_{1,4}O_{4,3})$ for photocatalytic water splitting focus on GaN-rich materials.^{1,2} In these cases, the photocatalysts were stable for more than 15 hours during water splitting in acidic media.^{1,2,39} Mixing GaN and ZnO into a solid solution provides resistance to photo-corrosion and it remains to be seen whether this phenomenon extends to ZnO-rich oxy(nitrides).

2.3 Conclusion

We have reported the synthesis and characterization of high-quality $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals over a broad range of compositions, 0.30 < x < 0.87. Control of *x* was achieved by nitridation of nanocrystalline ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO precursors in varying ratios. Use of nanoscale precursors and relatively low nitridation temperatures prevented both the formation of bulk oxy(nitride) and the evaporation of Zn, and this strategy produced high-quality nanocrystals. Over the range of compositions studied, the absorption onset decreased monotonically from 2.7 to 2.2 eV with increasing *x*, which corresponds to a 260% improvement is solar photon absorption. We expect that the nanocrystalline morphology as well as the tunable composition and band gap will prove beneficial for the use of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ in solar photochemistry.

2.4 Experimental

2.4.1 Chemicals.

All chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich and used without further purification. All reactions were carried under atmospheric pressure, which is ~620 torr in Boulder, CO.

2.4.2 Synthesis of ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals.

Synthetic procedure was adapted from a previous report.²⁶ 1 mmol of $Zn(acac)_2$ (99.995%), 2 mmol of $Ga(acac)_3$ (99.99%), 5 mmol of 1,2-hexadecanediol (90%), 6 mmol each of oleic acid (≥99.0%) and oleylamine (70%), and 10 ml of benzyl ether (98%) were placed in a three-necked round bottom flask and heated to 40 °C under Ar. After the mixture became optically clear, the temperature was increased to 100 °C under vacuum to remove O₂ and H₂O. The temperature was then raised to 200 °C under Ar for 30 min. It has been reported that this intermediate temperature step is critical for synthesis of uniformly sized spinel particles.⁴⁰ The reaction was further heated to 280 °C and maintained at this temperature for 2 h. Upon cooling to room temperature, the resulting ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals were collected by centrifugation and purified three times by precipitation from 5 ml of hexane and 45 ml of ethanol.

2.4.3 Synthesis of ZnO nanocrystals.

This synthesis was carried out following a previously reported procedure.²⁷40 mmol of $ZnCl_2 (\geq 98\%)$ was dissolved in 200 mL of 1,2-ethanediol (99.8%) and heated to 150 °C under air. Upon reaching 150 °C, 16 mL of 5 M NaOH solution was added dropwise (~1 drop/second) to the above solution with stirring, while maintaining the reaction temperature at 150 °C. After all the base was added (approximately 10 minutes), the solution was allowed to cool to room temperature. The resulting white powder was collected by sedimentation and the supernatant solution was discarded. The sedimentation was repeated five times in water to remove NaCl

from the product. The ZnO nanoparticles were then collected by centrifugation and further purified three times by washing with water.

2.4.4 Ligand exchange procedure for ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals.

As-synthesized ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals were soluble in non-polar solvents, while the ZnO nanoparticles were hydrophilic. In order to produce uniform nanocrystal mixtures, ZnGa₂O₄ ligands were exchanged for 3-mercaptopropionic acid (3-MPA, \geq 99.0%) by modification of a procedure reported by Amirav et al.²⁸ 0.5 g of 3-MPA was dissolved in 3 ml of methanol and tetramethyl ammonium hydroxide (\geq 97%) was added until pH reached 11. 60 mg of ZnGa₂O₄ were dispersed in 3 ml of hexane and 15 ml of ethanol was added, which resulted in precipitation of ZnGa₂O₄. Then the basic 3-MPA solution was added to the ZnGa₂O₄/hexane/ethanol mixture with stirring. After the mixture became optically clear, indicating ZnGa₂O₄ was collected by centrifugation. After drying, particles were collected under vacuum, dissolved in 5 ml of water again, washed with 20 ml of ethanol and 25 ml of toluene, and collected by centrifugation.

2.4.5 Synthesis of nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$.

Mixtures of ZnO and MPA-capped ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals (~100 mg total) were dispersed in an approximately 1:1 water-ethanol mixture, deposited on a glass slide, and allowed to dry. Nitridation was carried out in a tube furnace (Lindberg Hevi-Duty) under an atmosphere of anhydrous NH₃ (99.99%, Airgas) for 10 hours, at temperatures ranging from 500 to 850°C. Furnace temperature was calibrated using a thermocouple device. The NH₃ flow rate was approximately 100 ml/min.

2.4.6 Characterization.

Powder X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns were recorded with a Scintag X-2 X-ray diffractometer (Figure 2.1 and 2.2) and a Scintag Pad V diffractometer (Figure 2.4), both equipped with Cu K α radiation (λ =0.1540562 nm). Peak positions were determined by fitting with Lorentzian functions. Values of lattice constants a and c in wurtzite $(Ga_{1-r}Zn_r)(N_{1-r}O_r)$ were calculated from d-spacings of (100) and (002) peaks respectively. Crystallite size analysis was carried out using the Scherrer method³⁵ using a microcrystalline quartz XRD pattern to subtract instrumental broadening. Low-resolution transmission electron microscopy (TEM) was carried out using a Philips CM 100 microscope equipped with a bottom mounted 4 mega-pixel AMT v600 digital camera. Samples were prepared by drop casting from an ethanol suspension on carbon film, 300 mesh Cu grids (Electron Microscopy Sciences). Particle size analysis was carried out using the ImageJ software. High-resolution TEM imaging was carried out on an aberration-corrected FEI Titan 80-300 FEG-TEM microscope at the CAMCOR facility at the University of Oregon. Samples were prepared by drop-casting on lacey formvar film (stabilized with carbon) 300 mesh Cu grids (Ted Pella, Inc.). Diffuse reflectance spectra were collected on a Shimadzu UV-3600 spectrophotometer equipped with an integrating sphere, using $BaSO_4$ as a reflectance reference. Diffuse reflectance was converted to absorbance using the Kubelka-Munk equation (A= $(1-R_*)^2/2R_*$), where R_{*}=R_{sample}/R_{reference}. Elemental analysis by ICP-OES was carried out using ARL 3410+ inductively coupled optical emission spectrometer. Samples were analyzed in triplicate. In $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ literature, values of x are often determined by EDS, rather than ICP-OES. To compare the two methods, elemental analysis was also carried out by energydispersive X-ray spectroscopy (EDS), using a cold cathode field emission scanning electron microscope (JEOL JSM-7401F) (Table 2.1).

2.5 References

(1) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., New Non-Oxide Photocatalysts Designed for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 7851-7861.

(2) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Solid Solution of GaN and ZnO as a Stable Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *Chem. Mater.* **2010**, *22*, 612-623.

(3) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Water Splitting: Recent Progress and Future Challenges. J. Phys. Chem. Lett. **2010**, 1, 2655-2661.

(4) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photocatalyst releasing hydrogen from water. *Nature* **2006**, *440*, 295-295.

(5) Chen, H.; Wang, L.; Bai, J.; Hanson, J. C.; Warren, J. B.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Rodriguez, J. A., In Situ XRD Studies of ZnO/GaN Mixtures at High Pressure and High Temperature: Synthesis of Zn-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2010, 114, 1809-1814.

(6) Di Valentin, C., Electronic Structure of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)N_{1-x}O_x$ Photocatalyst for Water Splitting by Hybrid Hartree-Fock Density Functional Theory Methods. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 7054-7062.

(7) Dou, M.; Persson, C., Band gap reduction and dielectric function of $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ and $In_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ alloys. *Phys. Status Solidi A* **2012**, 209, 75-78.

(8) Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Yoshida, M.; Kubota, J.; Ikeda, S.; Matsumura, M.; Domen, K., Origin of Visible Light Absorption in GaN-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 18853-18855.

(9) Huda, M. N.; Yan, Y.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Electronic structure of ZnO:GaN compounds: Asymmetric bandgap engineering. *Phys. Rev. B* **2008**, *78*, 195204.

(10) Jensen, L. L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Newton, M. D., First-Principles Studies of the Structural and Electronic Properties of the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3439-3446.

(11) Lee, Y.-C.; Lin, T.-Y.; Wu, C.-W.; Teng, H.; Hu, C.-C.; Hu, S.-Y.; Yang, M.-D., Visible luminescence properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution (x = 0.22). *J. Appl. Phys.* **2011**, *109*, 073506.

(12) Li, L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Hybertsen, M. S.; Allen, P. B., Phase diagram, structure, and electronic properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solutions from DFT-based simulations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2011**, *83*, 134202.

(13) McDermott, E. J.; Kurmaev, E. Z.; Boyko, T. D.; Finkelstein, L. D.; Green, R. J.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K.; Moewes, A., Structural and Band Gap Investigation of GaN:ZnO Heterojunction Solid Solution Photocatalyst Probed by Soft X-ray Spectroscopy. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 7694-7700.

(14) Wang, S.; Wang, L.-W., Atomic and Electronic Structures of GaN/ZnO Alloys. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2010**, *104*, 065501.

(15) Wei, W.; Dai, Y.; Yang, K.; Guo, M.; Huang, B., Origin of the Visible Light Absorption of GaN-Rich $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ (x = 0.125) Solid Solution. J. Phys. Chem. C 2008, 112, 15915-15919.

(16) Yoshida, M.; Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Saito, N.; Kubota, J.; Kobayashi, H.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photoluminescence Spectroscopic and Computational Investigation of the Origin of the Visible Light Response of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 15510-15515.

(17) Yu, H.-G., An optimal density functional theory method for GaN and ZnO. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **2011**, *512*, 231-236.

(18) Wang, J.; Huang, B.; Wang, Z.; Wang, P.; Cheng, H.; Zheng, Z.; Qin, X.; Zhang, X.; Dai, Y.; Whangbo, M.-H., Facile synthesis of Zn-rich $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ solid solutions using layered double hydroxides as precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 4562-4567.

(19) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Takanabe, K.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Aspects of the Water Splitting Mechanism on $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst Modified with $Rh_{2-y}Cr_yO_3$ Cocatalyst. J. *Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 21458-21466.

(20) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Effect of post-calcination on photocatalytic activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution for overall water splitting under visible light. *J. Catal.* **2008**, *254*, 198-204.

(21) Kay, A.; Cesar, I.; Grätzel, M., New Benchmark for Water Photooxidation by Nanostructured α -Fe₂O₃ Films. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2006**, *128*, 15714-15721.

(22) Sabio, E. M.; Chamousis, R. L.; Browning, N. D.; Osterloh, F. E., Photocatalytic Water Splitting with Suspended Calcium Niobium Oxides: Why Nanoscale is Better than Bulk – A Kinetic Analysis. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 3161-3170.

(23) Han, W.-Q.; Liu, Z.; Yu, H.-G., Synthesis and optical properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanocrystals. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *96*, 183112.

(24) Han, W.-Q.; Ward, M. J.; Sham, T., Effect of Indium Doping on the Growth and Physical Properties of Ultrathin Nanosheets of GaInN/ZnO Solid Solution. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2011**, *115*, 3962-3967.

(25) Han, W.-Q.; Zhang, Y.; Nam, C.-Y.; Black, C. T.; Mendez, E. E., Growth and electronic properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanowires. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *97*, 083108.

(26) Byun, H.-J.; Kim, J.-U.; Yang, H., Blue, green, and red emission from undoped and doped ZnGa₂O₄ colloidal nanocrystals. *Nanotechnology* **2009**, *20*, 495602.

(27) Becheri, A.; Dürr, M.; Nostro, P. L.; Baglioni, P., Synthesis and characterization of zinc oxide nanoparticles: application to textiles as UV-absorbers. *Journal of Nanoparticle Research* **2008**, *10*, 679-689.

(28) Amirav, L.; Alivisatos, A. P., Photocatalytic Hydrogen Production with Tunable Nanorod Heterostructures. *J. Phys. Chem. Lett.* **2010**, *1*, 1051-1054.

(29) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Toda, K.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., Overall Water Splitting on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst: Relationship between Physical Properties and Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2005**, *109*, 20504-20510.

(30) Joo, J.; Kwon, S. G.; Yu, J. H.; Hyeon, T., Synthesis of ZnO Nanocrystals with Cone, Hexagonal Cone, and Rod Shapes via Non-Hydrolytic Ester Elimination Sol–Gel Reactions. *Adv. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 1873-1877.

(31) Sun, X.; Maeda, K.; Le Faucheur, M.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Preparation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid-solution from ZnGa2O4 and ZnO as a photo-catalyst for overall water splitting under visible light. *Appl. Catal.*, A **2007**, *327*, 114-121.

(32) Yashima, M.; Yamada, H.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Experimental visualization of covalent bonds and structural disorder in a gallium zinc oxynitride photocatalyst $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$: origin of visible light absorption. *Chem. Commun.* **2010**, *46*, 2379-2381.

(33) Chen, H.; Wen, W.; Wang, Q.; Hanson, J. C.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Frenkel, A. I.; Rodriguez, J. A., Preparation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts from the Reaction of NH₃ with Ga_2O_3/ZnO and $ZnGa_2O_4$: In Situ Time-Resolved XRD and XAFS Studies. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 3650-3659.

(34) Tolbert, S. H.; Alivisatos, A. P., High-Pressure Structural Transformations in Semiconductor Nanocrystals. *Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.* **1995**, *46*, 595-626.

(35) Suryanarayana, C.; Grant Norton, M. *X-Ray diffraction: a practical approach*; New York : Plenum Press, 1998

(36) Tauc plots for a direct-gap semiconductor give band gaps that are red-shifted by $\sim 0.1 \text{ eV}$, while those for an indirect-gap material are blue-shifted by $\sim 0.1 \text{ eV}$.

(37) Calculations were carried out using the AM 1.5 solar spectrum (ASTM G173).

(38) Gerischer, H., Electrochemical Behavior of Semiconductors under Illumination. J. Electrochem. Soc. **1966**, 113, 1174-1182.

(39) Maeda, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., GaN:ZnO Solid Solution as a Photocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2005**, *127*, 8286-8287.

(40) Sun, S.; Zeng, H.; Robinson, D. B.; Raoux, S.; Rice, P. M.; Wang, S. X.; Li, G., Monodisperse MFe_2O_4 (M = Fe, Co, Mn) Nanoparticles. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, 126, 273-279.

Chapter 3. Synthesis and Characterization of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals with a Wide Range of Compositions

3.1 Introduction

The oxynitride $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_{r})(N_{1,r}O_{r})$, a solid solution of GaN and ZnO, has drawn considerable interest for solar water splitting since its discovery in 2005.¹ This material is intriguing because its band gap can be tuned down to the visible region by varying the composition (fraction of ZnO, x) even though the parent semiconductors have band gaps in the UV region (3.4 eV for GaN and 3.2 eV for ZnO). The origin of the band gap reduction upon mixing of ZnO and GaN is still under debate.²⁻¹² Moreover, it has been demonstrated that (Ga₁, $_{\rm r}Zn_{\rm r}$)(N_{1,r}O_r) can act as a stable visible light driven photocatalyst for overall water splitting into H_2 and O_2 when it is modified with proper co-catalysts.¹³⁻²³ The first reported synthesis of (Ga_1) $_{r}Zn_{r}$)(N_{1-r}O_r) involves nitridation of a mixture of bulk Ga₂O₃ and bulk ZnO at temperatures of 850 °C and above.^{1,14} In this reaction, spinel ZnGa₂O₄ forms and serves as an intermediate that converts to $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ under NH₃ flow.²⁴ The fraction of ZnO (x) that can be achieved in this synthetic route is limited by the spinel intermediate and high volatility of zinc at the high nitridation temperature. To examine the correlation between band gap and composition, other synthetic methods to make bulk $(Ga_{1,y}Zn_y)(N_{1,y}O_y)$ have been explored.²⁵⁻²⁷ Because nanoscale particles can have improved crystallinity and shorter diffusion distances for photoexcited carriers transported to the surface,^{28,29} efforts have also been undertaken to synthesize nanoscale (Ga₁₋ $_{\rm x}$ Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x). The earliest reported methods included nanowires as well as ~10 nm nanoparticles with a range of x values from 0.08 to $0.48^{30,31}$ We subsequently reported a method for

synthesizing $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with x values ranging from 0.30 to 0.87.³² Other methods for synthesis of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanowires, nanotubes, and hollow nanospheres have since been reported.³³⁻³⁶

As described in our previous report,³² single crystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanoparticles with diameters of ~18 nm and x ranging from 0.30 to 0.87 can be obtained by exposure of a mixture of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals to NH₃ at 650 °C. The x value here refers to the overall molar composition of the sample usually measured by elemental analysis of the metal content, i.e., x=Zn/(Zn+Ga). The use of nanoscale precursors allowed us to lower the nitridation temperature from that used in the bulk synthesis^{1,14} and thus avoid the loss of Zn. The x values in products were tunable simply by changing the ratios of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ in the starting material mixture. To understand how properties such as band gap and photoelectrochemical (PEC) activity of nanoscale $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ depend on composition, it is desirable to obtain a broader range of compositions approaching pure GaN (x=0) and ZnO (x=1). We have shown that, for nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1,y}Zn_y)(N_{1,y}O_y)$, the absorption onset decreases monotonically from x=0.30 to x=0.87. However, the minimum band gap necessarily exists at a certain value of x, and this minimum value and the associated composition have not been determined. The composition that corresponds to the smallest band gap is the most useful from the standpoint of sunlight absorption. To achieve this broader range of compositions, it is necessary to understand the mechanism of formation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals in the synthesis. Specifically, it is not obvious how the two nanocrystalline oxide precursors, wurtzite ZnO and spinel ZnGa₂O₄, combine under NH₃ flow to make wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ at this relatively low temperature. Finally, because $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ materials are of interest for applications in solar water

splitting, it is necessary to assess whether the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ in a nanocrystalline form is PEC active.

In this chapter, we describe the broadest range of composition of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ obtained with one synthetic method, encompassing x values from 0.06 to 0.98. By examining the temperature-dependence of nitridation of ZnGa₂O₄ under NH₃, we found that, at the relatively low synthesis temperature of 650 °C, inclusion of ZnO in the starting material is necessary to obtain wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$. Monitoring the conversion of spinel ZnGa₂O₄ to the wurtzite final product under NH₃ over time allowed us to propose a mechanism in which $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x})$ $_{\rm x}O_{\rm x}$) forms at the interface of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ by nucleating topotactically on ZnO. With the insights from these experiments, we expanded the range of x values at each end (x=0.06, 0.24, 0.91, and 0.98). We found that the lowest band gap, 2.25 eV, occurs at x=0.87. Little compositional mixing is necessary to achieve visible absorption, which is observed at both ends of the composition range, in agreement with previous observations in bulk $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Zn_y)$ $_{v}O_{v}$, 14,25,27,30,36,37 although the appearance of the spectra is qualitatively different at the two ends of the range. Finally, we compared PEC oxidation using thick films of nanoscale $(Ga_{1,y}Zn_y)(N_{1,y}O_y)$ under visible irradiation and found that this material is photoactive, exhibiting higher photocurrent density than its bulk counterpart, albeit still too low for practical applications. The dependence of PEC activity on composition does not scale simply with absorption of visible light, which indicates that the measured photocurrents depend on multiple parameters that remain to be determined. The insights into the mechanism of formation of $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ nanocrystals, the expanded composition range, and the optical and PEC properties improve our understanding of this unusual material and provide information useful for future studies of composition-dependent PEC properties of nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$.

3.2 Results and Discussion

3.2.1 Formation of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanocrystals

In order to expand the range of compositions of $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ nanocrystals beyond $0.30 \le x \le 0.87$, we first closely examined how these materials form by nitridation of a mixture of ZnO (d~10 nm) and ZnGa₂O₄ (d~5 nm) nanocrystals under NH₃ at 650 °C. In the original synthesis of bulk $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$, a mixture of Ga_2O_3 and ZnO is heated under NH₃ at 850 °C.^{1,13,14} It has been demonstrated that the spinel ZnGa₂O₄ forms from the starting material mixture at 850 °C under NH₃ and serves as an intermediate that directly converts to wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)^{24}$ This mechanism would lead to a maximum x value of ~0.3 without an additional Zn source, although the values achieved at such a high temperature are lower because of evaporation of Zn.^{22,24,26} By using nanocrystalline precursors, we were able to lower the reaction temperature by 200 °C and avoid the loss of Zn.32 We attributed this lowering of required temperature to the higher surface energy and smaller diffusion distances for the solid state conversion when nanoscale precursors are used. Interestingly, however, nitridation of pure ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals under these conditions (650 °C for 10 hrs) does not lead to a crystalline wurtzite product, but rather to a material with one very broad peak in the XRD pattern and a similar value of Zn/(Zn+Ga) as the starting material (Figure 3.1).



Figure 3.1 Powder XRD patterns of the products obtained from nitridation of $ZnGa_2O_4$ nanocrystals for 10 hours at varying reaction temperatures. The pattern of the $ZnGa_2O_4$ nanocrystals before nitridation is shown in black. The vertical lines represent the reference diffraction patterns of $ZnGa_2O_4$ (black, JCPDS #38-1240), ZnO (red, JCPDS #05-0664), and GaN (blue, JCPDS # 2-1078).

This could correspond to an amorphous material or one with very small spinel domains.^{38,39} By increasing the temperature to 750 °C, we see formation of wurtzite with broad peaks indicating a small crystalline domain size. Because of the increased temperature, we see a significant decrease in Zn/(Zn+Ga) due to loss of Zn. At 850 and 950 °C, this effect is even stronger, with well-defined wurtzite peaks but very small values of Zn/(Zn+Ga) (<0.03). From the data in Figure 3.1, we conclude that, under our experimental conditions, crystalline wurtzite (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanocrystals cannot be prepared at 650 °C from ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals alone. To prepare crystalline wurtzite nanoscale (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x), addition of ZnO nanocrystals is required. Thus, in addition to serving as a source of Zn in the final product, ZnO plays a critical role in the product crystallinity. It has been shown in bulk (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x), with synthesis

temperatures of 850 °C and above, that the presence of ZnO in the starting material mixture improves the crystallinity of the final $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ product, as well as increasing the *x* value of the product.^{22,40}



Figure 3.2 (a) Powder XRD patterns of the products from nitridation of a starting mixture with Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39 for 0–16 hours at 650 °C. The vertical lines represent the reference diffraction patterns of $ZnGa_2O_4$ (black, JCPDS #38-1240), ZnO (red, JCPDS #05-0664), and GaN (blue, JCPDS # 2-1078). (b) Area ratio of (400) spinel peak to (100) wurtzite peak (blue) and position of (100) peak of wurtzite (red). (c) Values of Zn/(Zn+Ga). (d) Values of O/(O+N). (e) ADF-STEM image of the product after 10 hours of nitridation.

Next, we focus on how the spinel $ZnGa_2O_4$ in the starting material mixture with ZnO converts to wurtzite at 650 °C. We conducted a set of nitridations with a starting mixture with

Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39. The starting mixture of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals was nitrided at 650 °C for 0, 1, 2, 4, 8, 10, 12 and 16 hours under flowing NH₃. The XRD patterns of the nitrided products are shown in Figure 3.2a. The starting mixture (SM) displays both wurtzite and spinel peaks attributed to the presence of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄, respectively. The changes of ZnGa₂O₄ during the nitridation were examined via the well-resolved (400) spinel peak appearing at $2\Theta = 43.4^{\circ}$ since the most intense (311) spinel peak at $2\Theta = 35.7^{\circ}$ overlaps with the (101) peak of ZnO. The spinel (400) peak quickly decreases in intensity as the nitridation progresses and finally disappears between 8 and 10 hours of nitridation. The XRD patterns of the products from 0-8 hours of nitridation are fit well with a combination of spinel and wurtzite peaks, whereas the 10-16 hours products can be fit with wurtzite reference peaks alone (Figure 3.3). No intermediate phase was observed. Figure 3.2b shows the area ratio of the (400) spinel peak to the (100) wurtzite peak as well as the position of the wurtzite (100) peak. As the fraction of the spinel phase decreases, the wurtzite peak shifts from the ZnO value (31.7°) to the value of the nitrided products (~32.1°). Figure 3.2c shows that Zn/(Zn+Ga) does not change appreciably over this time course, indicating that the changes observed in the XRD patterns are not due to loss of Zn. The value of O/(O+N) in the nitrided products is shown in Figure 3.2d. It decreases from 1 to the O/(O+N) value in the final product as N is incorporated into the product. The product from 1 hours of nitridation had the same values of Zn/(Zn+Ga) and O/(O+N) (0.39 and 0.40, respectively), indicating the $(Ga_{1,r}Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ synthesis is complete at the time. Figure 3.2e shows an ADF-STEM image of the product nanocrystals from the sample obtained after 10 hours of nitridation, demonstrating that the synthesis leads to a nanoscale product, as previously reported.³² The existence of particles with diameters in the 10-20 nm range is in agreement with the crystallite size determined from the XRD pattern in Figure 3.2a (~17 nm).



Figure 3.3 Fitting of XRD patterns of the nitrided products for 0-16 hours at 650 °C from a starting material mixture with Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39.

The XRD and elemental analysis data in Figure 3.2 suggest that spinel disappearance, formation of wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$, and N incorporation occur on a similar timescale with no crystalline intermediates. From Figure 3.1, we concluded that wurtzite ZnO is necessary for the formation of the wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ at 650 °C. From these observations, we propose that at 650 °C wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ forms by nucleation at the interface of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄, which is facilitated by the similar crystalline lattice of the underlying ZnO. Such topotactic nucleation is well known in solid state reactions, where the nucleation is promoted when there is structural similarity between the product and at least one of the reactants because the nucleus can form on the existing structure with less structural rearrangements.⁴¹ Upon
nucleation, the reaction can proceed by diffusion of the atoms of the elements that constitute the product and simultaneous chemical conversion to the oxynitride. Higher temperatures are needed to nucleate $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ from spinel $ZnGa_2O_4$ because the starting material is lacking wurtzite structure that aids in product nucleation. The formation of an interface between the $ZnGa_2O_4$ (~5nm) and ZnO (~10nm) particles can be seen in the TEM images at various time points in the reaction (Figure 3.4).



Figure 3.4 Low-magnification TEM images of the nitrided products for 0-16 hours at 650 °C from a starting material mixture with Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39.

The two types of particles exist separately in the starting mixture, appear to fuse together over 0– 2 hours of nitridation, and then the fused particles reach their final size from 4 hours of nitridation. This mechanism of the solid state reaction that forms the oxynitride product may result in heterogeneities due to the requirement for an interface between ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ to nucleate the product. In the starting material mixture, there may be various interface arrangements. Some of this heterogeneity can be seen as differences in particle size and shape in the TEM images (e.g., Figures 3.2e and 3.4). An understanding of such heterogeneities is outside the scope of this manuscript. Thus, we emphasize that in this work, the value of *x* refers to the value measured by elemental analysis of the overall sample, and may vary from particle to particle.



Figure 3.5 Diffuse reflectance spectra (normalized at 250 nm) of the products of nitridation for 0-16 hours at 650 °C with Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.39. Inset shows the absorption onsets of the products as a function of the nitridation time along with that of the starting mixture (SM, dashed line).

Figure 3.5 shows the diffuse reflectance spectra of the nitrided products from Figure 3.2 along with that of the starting mixture, demonstrates how the visible absorption develops as the reaction progresses. In the absorption spectrum of the starting mixture, two absorption edges with onsets at 295 nm (4.2 eV) and at 390 nm (3.2 eV) are observed, which correspond to the

band gap absorption of $ZnGa_2O_4^{42}$ and ZnO_4^{43} respectively. These characteristic features disappear within the first hour of nitridation, and the absorption onsets of the nitrided products significantly shift to lower energy. This occurs at the same time as the changes observed in the XRD patterns and O/(O+N) analysis (Figure 3.2). After the most significant changes within the first hour of nitridation, the spectra continue to red shift with reaction time up to 10 hours with formation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$. The absorption spectra provide an indication for determining an optimized nitridation time for the reaction. The absorption onsets decrease until 10 hours of nitridation, and increase after then due to a small loss of Zn, consistent with the elemental analysis in Figure 3.2c. This suggests that 10 hours of nitridation is optimal. At that time, the values of Zn/(Zn+Ga) and O/(O+N) are equal (Figure 3.2c,d).



Figure 3.6 (a) Powder XRD patterns, (b) (100) peak position, (c) Elemental analysis from ICP-OES, and (d) Diffuse reflectance spectra (normalized at 350 nm) of the products from nitridation of a starting mixture (Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.78).

We conducted a similar set of nitridation-time dependent experiments for a ZnO-rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ synthesis (x=0.78). As shown in Figure 3.6, ZnO-rich starting mixture (Zn/(Zn+Ga)=0.78) was nitrided for 0 - 16 hours. The XRD patterns of each nitrided product show that the spinel peaks of $ZnGa_2O_4$ in the starting mixture quickly disappear, and the (100) peak of ZnO shifts to higher angle in 2 hours of nitridation, resulting from the conversion of spinel $ZnGa_2O_4$ and wurtzite ZnO to wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$, similar to what we observed from the x=0.39 sample set described above. The shift of the wurtzite (100) peak was not drastic in this ZnO-rich sample set since the starting mixture contains much smaller amount of $ZnGa_2O_4$ than that in the x=0.39 sample set. Zn loss appeared to be significant (on the order of 10%) after 2 hours of nitridation in the x=0.78 synthesis, which leads to the changes of the (100) peak position observed after 2 hours. The Zn loss is caused by reduction of ZnO to Zn under ammonia atmosphere, and subsequent volatilization of the Zn. This results in the peak shift towards GaN observed after 2 hours. In the diffuse reflectance spectra of the nitrided products, the absorption onsets rapidly shift to lower energy as the spinel ZnGa₂O₄ and wurtzite ZnO convert to wurtzite $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ in the same time period. In conclusion, the observations from both ZnO-low and ZnO-rich sample sets reveal the consistent reaction mechanism where the conversion of spinel ZnGa₂O₄ to wurtzite occurs upon topotactic nucleation at a ZnO/ ZnGa₂O₄ interface, and this results in the red shift of absorption onsets.



Figure 3.7 Powder XRD patterns of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with $0.06 \le x \le 0.98$. The inset represents the variation of lattice parameters compared with the linear behavior expected from an ideal solid solution. The vertical lines represent the reference patterns for ZnO (red, JCPDS #05-0664), and GaN (blue, JCPDS # 2-1078).

3.2.2 $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with a broad range of compositions

An improved understanding of the mechanism of formation of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals allowed us to extend the range of x values from the previously reported $0.30 \le x \le 0.87$ to each end of the range. Broadening the sample composition range then allowed us to examine how the visible absorption behaves as the composition approaches pure GaN or ZnO, both of which are UV absorbers. Figure 3.7 shows XRD patterns and lattice constants for the wurtzite $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystal samples with x ranging from 0.06 to 0.98. For comparative purposes, this plot includes the XRD patterns of previously reported compositions $(0.30 \le x \le 0.87)$.³² The preparation of the samples at the two ends of the range is described below.

The composition of the starting material $ZnGa_2O_4$ suggests that if it converts to $(Ga_1, xZn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$, the resulting x value would be ~0.3. This defines the lower limit on the x value

without loss of Zn. As shown in Figure 3.1, significant increases in temperature are necessary to obtain good crystallinity from nitridation of ZnGa₂O₄ alone, at the cost of significant Zn evaporation. To aid material crystallinity, and remedy some of the loss of Zn so that there is continuous control of composition, we add extra ZnO and elevate the temperature to 750 °C for 10 hours to obtain (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) samples with low *x* values. The starting mixtures having Zn/(Zn+Ga) values of ~0.3 and 0.4 were nitrided at 750 °C for 10 hours, leading to the products with *x* values of 0.06 and 0.24, respectively. The XRD patterns of the products show a wurtzite phase, and the XRD peak positions approach the values of GaN with decreasing ZnO fraction (*x*), as shown in Figure 3.7. The TEM images of the low-*x* products show that the product consists of particles that are more agglomerated than those made at 650 °C (Figure 3.8). It is possible that, with a low concentration of ZnO particles that aid in nucleation of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N₁. _yO_y), direct conversion of spinel ZnGa₂O₄ to wurtzite is prevalent.



Figure 3.8 Low magnification TEM images of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$, (*x*=0.06, 0.24, 0.91, and 0.98).

At the other end of the composition range, it is straightforward to synthesize ZnO-rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ (*x*=0.91 and 0.98) by adding more ZnO into the starting mixture. The starting mixture was nitrided at 650 °C for 10 hours, as previously reported.³² The XRD patterns of these samples indicate that the ZnO-rich products have wurtzite structure with XRD peak positions that approach those of ZnO with increasing *x* (Figure 3.7). The low-magnification TEM images show particles with average diameters of 20 nm for *x*=0.91 and 29 nm for *x*=0.98 (Figure 3.8), consistent with the narrowing of the XRD peaks for these high-*x* samples.

The lattice constants *c* and *a* calculated from the XRD patterns for the full range of compositions are shown in the inset of Figure 3.7. The presence of single peaks that range in position from those of GaN to those of ZnO are consistent with previous reports and are indicative of a solid solution rather than isolated domains of GaN and ZnO.^{22,25-27,30,36,37} The linear behavior that would be expected for an ideal solid solution from Vegard's law is shown as the black line. Instead of the ideal behavior, we observe bowing that indicates that the $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ wurtzite lattice is slightly expanded. This behavior may be due to the non-isovalent nature of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$, and has been predicted and observed in bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$.^{10,26} The low-*x* samples prepared at 750 °C appear to have the lattice constant *a* close to the value for an ideal solid solution, but this is not the case for the lattice constant *c*. The small bowing of the lattice parameter *a* has also been observed in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ hollow nanospheres.³⁶



Figure 3.9 XPS spectra of the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ with x = 0.40, 0.52, 0.76, and 0.93 for (a) $Zn2p_{3/2}$, (b) O1s, (c) $Ga2p_{3/2}$, and (d) N1s. (e) Binding energy of lattice oxygen (red) and nitrogen in nitride (N³⁻) versus the *x* value.

Figure 3.9 shows the high-resolution XPS spectra for the O1s and N1s peaks of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with x=0.40, 0.52, 0.76, and 0.93. The Zn2p_{3/2} peaks of the $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ appear at almost the same binding energy (1021.4–1021.5 eV) regardless of the composition, which is lower than the reference value of ZnO (1022.0 eV⁴⁴) as shown in Figure 3.9a. This indicates that Zn in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ has more electron density than in ZnO. The same behavior was observed in bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ and was attributed to the presence of Zn-N bonding and

lower electronegativity of N than O.¹³ The O1s peaks in Figure 3.9b were deconvoluted into two peaks that can be assigned to a crystal lattice oxygen (530.18-530.73 eV) and surface -OH group (531.13-531.37 eV).¹³ The peaks of the lattice oxygen appear at lower energies with increasing x, as shown in Figure 3.9e. The peak shift with composition suggests the existence of Ga-O bonds as well as Zn-O bonds in the lattice and the amount of each bonding changes with the composition. Higher x samples contain less Ga-O bonding and more Zn-O bonding, leading to the movement of more electron density towards O due to lower electronegativity of Zn than Ga (electronegativity: 1.65 for Ga; 1.81 for Zn based on Pauling scale).⁴⁵ For Ga2p_{3/2} peaks (Figure 3.9c), all the samples show similar peak position at 1117.1–1117.3 which are consistent with $Ga2p_{3/2}$ in GaN (1117.1 eV⁴⁶). Because the reference peak of $Ga2p_{3/2}$ in Ga_2O_3 (1117.5– 1117.8⁴⁷) is very close to the one in GaN, the possible presence of the Ga-O bonding as well as the Ga-N bonding cannot be excluded. The N1s peak of all the samples consists of two components (Figure 3.9d).^{25,48-50} The peak of N1s at ~398.5 eV is similar to that of NH₃ and primary amines. The presence of the amine peak could be due to the NH₃ molecules adsorbed on the surface during the nitridation.⁴⁹ The other N1s peak appears at the lower binding energy (396.61-397.00 eV). We assign this peak to nitride (N^{3-}) because the lattice nitrogen peaks of GaN and Zn₃N₂ appear at 397 and 395.7 eV, respectively.^{13,25,44,46,48-50} The nitride peaks continuously shift to lower binding energy with increasing x values (see Figure 3.9e). Similar to the case of oxygen, this shift can be also explained by the existence of Zn-N and Ga-N bonds in the lattice and lower electronegativity of Zn than Ga. With increasing Zn content, more electron density moves toward N lowering its binding energy. While XPS analysis of bulk $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Zn_x)$ $_{\rm r}O_{\rm r}$) has been described previously for a narrow range of compositions,^{13,25,27} compositiondependent XPS peak shifting over a broad range of compositions has not been reported before.

The XPS data in Figure 3.9 is consistent with formation of Ga-O and Zn-N bonds in $(Ga_1, Zn_r)(N_{1,r}O_r)$ nanocrystals, in agreement with XRD data in Figure 3.7.



Figure 3.10 Diffuse reflectance spectra of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with varying composition with (a) x=0.06-0.66 and (b) x=0.76-0.98, along with that of ZnO. Spectra are normalized at 350 nm. (c) Band gap energies of the $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ products as a function of ZnO fraction (x).

In Figure 3.10, the diffuse reflectance spectra of the newly synthesized samples (x=0.06, 0.24, 0.92, and 0.98) are plotted together with the previously reported compositions $(0.30 \le x \le 0.87)$.³² For clarity, the spectra are separated according to composition with the range $0.06 \le x \le 0.66$ shown in Figure 3.10a and $0.76 \le x \le 0.98$ shown in Figure 3.10b. It is challenging to extract an accurate value for band gap energy (E_g) from the diffuse reflectance spectra of ($Ga_{1.x}Zn_x$)($N_{1.x}O_x$) because below-band gap absorption features (free carrier absorption and Urbach tail) are present in addition to the direct band gap transitions.³⁷ The contributions of these features to the diffuse reflectance spectra of nanocrystalline ($Ga_{1.x}Zn_x$)($N_{1.x}O_x$) are shown in Figure 3.11.



Figure 3.11 Band gap determination of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ from (a) fitting the below-band gap absorption features for x=0.42 sample as previously described.³⁷ The red line indicates a fit to $\alpha(E) = A \times e^{(E-E_g)/E_u} + B \times E^{-3} + C$, where A, B, and C are constants, E_g is band gap energy, and E_u is Urbach energy. The value of E_g determined by this method is highly dependent on the details of the fit, such as the energy limits. and (b-j) Tauc plots of $(\alpha hv)^2$ against hv. Tauc plot were fit with a straight line (red) below the energy of the absorption feature characteristic of ZnO (3.2 eV). The value of E_g is the x-intercept of the red fit line (k) Band gap energy determined from the direct band gap absorption (Tauc plot), absorption onset, and below-band gap absorption (free carrier + Urbach tail).

The value of E_g determined from the Urbach tail and free carrier contributions is consistently lower, by 0.1–0.4 eV, than that determined from a Tauc plot for direct band gap absorption, as shown in Figure 3.11k. However, the E_g value from the absorption below the band gap is very sensitive to the fitting range and difficult to determine uniquely. Because of this uncertainty, we use the values of E_g determined from Tauc plots to examine how they vary with composition (Figure 3.10c). Based on the analysis in Figure 3.11, these values are upper limits on the true band gap. We note that the composition-dependent behavior is independent of the band gap determination method (Figure 3.11k).

As shown in Figure 3.10c, the value of E_g for $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ shifts to lower energy range with increasing x value from x=0.06 to x=0.87. Interestingly, the minimum E_g is found at x=0.87 (2.25 eV), and a blue shift is observed above x=0.87. An E_g value of 2.25 eV is of interest for solar fuel generation because a semiconductor with this band gap has a maximum achievable solar-to-H₂ conversion efficiency of 12%.⁵¹ The products at each end (0.06 and 0.98) have E_g values of 2.9 and 2.6 eV, respectively. Considering the large band gap of GaN (3.4 eV) and ZnO (3.2 eV), very small compositional changes from the pure ZnO or GaN can cause a large band gap shift, as has been observed in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ materials synthesized by other methods. ^{1425,27,30,36,37}

At the low-*x* end of the composition range, the diffuse reflectance spectra have similar shapes, with the effect of the composition being simply the red shifting of the spectrum (Figure 3.10a). At the high-*x* end of the range, however, both the band gap and the spectral shape change with composition (Figure 3.10b). The absorption at wavelengths below 390 nm characteristic of ZnO begins to emerge in the spectra of the ZnO-rich samples starting with *x*=0.76. This ZnO-like absorption becomes stronger compared to visible absorption with increasing *x*. The ZnO-like

feature in the optical spectra of high-*x* (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) was also observed in (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) samples prepared from a combustion method.²⁵ Remarkably, the visible absorption is still relatively strong even when *x*=0.98, i.e., almost pure ZnO (Figure 3.10b). It is possible that at such high *x* values, consist of only ZnO. However, we have recently reported evidence that such absorption can arise from (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) nanocrystals.¹² Transient absorption spectra of solubilized (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x) nanocrystals with *x*=0.73 exhibit both visible and UV ZnO-like bleaches, and their decay traces overlap, indicating that they share electronic character.¹² These experimental observations are consistent with a model for the visible absorption that involves interband transitions between a higher lying valence band made by intermixing of ZnO and GaN orbitals and a conduction band that originates mostly from Zn and O orbitals.^{58,12} We attributed the UV absorption to transitions from lower lying valence band levels to the same conduction band.¹² The spectra in Figure 3.10 are consistent with this picture, as a transition from a valence band that originates from ZnO would decrease in relative strength as the *x* value increases (i.e., GaN fraction decreases).

3.2.3 PEC activity of bulk and nanoscale (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)

While visible absorption in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ is encouraging for applications in solar fuel generation, it is important to examine the photoactivity of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals. Bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ has been shown to exhibit PEC activity under visible illumination. $(Ga_1, xZn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ thin films prepared by sputtering exhibit n-type behavior and show a reduced band gap with an improved photoresponse compared to ZnO and N-doped ZnO films.^{52,53} Stoichiometric H₂ and O₂ generation was achieved from PEC water splitting using bulk $(Ga_1, xZn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ on a FTO loaded with IrO₂ as a water oxidation co-catalyst.⁵⁴ ZnO-rich $(Ga_1, xZn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ on a FTO loaded with IrO₂ as a water oxidation co-catalyst.⁵⁴

 $_{x}Zn_{x}$)(N_{1-x}O_x) produced by solution combustion method generated visible driven photocurrent that was 30 times higher than for ZnO.⁵⁵ To assess the PEC behavior of our (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanocrystals, we compared them to bulk (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) prepared by the originally reported synthesis method.¹⁴



Figure 3.12 Current-voltage curves for films of bulk and nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ (*x*=0.40 for bulk; *x*=0.40, 0.52, and 0.87 for nanocrystals) obtained from (a) Water oxidation in pH 4.5 0.5 M Na₂SO₄ aqueous solution and (b) Sulfite oxidation in pH 7 phosphate buffer solution with 0.5 M Na₂SO₃. Both were measured under illumination with λ >435 nm.

The current-voltage curves measured for films of bulk (x=0.40) and nanoscale (x=0.40, 0.52, and 0.87) (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) on FTO were measured in aqueous solution with 0.5 M Na₂SO₄ (Figure 3.12a). The experiments were carried out at pH 4.5 because the highest photocurrent for the bulk (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) in PEC water oxidation was achieved at this pH.⁵⁴ The light source (300W Xe arc lamp) was passed through a 435 nm long pass filter to isolate the visible-light

driven photo-response. Both the bulk and the nanocrystalline samples exhibit n-type behavior (Figure 3.12a), which is necessary for PEC water oxidation. The bulk $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ (*x*=0.40) electrode produced photocurrents of 1–2 μ A/cm² at 0.5 V, in agreement with previously reported results.^{54,56} Nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ showed higher photocurrents by a factor of two and four for *x*=0.40 and *x*=0.52, respectively. Similar improvement in overall visible-driven water splitting when nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ was used was reported in nanowires,³³ and, more recently, hollow nanospheres.³⁶

The photocurrents observed in Figure 3.12a are quite low compared to the amount of light absorbed. The origin of the photocurrent may be water oxidation, or it may be due to other processes, such as semiconductor decomposition or sulfate oxidation. The samples are thick films (~50 μ m in thickness), and carrier transport can limit the observed current.⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹ More work is needed to understand the factors that determine the PEC behavior of films of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanocrystals. Based on the strength of the visible absorption in solubilized (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) nanocrystals, we have recently shown that most of the incident visible light can be absorbed in a layer of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x) that is < 1 μ m thick.¹² Optimization of the device architecture may lead to higher photocurrent values.

Figure 3.12b shows that order of magnitude higher photocurrents can be detected for the similar electrodes as above when they are immersed in pH 7 phosphate buffer solution with 0.5 M Na₂SO₃. The increase in photocurrent can be attributed to sulfite oxidation, which is kinetically more favorable than water oxidation.^{59,60} This observation suggests that the photocurrents in Figure 3.12a are at least partially limited by slow oxidation kinetics and that functionalization with oxidation catalysts could enhance PEC activity.⁵⁹ Similar observation was made in the case of bulk (Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x), where electrode functionalization with a water

oxidation co-catalyst (IrO₂) led to an enhanced oxidation photocurrent and direct detection water splitting products.⁵⁴

Among the nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ samples in Figure 3.12, observed photocurrents do not directly correlate with absorption of visible light (λ >435 nm). The *x*=0.52 sample absorbs 27% more of the visible photon flux than the *x*=0.40 sample, yet the observed photocurrents are more than a factor of two higher. Similarly, the *x*=0.87 sample, which exhibits the lowest band gap energy of all the samples, produces lower photocurrents than the *x*=0.52 sample, even though it absorbs 120% more of the λ >435 nm photons. The values of photocurrent depend on multiple factors, including charge transport efficiency, as well as the band edge potentials, which change with composition.⁶¹⁻⁶⁷



Figure 3.13 Incident photon-to-current efficiency (IPCE) spectra of nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ (*x*=0.40, 0.52, and 0.87) obtained from sulfite oxidation.

Incident-photon-to-current efficiencies (IPCE) for sulfite oxidation provide some insight into the discrepancy between the ability to absorb visible light and the photocurrent produced (Figure 3.13). The x=0.52 sample shows highest IPCE values across the spectrum. Interestingly,

the *x*=0.87 sample has an IPCE spectrum that resembles that of *x*=0.40 even though the diffuse reflectance spectra for the two samples are quite different in shape. Further work is necessary to understand how the oxidation photocurrent and light absorption are correlated in $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ and determine the composition that optimally balances absorption of sunlight with the other factors that govern photocurrent values.

3.3 Conclusions

We have characterized the properties of nanocrystalline $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with a broad range of compositions, with emphasis on aspects relevant for solar water splitting applications. Examination of the synthetic procedure for $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals suggests that $(Ga_1, Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nucleates topotactically at the interface of ZnO and ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals. Manipulating the synthetic parameters allows us to obtain a very broad range of sample compositions, $0.06 \le x \le 0.98$, and to examine how the optical spectra vary with composition. While visible absorption is achieved even in samples close to x=0 (GaN) and x=1 (ZnO), the minimum band gap of 2.25 eV occurs at x=0.87. Finally, we find that films of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals are photoactive for PEC oxidation, although with low photocurrents. The availability and optical characterization of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ nanocrystals with a broad composition range sets the stage for the investigation of these materials for visible-light driven water oxidation.

3.4 Experimental

3.4.1 $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystal synthesis.

All chemicals were purchased commercially and used without further purification. The starting materials (ZnGa₂O₄ and ZnO nanocrystals) were prepared and nitridations were carried out as described previously.³² Briefly, ZnO (d~10 nm) and 3-mercaptopropionic acid capped ZnGa₂O₄ nanocrystals (d~5 nm) were mixed and dispersed in a water/ethanol mixture and dropped onto a glass slide to evaporate the solvent over a hot plate. The starting mixture was then scraped out of the glass slide to gather the uniformly mixed starting mixture. Nitridations were carried out in a tube furnace (Across) with flowing NH₃ (~150 ml/min). The furnace was purged with argon for 1 hour and NH₃ gas for 30 min before increasing temperature with a ramp up speed of 20 °C/min. After nitridation, the furnace was allowed to cool down to room temperature with flowing NH₃ before removal of the nitrided products.

3.4.2 Characterization.

Powder X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns were collected with Rigaku Ultima IV diffractometer equipped with Cu K α radiation (λ =0.1540562 nm). Elemental analysis of Zn and Ga was carried out using an ARL 3410+ inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectrometer (ICP-OES). Oxygen and nitrogen content were measured using a LECO model TC 600 elemental analyzer. Diffuse reflectance spectra were collected on a Shimadzu UV-3600 spectrophotometer equipped with an integrating sphere. Diffuse reflectance was converted to absorbance using the Kubelka-Munk equation (A=(1-R_x)²/2R_x; R_x=R_{sample}/R_{reference}). The reflectance of reference (R_{reference}) was obtained using BaSO₄ as a reference material. Low-magnification transmission electron microscopy (TEM) images were recorded using a Philips CM100 microscope operated at 80 kV. Annular dark-field scanning transmission electron

microscopy (ADF-STEM) was performed on an FEI Titan microscope operated at 200kV. X-ray photoelectron spectra (XPS) for selected nanoscale $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ samples (*x*=0.40, 0.52 0.76, 0.93) were collected at Evans Analytical Group with a PHI 5802 Multitechnique XPS that is equipped with Al K α (1486.6 eV) or Mg K α (1253.6 eV) X-ray sources. Al K α X-ray source was used for the all XPS spectra except N1s. The XPS spectra for N1s were collected using a Mg K α X-ray source to avoid the peak interference of Ga Auger lines in the N 1s region. Binding energy was calibrated with C1s at 284.8 eV.

3.4.3 Fabrication of (Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)/FTO Electrodes.

Bulk $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ (x=0.40) was synthesized using the originally reported synthetic method¹⁴ in order to compare with nanoscale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$. Electrodes were prepared by doctor blading for both bulk and nano- $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ (x=0.40 for bulk; x=0.40, 0.52, and 0.87 for nano). 0.1 g of ethylcellulose and 10 mL of α -terpineol were mixed thoroughly. 10 mg of this mixture was added to 10 mg of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ and mixed by grinding to form a paste. The prepared paste was then applied onto the FTO, the edges of which were covered with tape. The paste on the FTO was flattened with a razor blade by scrapping out the excess paste over the tape. The film was dried at 100 °C for 10 minutes after removing the tape. The resulting films were annealed at 400 °C for 1 hour under air to burn out the organics.

3.4.4 Measurement of Visible Light Induced PEC Current from $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)/FTO$ Electrodes.

A three-electrode cell composed of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)/FTO$ working electrode, Pt counter electrode, and Ag/AgCl reference electrode was utilized. A 300 Watt Xe-arc lamp (Newport 67005) was used as the light source. To approximate the intensity of 1 sun, the distance between the working electrode and the light source was adjusted using a $GaP_{0.98}N_{0.02}$ detector to determine

the electrode location. The lamp-electrode distance was chosen such that the GaP_{0.98}N_{0.02} detector produced the same current as it does under AM1.5G illumination. Then, the light was passed through a 435 nm long pass filter. The photocurrents were collected from oxidation in pH 4.5 of 0.5 M Na₂SO₄ aqueous solution (pH adjusted using H₂SO₄) and sulfite oxidation in pH 7 phosphate buffer solution with 0.5 M Na₂SO₃. Photocurrent was recorded while scanning the voltage from negative to positive with a rate of 10 mV/s. The light was chopped manually. Incident photon-to-current efficiency (IPCE) for sulfite oxidation was determined with the identical three-electrode cell setup described above in pH 7 phosphate buffer solution with 0.5 M Na₂SO₃. Photocurrents were collected with using Na₂SO₃. Photocurrents were measured with illumination from 300 Watt Xe-arc lamp (Newport) passed through a monochromator at a potential of 0.5 V vs. RHE. A Si photodiode with known quantum efficiency was used to collect a reference spectrum in the same instrumentation. The IPCE was calculated as: IPCE (%) = photocurrent × (quantum efficiency/reference spectrum) × 100.

3.5 References

(1) Maeda, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., GaN:ZnO Solid Solution as a Photocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2005**, *127*, 8286-8287.

(2) Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Yoshida, M.; Kubota, J.; Ikeda, S.; Matsumura, M.; Domen, K., Origin of Visible Light Absorption in GaN-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 18853-18855.

(3) Jensen, L. L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Newton, M. D., First-Principles Studies of the Structural and Electronic Properties of the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3439-3446.

(4) Wei, W.; Dai, Y.; Yang, K.; Guo, M.; Huang, B., Origin of the Visible Light Absorption of GaN-Rich $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ (x = 0.125) Solid Solution. J. Phys. Chem. C 2008, 112, 15915-15919.

(5) Huda, M. N.; Yan, Y.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Electronic structure of ZnO:GaN compounds: Asymmetric bandgap engineering. *Phys. Rev. B* **2008**, *78*, 195204.

(6) Wang, S.; Wang, L.-W., Atomic and Electronic Structures of GaN/ZnO Alloys. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2010**, *104*, 065501.

(7) Yashima, M.; Yamada, H.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Experimental visualization of covalent bonds and structural disorder in a gallium zinc oxynitride photocatalyst $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}Q_x)$: origin of visible light absorption. *Chem. Commun.* **2010**, *46*, 2379-2381.

(8) Di Valentin, C., Electronic Structure of $(Ga_{1-x}Znx)N_{1-x}O_x$ Photocatalyst for Water Splitting by Hybrid Hartree-Fock Density Functional Theory Methods. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 7054-7062.

(9) Yoshida, M.; Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Saito, N.; Kubota, J.; Kobayashi, H.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photoluminescence Spectroscopic and Computational Investigation of the Origin of the Visible Light Response of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 15510-15515.

(10) Li, L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Hybertsen, M. S.; Allen, P. B., Phase diagram, structure, and electronic properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solutions from DFT-based simulations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2011**, *83*, 134202.

(11) McDermott, E. J.; Kurmaev, E. Z.; Boyko, T. D.; Finkelstein, L. D.; Green, R. J.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K.; Moewes, A., Structural and Band Gap Investigation of GaN:ZnO Heterojunction Solid Solution Photocatalyst Probed by Soft X-ray Spectroscopy. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 7694-7700.

(12) Chuang, C.-H.; Lu, Y.-G.; Lee, K.; Ciston, J.; Dukovic, G., Strong Visible Absorption and Broad Time Scale Excited-State Relaxation in $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2015**, *137*, 6452-6455.

(13) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Toda, K.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., Overall Water Splitting on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst: Relationship between Physical Properties and Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2005**, *109*, 20504-20510.

(14) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photocatalyst releasing hydrogen from water. *Nature* **2006**, *440*, 295-295.

(15) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Characterization of Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles Dispersed on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ as a

Cocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. J. Phys. Chem. B 2006, 110, 13753-13758.

(16) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Masuda, H.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Efficient Overall Water Splitting under Visible-Light Irradiation on $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Dispersed with Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles: Effect of Reaction Conditions on Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2006**, *110*, 13107-13112.

(17) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., New Non-Oxide Photocatalysts Designed for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 7851-7861.

(18) Maeda, K.; Hashiguchi, H.; Masuda, H.; Abe, R.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ for Visible-Light-Driven H₂ and O₂ Evolution in the Presence of Sacrificial Reagents. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3447-3452.

(19) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Effect of post-calcination on photocatalytic activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution for overall water splitting under visible light. *J. Catal.* **2008**, *254*, 198-204.

(20) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Lu, D.; Domen, K., The Effects of Starting Materials in the Synthesis of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution on Its Photocatalytic Activity for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *ChemSusChem* **2009**, *2*, 336-343.

(21) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Takanabe, K.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Aspects of the Water Splitting Mechanism on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst Modified with $Rh_{2-y}Cr_yO_3$ Cocatalyst. J. *Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 21458-21466.

(22) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Solid Solution of GaN and ZnO as a Stable Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *Chem. Mater.* **2010**, *22*, 612-623.

(23) Ohno, T.; Bai, L.; Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Water Splitting Using Modified GaN:ZnO Solid Solution under Visible Light: Long-Time Operation and Regeneration of Activity. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2012**, *134*, 8254-8259.

(24) Chen, H.; Wen, W.; Wang, Q.; Hanson, J. C.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Frenkel, A. I.; Rodriguez, J. A., Preparation of $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts from the Reaction of NH₃ with Ga_2O_3/ZnO and $ZnGa_2O_4$: In Situ Time-Resolved XRD and XAFS Studies. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 3650-3659.

(25) Mapa, M.; Thushara, K. S.; Saha, B.; Chakraborty, P.; Janet, C. M.; Viswanath, R. P.; Madhavan Nair, C.; Murty, K. V. G. K.; Gopinath, C. S., Electronic Structure and Catalytic Study of Solid Solution of GaN in ZnO. *Chem. Mater.* **2009**, *21*, 2973-2979.

(26) Chen, H.; Wang, L.; Bai, J.; Hanson, J. C.; Warren, J. B.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Rodriguez, J. A., In Situ XRD Studies of ZnO/GaN Mixtures at High Pressure and High Temperature: Synthesis of Zn-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. *J. Phys. Chem. C* 2010, *114*, 1809-1814.

(27) Wang, J.; Huang, B.; Wang, Z.; Wang, P.; Cheng, H.; Zheng, Z.; Qin, X.; Zhang, X.; Dai, Y.; Whangbo, M.-H., Facile synthesis of Zn-rich $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ solid solutions using layered double hydroxides as precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 4562-4567.

(28) Kay, A.; Cesar, I.; Grätzel, M., New Benchmark for Water Photooxidation by Nanostructured α-Fe2O3 Films. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2006**, *128*, 15714-15721.

(29) Sabio, E. M.; Chamousis, R. L.; Browning, N. D.; Osterloh, F. E., Photocatalytic Water Splitting with Suspended Calcium Niobium Oxides: Why Nanoscale is Better than Bulk – A Kinetic Analysis. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 3161-3170.

(30) Han, W.-Q.; Liu, Z.; Yu, H.-G., Synthesis and optical properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanocrystals. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *96*, 183112.

(31) Han, W.-Q.; Zhang, Y.; Nam, C.-Y.; Black, C. T.; Mendez, E. E., Growth and electronic properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanowires. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *97*, 083108.

(32) Lee, K.; Tienes, B. M.; Wilker, M. B.; Schnitzenbaumer, K. J.; Dukovic, G., $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals: Visible Absorbers with Tunable Composition and Absorption Spectra. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 3268-3272.

(33) Hahn, C.; Fardy, M. A.; Nguyen, C.; Natera-Comte, M.; Andrews, S. C.; Yang, P., Synthesis and Photocatalytic Properties of Single Crystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanotubes. *Isr. J. Chem.* **2012**, *52*, 1111-1117.

(34) Liu, B.; Bando, Y.; Liu, L.; Zhao, J.; Masanori, M.; Jiang, X.; Golberg, D., Solid–Solution Semiconductor Nanowires in Pseudobinary Systems. *Nano Lett.* **2013**, *13*, 85-90.

(35) Zhong, M.; Ma, Y.; Oleynikov, P.; Domen, K.; Delaunay, J.-J., A conductive ZnO-ZnGaON nanowire-array-on-a-film photoanode for stable and efficient sunlight water splitting. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2014**, *7*, 1693-1699.

(36) Li, Y.; Zhu, L.; Yang, Y.; Song, H.; Lou, Z.; Guo, Y.; Ye, Z., A Full Compositional Range for a $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ Nanostructure: High Efficiency for Overall Water Splitting and Optical Properties. *Small* **2015**, *11*, 871-876.

(37) Reinert, A. A.; Payne, C.; Wang, L.; Ciston, J.; Zhu, Y.; Khalifah, P. G., Synthesis and Characterization of Visible Light Absorbing $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ Semiconductor Nanorods. *Inorg. Chem.* **2013**, *52*, 8389-8398.

(38) Ram Boppana, V. B.; Doren, D. J.; Lobo, R. F., Analysis of Ga coordination environment in novel spinel zinc gallium oxy-nitride photocatalysts. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2010**, *20*, 9787-9797.

(39) Ram Boppana, V. B.; Schmidt, H.; Jiao, F.; Doren, D. J.; Lobo, R. F., Structure Analysis and Photocatalytic Properties of Spinel Zinc Gallium Oxonitrides. *Chem. Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 12417-12428.

(40) Sun, X.; Maeda, K.; Le Faucheur, M.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Preparation of $(Ga_{1.x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid-solution from $ZnGa_2O_4$ and ZnO as a photo-catalyst for overall water splitting under visible light. *Appl. Catal.*, A **2007**, *327*, 114-121.

(41) West, A. R. *Basic Solid State Chemistry*; 2nd ed.; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd: New York, 1999.

(42) Kumagai, N.; Ni, L.; Irie, H., A visible-light-sensitive water splitting photocatalyst composed of Rh^{3+} in a 4d⁶ electronic configuration, Rh^{3+} -doped ZnGa₂O₄. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, 47, 1884-1886.

(43) Srikant, V.; Clarke, D. R., On the optical band gap of zinc oxide. J. Appl. Phys. **1998**, 83, 5447-5451.

(44) Mapa, M.; Gopinath, C. S., Combustion Synthesis of Triangular and Multifunctional $ZnO_{1-x}N_x$ ($x \le 0.15$) Materials. *Chem. Mater.* **2009**, *21*, 351-359.

(45) Park, G. C.; Hwang, S. M.; Choi, J. H.; Kwon, Y. H.; Cho, H. K.; Kim, S.-W.; Lim, J. H.; Joo, J., Effects of In or Ga doping on the growth behavior and optical properties of ZnO nanorods fabricated by hydrothermal process. *Phys. Status Solidi A* **2013**, *210*, 1552-1556.

(46) Tran, N. H.; Holzschuh, W. J.; Lamb, R. N.; Lai, L. J.; Yang, Y. W., Structural Order in Oxygenated Gallium Nitride Films. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2003**, *107*, 9256-9260.

(47) <u>http://srdata.nist.gov/xps/</u>

(48) Futsuhara, M.; Yoshioka, K.; Takai, O., Optical properties of zinc oxynitride thin films. *Thin Solid Films* **1998**, *317*, 322-325.

(49) Yang, X.; Wolcott, A.; Wang, G.; Sobo, A.; Fitzmorris, R. C.; Qian, F.; Zhang, J. Z.; Li, Y., Nitrogen-Doped ZnO Nanowire Arrays for Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *Nano Lett.* **2009**, *9*, 2331-2336.

(50) Zong, F.; Ma, H.; Xue, C.; Zhuang, H.; Zhang, X.; Xiao, H.; Ma, J.; Ji, F., Synthesis and thermal stability of Zn3N2 powder. *Solid State Commun.* **2004**, *132*, 521-525.

(51) Chen, Z.; Jaramillo, T. F.; Deutsch, T. G.; Kleiman-Shwarsctein, A.; Forman, A. J.; Gaillard, N.; Garland, R.; Takanabe, K.; Heske, C.; Sunkara, M.; McFarland, E. W.; Domen, K.; Miller, E. L.; Turner, J. A.; Dinh, H. N., Accelerating materials development for photoelectrochemical hydrogen production: Standards for methods, definitions, and reporting protocols. *J. Mater. Res.* **2010**, *25*, 3-16.

(52) Shet, S.; Yan, Y.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., Effect of gas ambient and varying RF sputtering power for bandgap narrowing of mixed (ZnO:GaN) thin films for solar driven hydrogen production. *J. Power Sources* **2013**, *232*, 74-78.

(53) Ahn, K.-S.; Yan, Y.; Shet, S.; Deutsch, T.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., Enhanced photoelectrochemical responses of ZnO films through Ga and N codoping. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2007**, *91*, 231909.

(54) Hashiguchi, H.; Maeda, K.; Abe, R.; Ishikawa, A.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Photoresponse of GaN:ZnO Electrode on FTO under Visible Light Irradiation. *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **2009**, *82*, 401-407.

(55) RajaAmbal, S.; Yadav, A. K.; Jha, S. N.; Bhattacharyya, D.; Gopinath, C. S., Electronic structure-sunlight driven water splitting activity correlation of $(Zn_{1-y}Ga_y)(O_{1-z}N_z)$. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2014**, *16*, 23654-23662.

(56) Maeda, K.; Xiong, A.; Yoshinaga, T.; Ikeda, T.; Sakamoto, N.; Hisatomi, T.; Takashima, M.; Lu, D.; Kanehara, M.; Setoyama, T.; Teranishi, T.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Overall Water Splitting Promoted by Two Different Cocatalysts for Hydrogen and Oxygen Evolution under Visible Light. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2010**, *49*, 4096-4099.

(57) Leng, W. H.; Barnes, P. R. F.; Juozapavicius, M.; O'Regan, B. C.; Durrant, J. R., Electron Diffusion Length in Mesoporous Nanocrystalline TiO₂ Photoelectrodes during Water Oxidation. *J. Phys. Chem. Lett.* **2010**, *1*, 967-972.

(58) Qiu, Y.; Leung, S.-F.; Zhang, Q.; Hua, B.; Lin, Q.; Wei, Z.; Tsui, K.-H.; Zhang, Y.; Yang, S.; Fan, Z., Efficient Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting with Ultrathin films of Hematite on Three-Dimensional Nanophotonic Structures. *Nano Lett.* **2014**, *14*, 2123-2129.

(59) Seabold, J. A.; Zhu, K.; Neale, N. R., Efficient solar photoelectrolysis by nanoporous Mo:BiVO₄ through controlled electron transport. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2014**, *16*, 1121-1131.

(60) Liu, W.; Ye, H.; Bard, A. J., Screening of Novel Metal Oxide Photocatalysts by Scanning Electrochemical Microscopy and Research of Their Photoelectrochemical Properties. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 1201-1207.

(61) Zhou, M.; Bao, J.; Xu, Y.; Zhang, J.; Xie, J.; Guan, M.; Wang, C.; Wen, L.; Lei, Y.; Xie, Y., Photoelectrodes Based upon Mo:BiVO4 Inverse Opals for Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *ACS Nano* **2014**, *8*, 7088-7098.

(62) Sivula, K.; Zboril, R.; Le Formal, F.; Robert, R.; Weidenkaff, A.; Tucek, J.; Frydrych, J.; Grätzel, M., Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting with Mesoporous Hematite Prepared by a Solution-Based Colloidal Approach. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2010**, *132*, 7436-7444.

(63) Hwang, Y. J.; Wu, C. H.; Hahn, C.; Jeong, H. E.; Yang, P., Si/InGaN Core/Shell Hierarchical Nanowire Arrays and their Photoelectrochemical Properties. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 1678-1682.

(64) Li, Y.; Takata, T.; Cha, D.; Takanabe, K.; Minegishi, T.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Vertically Aligned Ta_3N_5 Nanorod Arrays for Solar-Driven Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *Adv. Mater.* **2013**, *25*, 125-131.

(65) Sunkara, S.; Vendra, V. K.; Jasinski, J. B.; Deutsch, T.; Andriotis, A. N.; Rajan, K.; Menon, M.; Sunkara, M., New Visible Light Absorbing Materials for Solar Fuels, $Ga(Sb_x)N_{1-x}$. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26*, 2878-2882.

(66) Chouhan, N.; Liu, R.-S.; Hu, S.-F., Cd-ZnGeON solid solution: the effect of local electronic environment on the photocatalytic water cleavage ability. *J. Mater. Chem. A* **2013**, *1*, 7422-7432.

(67) Zhang, G.; Monllor-Satoca, D.; Choi, W., Band energy levels and compositions of CdSbased solid solution and their relation with photocatalytic activities. *Catal. Sci. Technol.* **2013**, *3*, 1790-1797.

Chapter 4. Synthesis, Optical, and Photocatalytic Properties of Cobalt Mixed-Metal Spinel Oxides Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄^b

4.1 Introduction

The quest to diversify the world's energy resources from fossil fuels to those derived from renewable and sustainable energy has led to significant researches in both the fundamental and applied sciences.¹⁻³ Despite great progress, one of the major limitations to widespread adoption of renewable energy is its intermittency – neither the sun nor the wind provides a source of power that continuously matches demands. It is in this context that many researchers are motivated to explore generating fuels directly from sunlight, and in particular hydrogen from solar water splitting.⁴⁻¹⁰ The overall water splitting reaction into gaseous hydrogen and oxygen is thermodynamically uphill ($\Delta G^0 = 238$ kJ/mol) and requires efficient catalysts to rapidly shuttle charges away from the photoelectrode surface toward productive proton-coupled electron transfer reactions.^{5,11} For this purpose, semiconductors that function as a monolithic system must be able to satisfy four main requirements: (1) Small band gap energy for absorbing visible light (1.7–2.2 eV), (2) Generation of electrons and holes at the proper potential for reducing protons and oxidizing water, (3) Chemical stability to reducing and oxidizing equivalents in the

^b This chapter is reproduced with permission from a publication. J. Mater. Chem. A, 2015, 3, 8115 – 8122.

electrolyte, and (4) Fast transport of photogenerated charge carriers to the semiconductor/electrolyte interface. Metal oxides such as TiO_2 have attracted the attention as a possible candidate due to its photoactivity for water oxidation, low cost, and stability.^{4,5} However, the band gap energy of most metal oxide semiconductors is too large to absorb the visible portion of the solar spectrum, leading to inefficient solar conversion. Finding suitable semiconductors that satisfy all four requirements is a considerable challenge.⁵⁻¹⁰

One intriguing class of candidates that may be able to meet these challenges are cobalt spinel oxides, which have been shown to meet several of the requirements noted above. For example, Woodhouse et al. developed p-type Co_{3-x-v}Al_xFe_vO₄ spinel oxides with tuneable band gaps (from 1.6 to 2.0 eV) by varying the Fe/Al ratio. These materials exhibited weak cathodic photocurrent under negative bias.^{12,13} The low PEC response was later attributed to poor electrical conductivity.¹⁴ Related cobalt spinel oxides, CoM_2O_4 (M = Al, Ga, and In), were examined both theoretically and experimentally to understand the optical properties, electronic structure, and PEC performance.¹⁵ This study found that the optical properties are dominated by $d \rightarrow d$ transitions resulting from Co(II) d orbitals split into Co e_d and t_{2d} states under the tetrahedral crystal field (A site in AB₂O₄ spinel structure).¹⁵ Substituting Ga and In for Al at the B site was found to decrease the band gap through both enhanced O 2p-Ga/In d coupling (driving the valence band edge upward) and increased influence of group 13 cation s states (moving the conduction band downward).¹⁵ In a subsequent study, it was calculated that the electronic structure of these cobalt metal spinel oxides could be further tuned by forming cobalt mixedmetal spinel oxides $Co(Al_xGa_yIn_{1-x-y})_2O_4$ to lower the band gap further and increase orbital mixing, which potentially could lead to enhanced charge carrier mobility.¹⁶

In this chapter, we detail efforts to prepare cobalt mixed-metal spinel oxides, Co(Al₁- $_{\rm x}$ Ga_x)₂O₄, via both single-source and multi-source methods to evaluate the effect of pre-forming Co-O-M bonds on the spinel structural and optical properties. The single-source (ss) molecular precursor method has been explored for synthesizing solid-state materials through both chemical vapor deposition (CVD) and sol-gel techniques.¹⁷⁻²² This method offers the unique prospect of pre-forming chemical bonds, in this case Co-O-M (M = Al, Ga) in molecular precursors $[Co{M(O'Bu)_4}]$ (M = Al or Ga) that should be retained in the final material. In contrast, the multi-source (ms) method features individual Co- and M-containing precursors that are decomposed simultaneously and may not exhibit intimate Co and M mixing (which could more easily lead to phase segregation). Non-aqueous synthetic methods for metal spinel oxides nanocrystals (e.g., $CoFe_2O_4$ or $ZnGa_2O_4$) have been reported and were adopted for the multisource route in the present study.²³⁻²⁵ The resulting products from each synthetic route were characterized both before and after annealing, and the experimentally obtained optical properties were discussed compared to the predicted ones.¹⁶ Lastly, photocatalytic activity of the materials was tested for the photodegradation of methyl orange.

4.2 Results and Discussion

4.2.1 Single-source (ss) route to bulk spinel oxides, ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ (x=0, 0.5, and 1)

$$CoCl_{2} + 2 M(O^{t}Bu)_{3} + 2 KO^{t}Bu \xrightarrow{-2 KCl} [Co\{M(O^{t}Bu)_{4}\}_{2}]$$

$$(M = Al \text{ or } Ga)$$

$$[Co\{M(O^{t}Bu)_{4}\}_{2}] \xrightarrow{ODE, 300 \circ C} Amor. CoM_{2}O_{x} \xrightarrow{1000 \circ C} CoM_{2}O_{4}$$

$$[Co\{Al(O^{t}Bu)_{4}\}_{2}] + [Co\{Ga(O^{t}Bu)_{4}\}_{2}]$$

$$\xrightarrow{ODE, 300 \circ C} Amor. Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_{x})_{2}O_{x} \xrightarrow{1000 \circ C} Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_{x})_{2}O_{4}$$

Scheme 4.1 Single-source route to bulk ss-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

Single-source molecular precursors $[Co{M(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ (M = Al or Ga) were synthesized by the reaction of CoCl₂ with M(O'Bu)₃ and KO'Bu. These complexes were then thermally decomposed to form bulk ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ as shown in Scheme 4.1. A similar process was reported by Meyer et al. for nanoscale CoAl2O4 spinel oxides, but in that case the [Co{Al(O'Bu)₄}₂] precursor decomposition was accomplished via hydrolysis within a microemulsion.¹⁷ Here, the single-source molecular precursors $[Co{Al(O^tBu)_4}_2]$ and [Co{Ga(O^tBu)₄}₂] were thermally decomposed in anhydrous solvent (octadecene, ODE) at 300 °C, which should result in better retention of the Co-O-M structural motif (which can decompose under hydrolysis conditions) in the amorphous $CoAl_2O_r$ and $CoGa_2O_r$ products.



Figure 4.1 (a) UV-vis absorbance spectra (benzene solvent) of molecular precursors. Black: $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$; Red: product from reaction of $CoCl_2 + Al(O'Bu)_3 + Ga(O'Bu)_3 + 2KO'Bu$; Blue: $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$. (b) DRIFTS spectra of molecular precursors in the Co–O, Al–O, and Ga–O region (cast as films from toluene solutions onto Al-coated Si substrates). Black: $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$; Red: product from reaction of $CoCl_2 + Al(O'Bu)_3 + Ga(O'Bu)_3 + 2KO'Bu$; Blue: $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$; Red: product from reaction of $CoCl_2 + Al(O'Bu)_3 + Ga(O'Bu)_3 + 2KO'Bu$; Blue: $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

Several routes to the ss molecular precursor $[Co{Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5}(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ were unsuccessful. For instance, reaction of 1:1:1 molar ratio $CoCl_2$, $Al(O'Bu)_3$, and $Ga(O'Bu)_3$ conducted identically to that above provided a purple powder that contained a 1:1.17:0.86 ratio of Co/Al/Ga that is close to the expected values. Both FTIR and UV-vis absorbance data showed features resembling those of the di-substituted complexes $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ and $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ that suggested the presence of Co–O, Al–O, and Ga–O structural units (Figure 4.1), but given the metal ratio did not appear to be tunable based on the initial stoichiometry (likely owing to different reactivity rates of the Al(O'Bu)_3 and Ga(O'Bu)_3 precursors), this strategy was not pursued further. Similarly, reaction of a 1:1 molar ratio of CoCl₂ and Al(O'Bu)_3 did not give the desired mono-substituted product ClCoAl(O'Bu)_4 but instead yielded the purple di-substituted $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$. Thus, the amorphous cobalt mixed metal oxide, $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_x$, was prepared by decomposition of a 1:1 molar ratio of $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ and $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$.



Figure 4.2 Powder X-ray diffraction patterns of the products obtained from annealing the amorphous (a) $CoAl_2O_x$ and (b) $CoGa_2O_x$ at varying temperature (500 - 1000 °C). The amorphous oxides (CoM_2O_x) were crystallized to spinel oxides (CoM_2O_4) with increasing annealing temperature. The vertical lines below the X-ray diffraction patterns represent the expected peak positions of spinel oxides (PDF#00-010-0458 for $CoAl_2O_4$; PDF#00-011-0698 for $CoGa_2O_4$). Reproduced from Lee et al., J. Mater. Chem. A, **2015**, 3, 8115 - 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

As shown in Figure 4.2, as-prepared $CoAl_2O_x$ and $CoGa_2O_x$ exhibit X-ray diffraction patterns consistent with an amorphous structure. In-situ annealing experiments from 500 to 1000 °C showed that conversion from amorphous to the spinel structure began near 700 °C for $CoAl_2O_4$ and 550 °C for $CoGa_2O_4$ (as evidenced by a peak for the (311) reflection at 36.8° for $CoAl_2O_4$ and at 35.7° for $CoGa_2O_4$), but more highly crystalline material with sharper peaks required temperatures of 1000 °C. Interestingly, crystallization occurred at lower temperatures for $CoAl_2O_x$ prepared from $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ under anhydrous conditions than that from hydrolysis in micelles, which required 800 °C before the spinel phase was observed.¹⁷ This result suggests that decomposition of ss molecular precursors under anhydrous conditions preserves better the Co–O–Al structural unit that then leads to a lower barrier to crystallization.



Figure 4.3 (a) Powder X-ray diffraction patterns of ss-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ annealed at 1000 °C. The vertical lines below the X-ray diffraction patterns represent the expected peak positions of spinel oxides (PDF#00-010-0458 for CoAl_2O_4; PDF#00-011-0698 for CoGa_2O_4). (b) lattice parameter plotted against the fraction of Ga (*x*). Scanning electron micrographs of ss-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$, *x*= 0 (c), *x*= 0.5 (d), and *x*= 1 (e). Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

XRD patterns of ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ (x=0, 0.5, and 1) prepared by annealing the amorphous Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O_x under air at 1000 °C for 1 h are shown in Figure 4.3a. The diffraction peaks of CoGa₂O₄ appear at lower angles with respect to those of CoAl₂O₄ as the ionic radius of Ga is larger than Al. Interestingly, the diffraction peaks of Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄ show single patterns of spinel structure and were located between the diffraction peaks of CoAl₂O₄ and CoGa₂O₄. The lattice parameter, *a*, calculated from the (311) reflection, is plotted as a function of Ga fraction (*x*) in Figure 4.3b. Lattice parameter *a* increases linearly demonstrating ideal solid solution behavior according to Vegard's law.

	Formula	Al/Co	Ga/Co	Ga/(Al+Ga)
ss-Molecular Precursors	$[Co{Al(O^tBu)_4}_2]$	2.07	-	-
	$[Co{Ga(O^tBu)_4}_2]$	-	2.25	-
Amorphous oxides	$CoAl_2O_x$	2.19	-	-
	$\operatorname{Co}(\operatorname{Al}_{0.5}\operatorname{Ga}_{0.5})_2\operatorname{O}_x$	1.19	1.16	0.49
	CoGa ₂ O _x	-	2.17	-
ss-CoM ₂ O ₄	CoAl ₂ O ₄	2.04	-	0
	$Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$	1.07	1.10	0.51
	CoGa ₂ O ₄	-	2.13	1
ms-CoM ₂ O ₄ NCs	CoAl ₂ O ₄	1.89	-	0
	$Co(Al_{0.75}Ga_{0.25})_2O_4$	1.74	0.62	0.26
	$Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$	1.13	1.18	0.51
	$Co(Al_{0.25}Ga_{0.75})_2O_4$	0.55	1.65	0.75
	CoGa ₂ O ₄	-	2.20	1

Table 4.1 Elemental analysis results collected by inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES). Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

ICP-OES elemental analysis showed the ratios between the metals in the $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ did not significantly change from the initial ratios of metal precursors (see Table 4.1). These observations from XRD and elemental analyses indicate that a solid solution of $CoAl_2O_4$ and $CoGa_2O_4$ was successfully synthesized through this synthetic route without phase segregation and also imply other product compositions could be synthesized by varying the molar ratio of $[Co{Al(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ and $[Co{Ga(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ precursors. Scanning electron micrographs of the ss-Co $(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ samples annealed to 1000 °C display micron-sized agglomerates composed of irregular shaped nanoscale particles for all three compositions (Figure 4.3c-e). The nanoscale, polycrystalline nature of this material is consistent with the small domain size (~15 nm) calculated using the Scherrer equation applied to the XRD data (Figure 4.3a).

4.2.2 Multi-source (ms) route to nano and bulk spinel oxides, ms-Co $(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ (x= 0, 0.25, 0.50, 0.75, and 1)

$$Co(acac)_{2} + M(acac)_{3} \xrightarrow{Oleylamine/OA}_{Benzylether} CoM_{2}O_{4} NCs \xrightarrow{1000 \circ C} CoM_{2}O_{4}$$

$$(M= Al \text{ or } Ga)$$

$$Co(acac)_{2} + Al(acac)_{3} + Ga(acac)_{3}$$

$$\xrightarrow{Oleylamine/OA}_{Benzylether} Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_{x})_{2}O_{4} NCs \xrightarrow{1000 \circ C} Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_{x})_{2}O_{4}$$

Scheme 4.2 Multi-source (ms) route to nano ss- $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ and bulk annealed ss- $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

Nonaqueous solution phase reactions have been shown to give nanocrystalline spinel oxide material without annealing and were adopted to prepare samples via the ms route in this study.²³⁻²⁵ Scheme 4.2 shows the preparation of ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ (x= 0, 0.25, 0.50, 0.75, and 1) nanocrystals from cobalt and Al or Ga acac precursors. Briefly, Co(acac)₂ was combined with a stoichiometric amount of Al(acac)₃ and/or Ga(acac)₃ in the presence of oleylamine, oleic acid, and 1,2-hexadecanediol in benzylether, and this mixture was heated to high temperature (280 °C), leading to hexane-soluble Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals. The *x* values of the products were determined by ICP-OES elemental analysis (see Table 4.1). The ratios between the metals of the resulting nanocrystals were similar to the ratios of metal precursors that were used in the reaction, suggesting that the ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ materials also exhibit homogeneous incorporation of both Al and Ga.



Figure 4.4 Powder X-ray diffraction patterns of (a) ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals and (b) annealed ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ at 1000 °C for 1 hour. The vertical lines below the X-ray diffraction patterns represent the expected peak positions of spinel oxides (PDF#00-010-0458 for CoAl₂O₄; PDF#00-011-0698 for CoGa₂O₄). (c) Lattice parameters, a, determined by the (311) reflection against Ga content (*x*). (d) Domain size of ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals, annealed (1000 °C, 1h) ss- and ms- Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ calculated using Debye-Scherrer equation. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

In contrast to the amorphous oxides obtained from the decomposition of ss precursors, XRD patterns of as-prepared ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ exhibit diffraction peaks that can be indexed to cubic spinel patterns without any post-synthesis annealing (Figure 4.4a). The average grain size of the nanocrystals calculated by a Debye-Scherrer equation is ~5 nm (Figure 4.4d). The nanocrystals were subsequently annealed at 1000 °C for 1 hour in order to increase the grain size and compare directly with the spinel products obtained from the single-source route. The XRD patterns of the annealed ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ are shown in Figure 4.4b. Similar to the spinel
materials from the ss method, the peaks of ms-CoGa₂O₄ appear at lower diffraction angles than ms-CoAl₂O₄. The solid solutions, ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄, showed linear correlation between the lattice parameters and compositions (*x*), satisfying Vegard's law (Figure 4.4c). The domain size of the annealed nanoparticles is ~25 nm which is larger than that of the products from the ss route (cf. ~15 nm), indicating the ms route leads to larger grain size products under the same annealing conditions. This result could be rationalized that the initial ~5 nm crystallites from the ms route require less thermal energy for the larger grain growth than that required for the single-source route.



Figure 4.5 Transmission electron micrographs of the ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanoparticles, x = 0 (a), x = 0.5 (b), and x = 1 (c). Scanning electron micrographs of the annealed ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄, x = 0 (d), x = 0.5 (e), and x = 1 (f). Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

The low resolution transmission electron micrographs of the as-prepared ms-Co(Al₁₋ $_x$ Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals show a mixture of shapes and no large agglomerates (Figure 4.5a–c) consistent with the ~5 nm crystallite size of the Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals calculated from the XRD patterns. Scanning electron micrograph (SEM) images of annealed ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ at 1000 °C are shown in Figure 4.5d–f, and all the compositions exhibit faceted particles on the micrometer scale. The nanocrystals appear to serve as seeds for grain growth to ~25 nm (from XRD analysis). Consistent with this observation, large, non-porous monoliths result from annealing nanocrystalline ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ to high temperatures that contrasts the more porous structure resulting from annealing amorphous ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O_x (Figure 4.3c-e). BET surface area measurements also indicate the ss method gave a material with a slightly higher surface area (10.1 m²/g) than that from the ms method (8.1 m²/g; see Table 4.2). The larger grain size and monolithic structure of annealed ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ may be more suitable for photoelectrochemical applications since it may lead to improved charge transport to the photocatalyst surface when compared to ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ annealed at the same temperature.

	Surface area (m ² /g)	Dark adsorption (mol)	# MO molecules/nm ²
SS	10.1	1.43E-08	0.39
ms	8.1	1.27E-08	0.43

Table 4.2 Surface area of both ss- and ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄, the amount of methyl orange (MO) adsorbed to each photocatalysts during dark adsorption, and the number of MO molecules adsorbed per 1 nm² during the dark adsorption. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.



4.2.3 Optical properties of Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ materials.

Figure 4.6 Diffuse reflectance spectra of annealed (1000 °C, 1 h): (a) ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄; (b) ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ with varying *x*; (c) absorption onsets as a function of *x*; (d) suggested band structure of Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

Diffuse reflectance spectra were obtained from ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ and ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ bulk powders, shown in Figure 4.6a and b. The samples from both synthetic routes were annealed at 1000 °C for 1 h. Transmittance mode UV-vis absorbance spectra from hexane solutions of ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals are shown in Figure 4.7a for comparison.



Figure 4.7 (a) UV-vis absorbance spectra of ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ nanocrystals with varying *x*. (b) Absorption onsets as a function of Ga content *x*. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

For all samples, low energy absorbance features from 1.7 to 2.4 eV result from tetrahedral $\text{Co}^{2+4}\text{A}_2 \rightarrow {}^{4}\text{T}_1(\text{P})$ ligand-field transitions,²⁶ which have been observed for both bulk²⁷ and nanoscale^{28,29} Co²⁺:ZnO. These absorbance features confirm the presence of Co²⁺ in the tetrahedral spinel A site. The absorption onsets shift from 1.84 eV for x=0 to 1.76 eV for x=1(for ss-Co(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)₂O₄) and from 1.75 for x=0 to 1.70 eV for x=1 (for ms-Co(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)₂O₄); Figure 4.6c). The shift to lower energy transitions with increasing Ga content for both ss- and ms-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄ is consistent with the prediction that the increasing lattice parameters owing to the larger Ga atom (cf. Al) reduces the crystal field splitting of Co²⁺ d states.¹⁶ However, it is found that these ${}^{4}A_{2} \rightarrow {}^{4}T_{1}(P)$ ligand-field transitions also dominate the lower energy optical absorption even for complete Ga substitution (x = 1). This contrasts the prediction that the Ga 4s states should become lower in energy than that of the Co d states (and lead to a Co d \rightarrow Ga s transition) for Ga values of $x \ge 0.75$.¹⁶ This result suggests a possible band structure where the metal s states are located at higher energy state than Co d orbital (t_{2d}) for all values of x as shown in Figure 4.6d. Alternatively, lower energy absorption for Ga-rich compositions may have some contribution from other transitions such as defect-mediated field transitions resulting from these preparation methods.

4.2.4 Photocatalytic degradation of methyl orange (MO).

Photocatalytic degradation of methyl orange (MO) dye under simulated solar illumination was investigated to evaluate the possibility of performing productive redox chemistry with photogenerated charges from the cobalt mixed-metal oxide spinels. Though it was not studied in detail here, the MO degradation mechanism catalyzed by the metal oxides TiO_2^{30} and ZnO^{31} are known to proceed via both oxidative and reductive pathways.



Figure 4.8 (a) Photodegradations of MO with annealed ms- or ss-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ at pH 3 over 6 h illumination. (b) pH effect on photodegradation of MO with (red) and without (blue) annealed ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$) under 4 h of illumination. Black points correspond to the dark adsorption of MO molecules to the photocatalyst surface. (c) Photodegradation of MO with annealed ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ at pH 3 under full spectrum solar simulated illumination (red, w/ AM1.5G filter) and visible light irradiation (blue) using a AM1.5G filter and a 495 nm long pass filter. (d) Recycling experiment showing the photodegradation rate of MO at pH 3 under visible illumination is retained when using the same annealed ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ sample for 3 fresh MO solutions. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

The comparison of activities between ss- and ms-Co $(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ photocatalysts at pH 3 is shown in Figure 4.8a. After 6 hours of simulated solar illumination, MO degradation was

enhanced in the presence of annealed ss- or ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄ relative to control experiments illuminating MO solutions with no oxide added. Despite the 25% higher surface area of ss-Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)₂O₄, the ms-Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)₂O₄ had higher activity for MO degradation, which could be due to the larger grain size for the annealed ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄ as noted above. Additionally, dark adsorption measurements at pH 3 showed that ms-Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)₂O₄ adsorbed 10% more molecules of MO per unit area (0.43 molecules/nm²) than ss-Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)₂O₄ (0.39 molecules/nm²) as shown in Figure 4.9 and Table 4.3, which could also account for the higher photocatalytic activity of ms-Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)₂O₄.



Figure 4.9 UV-vis absorbance spectra of methyl orange (MO) solutions after various times at pH 3 under AM1.5G illumination in the presence of (a) ss-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄ (b) ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.



Figure 4.10 UV-vis absorbance spectra of methyl orange (MO) in the presence of ms- $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ at (a) pH 3 (b) pH 5 (c) pH 7, and (d) pH 9 under AM1.5G illumination. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115–8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

The degree of MO adsorption is highly dependent on the pH, with MO adsorption decreasing by an order of magnitude upon increasing the pH from 3 to 9 for ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄ (Figure 4.10 and summarized in Figure 4.8b). Unsurprisingly from this result, the degree of photocatalytic MO degradation was strongly pH dependent, with a 3-fold increase in MO degradation at pH 3 versus at pH 9 (Figure 4.8b). The pH dependence may be explained by surface charging of the catalyst given that the points of zero charge (PZC)^{30,32} for Al₂O₃³³, Ga₂O₃³⁴, and Co₂O₃³⁵ are all greater than pH 7. Under acidic conditions at pH values less than the PZC, we hypothesize that the surface of the spinel is protonated and more readily adsorbs the dye via the MO sulfate group, promoting degradation. Conversely, at higher pH values than the

PZC, the negatively charged spinel oxide surface repels the anionic MO sulfate group, reducing the dye adsorption and thus slowing degradation.

In Figure 4.8c, the MO degradation was probed using both AM1.5G filter and 495 nm longpass filter (blue), which only transmits light <2.5 eV that would be absorbed only by the $Co^{2+} {}^{4}A_{2} \rightarrow {}^{4}T_{1}(P)$ ligand-field transitions (Figure 4.11). Remarkably, 46% of the total degradation relative to full spectrum light from the simulated solar illumination was observed (35% degradation after 6 h under full spectrum; cf. 16% under visible light). Moreover, this observation agrees with the apparent quantum efficiency,³⁶ which does not take into account light absorbed but only light impinging upon the sample. The apparent quantum efficiency was 2.4×10⁻⁴% for initial MO degradation (0–1 h) under visible illumination, which is 72% of the 3.4×10⁻⁴% apparent quantum efficiency observed for full spectrum illumination (Table 4.3). Importantly, these results demonstrate that the redox equivalents photogenerated by these lower energy transitions contribute significantly (between 46–72%) to catalytic MO degradation.



Figure 4.11 Spectral profiles employed in the MO degradation studies using a Xe lamp with (black) AM1.5G filter or (red) AM1.5G and 495 nm longpass filter. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, 2015, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

Apparent quantum efficiency (ϕ) was calculated according to the following equation:

$$\varphi = \frac{d[x]/dt}{d[hv]/dt}$$

where d[x]/dt is the rate of change of the concentration of the reactant and d[hv]/dt is the total optical power impinging on the sample.

Illumination	Time	[<i>x</i>]	d[x]/dt	d[hv]/dt	Apparent quantum
source		(mmol)	(mmol/s)	(mmol/s)	efficiency (%)
AM1 5G	0 h	8.74×10^{-5}	3.24×10 ⁻⁹	9.60×10 ⁻⁴	3.4×10 ⁻⁴
AMI .JU	1 h	7.57×10^{-5}			
AM1.5G +	0 h	8.43×10^{-5}	1.64×10 ⁻⁹	6.72×10 ⁻⁴	2.4×10 ⁻⁴
495 nm	1 h	7.84×10^{-5}			

Table 4.3 Apparent quantum efficiency values measured for ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ under full spectrum illumination and with a 495 nm longpass filter before illumination (0 h) and after illumination for 1 hour (1 h). Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, **2015**, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.



Figure 4.12 Powder X-ray diffraction patterns of ms-Co $(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ before (black) and after (green) three cycles of MO degradation at pH 3 under visible illumination for 6 h each cycle. Reproduced from Lee et al., *J. Mater. Chem. A*, 2015, *3*, 8115 – 8122 with permission from The Royal Society of Chemistry.

To assess the stability of the photocatalyst, three successive MO degradation experiments were carried out by recycling the used annealed ms-Co($Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5}$)₂O₄ and adding this to a fresh MO solution. As shown in Figure 4.8d, the photocatalytic activity was retained, and the photocatalyst did not change appreciably after the recycling as evidenced by XRD (Figure 4.12).

Finally, Bae et al. have demonstrated that a single photocatalytic activity test does not represent the general activity of a photocatalyst.³⁷ To explore the general photocatalytic activity of these cobalt spinel oxides, we conducted similar degradation tests using phenol as a substrate instead of MO. After illuminating a 200 ppm solution of phenol in ethanol for 6 h under full spectrum in the presence of annealed ms-Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})₂O₄, no phenol degradation was observed by GC-MS. Though an exhaustive effort to explore a variety of reaction conditions and substrates was not conducted, these preliminary experiments suggest that the photocatalytic degradation provided by these cobalt spinel oxides is substrate-specific. However, although we do not have evidence of generalized photocatalytic activity, the observed visible response for MO degradation, with 46–72% of the degradation coming from the visible part of the solar spectrum, demonstrates that the transitions in the visible part of the spectrum of these spinel materials can be photoactive.

4.3 Conclusions

In summary, we have developed single-source and multi-source synthetic routes for $Co(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)_2O_4$. Whereas spinel oxide materials from single-source precursors required annealing to induce crystallization, the multi-source route produced nanoscale spinel products without annealing. Annealing amorphous materials from the single-source route to 1000 °C gave ~15 nm crystallites, and identical heat treatment on the nanocrystalline material from the multi-

source method grew the grain size from ~5 nm to ~25 nm. Both methods afforded ideal solid solutions of the mixed Al-Ga compounds. The optical properties of $Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ were found to be consistent with ${}^{4}A_2 \rightarrow {}^{4}T_1(P)$ ligand-field transitions dominating the lower energy optical properties for all compositions. Finally, the photocatalytic activities of $Co(Al_{1.x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ materials from both routes showed that, despite a higher surface area for materials from the single-source route, spinel oxides from the multi-source method adsorbed more methyl orange substrate per unit surface area. The degree of substrate adsorption was critical to the photocatalytic activity, which was found to be highly dependent on the substrate surface affinity. Remarkably, under appropriate substrate binding conditions, photogenerated redox equivalents from low energy (1.7-2.5 eV) ligand-field transitions contribute 46–72% to the photocatalytic activity of these cobalt spinel oxides.

4.4 Experimental

4.4.1 Chemicals

All the chemicals were purchased commercially from Sigma-Aldrich unless otherwise noted. Tetrahydrofuran (THF), hexane and tert-butanol ('BuOH) were purified from sodium/benzophenone ketyl, alumina column, and sodium, respectively. Al(O'Bu)₃ (technical grade) was purified by dissolving the as-received grey powder (50 g) in hexane (500 mL) and filtering using a cannula filter before recrystallization at -30 °C to yield a colorless powder. The other chemicals employed in the synthesis were used without further purification. All handling and manipulation of air-sensitive compounds were carried out under nitrogen using an inert-atmosphere glove box and/or Schlenk line technique.

4.4.2 Preparation of [Ga(O^tBu)₃]₂

The dimer $[Ga(O'Bu)_3]_2$ was prepared by adding a solution of 'BuOH (4.70 g, 63.4 mmol, 3.1 equiv) in hexanes (60 mL) to a suspension of $[Ga(N(CH_3)_2)_3]_2$ (4.13 g, 20.5 mmol; Strem, 98%) in hexanes (40 mL) and stirring this mixture at room temperature for 15 h. After removing liquid volatiles at room temperature in vacuo, the resulting colorless solid was heated to 50 °C for 1 h to remove the HN(CH_3)_2 adduct. This crude product was purified by sublimation at 140 °C (10 mTorr), giving a colorless solid [4.4 g, 75%; ¹H NMR (C₆D₆): d 1.56 (s, 18 H, bridging - O'Bu), d 1.48 (s, 36 H, terminal -O'Bu)]. This dimer will be referred to as the monomer Ga(O'Bu)₃ for simplicity in the Results and Discussion section.

4.4.3 Synthesis of single-source (ss) molecular precursors, [Co{M(O^tBu)₄}₂] (M= Al or Ga):

The single-source molecular precursors were prepared via modification of literature procedures.³⁸ CoCl₂ (130. mg, 1.00 mmol), Al(O'Bu)₃ (485 mg, 1.97 mmol) or $[Ga(O'Bu)_3]_2$ (570. mg, 0.985 mmol), and KO'Bu (≥98 %, 221 mg, 1.97 mmol) were loaded into a three neck flask with THF (20 mL) as a solvent. The reaction mixture was heated to reflux for 15 hours under nitrogen atmosphere. The reaction mixture was then cooled to room temperature and the solvent was evaporated under vacuum. The resulting purple solid was extracted with hexanes and filtered via cannula (3 × 10 mL); residual hexanes were removed in vacuo to leave a purple solid (product yield: ~80%).

4.4.4 Single-source (ss) route to bulk ss- CoM_2O_4 (M= Al or Ga)

A small amount (typically, 150 mg) of the molecular precursor $[Co{M(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ (M= Al or Ga), was dissolved in octadecene (ODE, 2 mL) and thermally decomposed under reflux without stirring at 300 °C for 4 h. The as-prepared amorphous oxide CoM_2O_x were collected via filtration (Büchner funnel, in air), and rinsed first with 3 × 5 mL of hexane and then with 3 × 5

mL of ethanol. Amorphous cobalt mixed-metal oxide, $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_x$, was also prepared through the same procedure using a 1:1 molar ratio of $[Co\{Al(O'Bu)_4\}_2]$ and $[Co\{Ga(O'Bu)_4\}_2]$. The resulting amorphous oxides were heated to 1000 °C with a ramp rate of 20 °C/min and annealed for 1 hour under air to effect crystallization into the spinel phase.

4.4.5 Multi-source route (ms) to nanoscale ms-CoM₂O₄ (M= Al or Ga) and ms-Co(Al₁. ${}_{x}Ga_{x})_{2}O_{4}$ (x= 0.25, 0.5, and 0.75) nanocrystals

 $Co(acac)_2$ ($\geq 99\%$, 257.2 mg, 1 mmol), Al(acac)_3 ($\geq 99\%$, 648 mg, 2.00 mmol) or Ga(acac)₃ (99.99%, 734 mg, 2.00 mmol), 1,2-tetradecanediol (90%, 1150. mg, 5.00 mmol), oleylamine (70%, 2.82 mL, 6.00 mmol), oleic acid (90 %, 2.21 mL, 6.00 mmol), and benzylether (10 mL) were placed into a three-neck flask and heated to 40 °C under argon. Upon dissolution of all reagents, the mixture was heated to 100 °C and placed under vacuum (10 mTorr) for 30 min to remove residual O₂ and H₂O. The reaction was heated over 10 min to 200 °C and held for 30 min to nucleate particles, and then heated to refluxed at 280 °C (ramped over 15 min) for 2 h to promote nanocrystal growth; this procedure avoided a wide nanocrystal size distribution that has been reported from direct heating without the nucleation step.²³ The resulting nanocrystals were collected via centrifugation and purified three times by dissolving the products with 5 mL of hexane and by precipitation with a mixture of 2-propanol and ethanol (20 mL each). For the cobalt mixed-metal spinel oxide nanocrystals, $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ (x = 0.25, 0.5, and 0.75) $Co(acac)_2$ (257 mg, 1.00 mmol), stoichiometric amounts of Al(acac)₃ and Ga(acac)₃ were used as metal precursors in the above preparation. All the resulting nanocrystals were annealed at 1000 °C for 1 h under air to compare with the bulk ss-Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)₂O₄.

4.4.6 Photocatalytic activity test

The photocatalytic activity of $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ was evaluated via the photodegradation of methyl orange (MO). $Co(Al_{1-x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ (0.02 mmol) materials were dispersed in MO aqueous

solution (2 mL, 5x10⁻⁵ M). The pH of these solutions was adjusted by adding HCl for acidic condition or NaOH for basic condition in a quartz cuvette. The reaction sample was sonicated for 2 min and then stirred for 30 min in dark. The sample was then illuminated by a Xe lamp (200 W, Oriel) passing through an AM 1.5G filter. The light intensity was adjusted to 100 mW/cm² using a power meter (Newport 407A). To investigate the photocatalytic activity from only visible transition, the AM1.5G light was passed through a 495 nm longpass filter and the light intensity decreased to 66.4 mW/cm² (Figure 4.11). At hourly intervals, the cuvette was centrifuged to precipitate the suspended particles and achieve an optically transparent MO-containing solution before taking UV-vis absorption spectra.

4.4.7 Recyclability and stability test of the photocatalysts

To confirm the recyclability and stability of the photocatalyst, recycling ms- $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ was performed by conducting MO degradation at pH 3 for 6 h, recovering the solid photocatalyst via centrifugation, and adding fresh MO solution. A total of 3 MO solutions were used. The reaction conditions were identical to the above the single experiments, but all quantities were scaled up by a factor of 10 so the recovered oxide catalyst could be examined by XRD before and after the degradation experiments.

4.4.8 Photodegradation of phenol

Another photodegradation was conducted using a different substrate, phenol, to test the general photocatalytic activity of the photocatlayst. 100 g of solution of phenol in ethanol (200 ppm) was prepared in a pyrex reactor having a quartz window. 100 mg of annealed ms- $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ was dispersed in the solution via sonication for 2 min, followed by stirring for 30 min in the dark. A solar simulated illumination (AM1.5G, 100 mW) was used as a light source. 1.5 ml of aliquots were withdrawn from the reaction at hourly intervals during 6 hours of

the illumination and filtered by a 0.45 μm PTFE syringe filter (MicroLiter Analytical Supplies, Inc.). Phenol concentration of the aliquots was analyzed by GC-MS.

4.4.9 Characterization

Powder X-ray diffraction (XRD) patterns were collected using Rigaku Ultima IV equipped with Cu K_a radiation (λ = 0.1540562 nm). The crystal domain size was calculated using the Debye-Scherrer equation (L= 0.9λ / Bcos θ ; L: domain size, λ : wavelength of X-ray source, B: full width half maximum). Scanning electron microscopy was carried out using a field emission scanning electron microscope (FESEM, JEOL JSM-7401F) operated at accelerating voltages/working distances of 2.0 kV/1.7 mm and 5.0 kV/9.3 mm for ss- and ms-products, respectively. Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) images were taken using a Philips CM100 microscope operated at accelerating voltage of 80 kV. The absorption spectra of Co(Al₁- $_{r}Ga_{r})_{2}O_{4}$ nanocrystals were recorded by UV-visible absorption spectrophotometer (Agilent 8453). Diffuse reflectance spectra for the bulk $Co(Al_{1-r}Ga_r)_2O_4$ powder samples were collected on a Shimadzu UV-3600 spectrophotometer equipped with an integrating sphere. BaSO₄ was used as a reference material. Diffuse reflectance was converted to absorbance using the Kubelka-Munk equation $(A=(1-R_{\infty})^2/2R_{\infty}; R_{\infty}=R_{sample}/R_{reference})$. Elemental analysis was carried out with ARL 3410+ inductively coupled plasma-optical emission spectroscopy (ICP-OES) by the Laboratory for Environmental and Geological Studies (LEGS) at the University of Colorado Boulder. Phenol concentration was determined using an Agilent Technologies 7890A GC system equipped with a flame-ionization detector (FID) and an Agilent Technologies 5975C inert XL mass selective detector (MSD). An Agilent 19091S-433 HP-5MS capillary GC column was used (30 m x 0.250 mm I.D. X0.25 mm film thickness 5% phenyl-95% methylsiloxane).

4.5 References

(1) Turner, J. A., A Realizable Renewable Energy Future. *Science* **1999**, 285, 687-689.

(2) Lewis, N. S., Powering the Planet. *MRS Bulletin* **2007**, *32*, 808-820.

(3) Jacobson, M. Z.; Colella, W. G.; Golden, D. M., Cleaning the Air and Improving Health with Hydrogen Fuel-Cell Vehicles. *Science* **2005**, *308*, 1901-1905.

(4) Fujishima, A.; Honda, K., Electrochemical Photolysis of Water at a Semiconductor Electrode. *Nature* **1972**, *238*, 37-38.

(5) Hernández-Alonso, M. D.; Fresno, F.; Suárez, S.; Coronado, J. M., Development of alternative photocatalysts to TiO₂: Challenges and opportunities. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2009**, *2*, 1231-1257.

(6) Khaselev, O.; Turner, J. A., A Monolithic Photovoltaic-Photoelectrochemical Device for Hydrogen Production via Water Splitting. *Science* **1998**, *280*, 425-427.

(7) Kudo, A.; Miseki, Y., Heterogeneous photocatalyst materials for water splitting. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2008**, *38*, 253-278.

(8) Alexander, B. D.; Kulesza, P. J.; Rutkowska, I.; Solarska, R.; Augustynski, J., Metal oxide photoanodes for solar hydrogen production. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2008**, *18*, 2298-2303.

(9) Yourey, J. E.; Bartlett, B. M., Electrochemical deposition and photoelectrochemistry of CuWO4, a promising photoanode for water oxidation. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 7651-7660.

(10) Park, Y.; McDonald, K. J.; Choi, K.-S., Progress in bismuth vanadate photoanodes for use in solar water oxidation. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *42*, 2321-2337.

(11) Funk, J. E.; Reinstrom, R. M., Energy Requirements in Production of Hydrogen from Water. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Proc. Des. Dev.* **1966**, *5*, 336-342.

(12) Woodhouse, M.; Herman, G. S.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Approach to Identification of Catalysts for the Photoelectrolysis of Water. *Chem. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 4318-4324.

(13) Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Discovery and Optimization of a Complex Oxide with Water Photoelectrolysis Activity. *Chem. Mater.* **2008**, *20*, 2495-2502.

(14) Walsh, A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Structural, magnetic, and electronic properties of the Co-Fe-Al oxide spinel system: Density-functional theory calculations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2007**, *76*, 165119.

(15) Walsh, A.; Ahn, K.-S.; Shet, S.; Huda, M. N.; Deutsch, T. G.; Wang, H.; Turner, J. A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Ternary cobalt spinel oxides for solar driven hydrogen production: Theory and experiment. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2009**, *2*, 774-782.

(16) Feng, C.; Yin, W.-J.; Nie, J.; Zu, X.; Huda, M. N.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Yan, Y., Electronic and optical properties of CoX_2O_4 (X = Al, Ga, In) alloys. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2012**, *100*, 023901.

(17) Meyer, F.; Hempelmann, R.; Mathur, S.; Veith, M., Microemulsion mediated sol-gel synthesis of nano-scaled MAl_2O_4 (M=Co, Ni, Cu) spinels from single-source heterobimetallic alkoxide precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **1999**, *9*, 1755-1763.

(18) Veith, M., Molecular precursors for (nano) materials - a one step strategy. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2002, 2405-2412.

(19) Veith, M.; Haas, M.; Huch, V., Single Source Precursor Approach for the Sol–Gel Synthesis of Nanocrystalline $ZnFe_2O_4$ and Zinc–Iron Oxide Composites. *Chem. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 95-101.

(20) Tomar, N.; Ghanti, E.; Bhagi, A. K.; Nagarajan, R., Studies on the hydrolysis of $\{Cu[Al(OPr^i)_4]_2\}$, a single source precursor for $CuAl_2O_4$ spinel. *J. Non-Cryst. Solids* **2009**, *355*, 2657-2662.

(21) Ghanti, E.; Nagarajan, R., Synthesis of $CuAl_2(acac)_4(O^iPr)_4$, its hydrolysis and formation of bulk $CuAl_2O_4$ from the hydrolyzed gels; a case study of molecules to materials. *Dalton Trans*. **2010**, *39*, 6056-6061.

(22) Fujdala, K.; Brutchey, R.; Tilley, T. D. In *Surface and Interfacial Organometallic Chemistry and Catalysis*; Copéret, C., Chaudret, B., Eds.; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: 2005; Vol. 16, p 69-115.

(23) Sun, S.; Zeng, H.; Robinson, D. B.; Raoux, S.; Rice, P. M.; Wang, S. X.; Li, G., Monodisperse MFe_2O_4 (M = Fe, Co, Mn) Nanoparticles. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, 126, 273-279.

(24) Byun, H.-J.; Kim, J.-U.; Yang, H., Blue, green, and red emission from undoped and doped ZnGa₂O₄ colloidal nanocrystals. *Nanotechnology* **2009**, *20*, 495602.

(25) Lee, J.; Zhang, S.; Sun, S., High-Temperature Solution-Phase Syntheses of Metal-Oxide Nanocrystals. *Chem. Mater.* **2013**, *25*, 1293-1304.

(26) Cotton, F. A.; Goodgame, D. M. L.; Goodgame, M., The Electronic Structures of Tetrahedral Cobalt(II) Complexes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1961**, *83*, 4690-4699.

(27) Weakliem, H. A., Optical Spectra of Ni²⁺, Co²⁺, and Cu²⁺ in Tetrahedral Sites in Crystals. *J. Chem. Phys.* **1962**, *36*, 2117-2140.

(28) Radovanovic, P. V.; Norberg, N. S.; McNally, K. E.; Gamelin, D. R., Colloidal Transition-Metal-Doped ZnO Quantum Dots. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2002**, *124*, 15192-15193.

(29) Schwartz, D. A.; Norberg, N. S.; Nguyen, Q. P.; Parker, J. M.; Gamelin, D. R., Magnetic Quantum Dots: Synthesis, Spectroscopy, and Magnetism of Co²⁺- and Ni²⁺-Doped ZnO Nanocrystals. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2003**, *125*, 13205-13218.

(30) Smith, Y. R.; Kar, A.; Subramanian, V., Investigation of Physicochemical Parameters That Influence Photocatalytic Degradation of Methyl Orange over TiO_2 Nanotubes. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* **2009**, *48*, 10268-10276.

(31) Darwent, J. R.; Lepre, A., Photo-oxidation of Methyl Orange sensitised by zinc oxide. Part 1.-Mechanism. *J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans.* 2 **1986**, *82*, 1457-1468.

(32) Zhang, W.; Zhang, J.; Lan, X.; Chen, Z.; Wang, T., Photocatalytic performance of $ZnGa_2O_4$ for degradation of methylene blue and its improvement by doping with Cd. *Catal. Commun.* **2010**, *11*, 1104-1108.

(33) Kosmulski, M., The pH-Dependent Surface Charging and the Points of Zero Charge. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 2002, 253, 77-87.

(34) Kosmulski, M., Pristine Points of Zero Charge of Gallium and Indium Oxides. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 2001, 238, 225-227.

(35) Tewari, P. H.; Campbell, A. B., Temperature dependence of point of zero charge of cobalt and nickel oxides and hydroxides. *J. Colloid Interface Sci.* **1976**, *55*, 531-539.

(36) Buriak, J. M.; Kamat, P. V.; Schanze, K. S., Best Practices for Reporting on Heterogeneous Photocatalysis. *ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces* **2014**, *6*, 11815-11816.

(37) Bae, S.; Kim, S.; Lee, S.; Choi, W., Dye decolorization test for the activity assessment of visible light photocatalysts: Realities and limitations. *Catal. Today* **2014**, *224*, 21-28.

(38) Garg, G.; Dubey, R. K.; Singh, A.; Mehrotra, R. C., Synthetic, spectroscopic and magnetic studies of heterometal alkoxides of cobalt(II, nickel(II) and copper(II) containing the sterically crowded tetraalkoxoaluminate ligand. *Polyhedron* **1991**, *10*, 1733-1739.

Chapter 5. Conclusion

Water splitting to produce H_2 fuel in photocatalytic or PEC system is a sustainable and environmentally friendly method for solar energy conversion. In this thesis, we targeted two solid solution materials that were expected to be promising for the technology.

Chapter 2 described a new synthetic method for nano scale $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ with a wide rage of compositions (0.30 $\leq x \leq 0.87$). A mixture of nano scale $ZnGa_2O_4$ and ZnO was used in the nitridation at a relatively low temperature (650 °C). The composition (*x*) in $(Ga_{1,x}Zn_x)(N_{1,x}O_x)$ was controlled using different molar ratios of zinc and gallium in the starting nanocrystals. As a result of introducing nano-sized starting materials, we were able to use temperatures lower than those needed in the conventional synthetic route. Consequently, the volatilization of zinc and fusion into bulk was avoided during the nitridation. The absorption onset continuously shifts from 460 nm for *x*=0.30 to 565 nm for *x*=0.87. This tunability of absorption onset could allow greater percentage of solar photons to be absorbed by the material, resulting in higher efficiencies of water splitting under identical solar irradiation.

In Chapter 3 we examined the reaction mechanism in forming $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ nanocrystals and found that nitridation of $ZnGa_2O_4$ and ZnO leads to a conversion of the spinel $ZnGa_2O_4$ to wurtzite product accompanied by fusion with ZnO and N incorporation. The observations from the mechanistic study allowed us to expand the range of compositions with the new composition samples lying on each end, ZnO-low (x=0.06 and 0.24) and ZnO-high (x=0.91 and 0.98). The band gaps of the products in the range of 0.06 $\leq x\leq$ 0.98 showed a minimum of 2.25 eV at x= 0.87. XPS characterizations support the formation of solid solutions. Lastly, we

investigated the PEC water oxidation under visible illumination, where the highest photocurrent was found at x = 0.52.

Chapter 4 described the development of two synthetic routes to cobalt mixed metal spinel oxides, $Co(Al_{1,x}Ga_x)_2O_4$ with a range of $0 \le x \le 1$: Single-source and multi-source routes. Singlesource metal precursors, $[Co{M(O'Bu)_4}_2]$ (M= Al or Ga), were thermally decomposed to yield amorphous oxides. Multi-source precursors, stoichiometric mixtures of metal acetylacetonate (acac), produced nanocrystalline cobalt spinel oxide materials. Both were subsequently converted to bulk spinel products by annealing at 1000 °C. The X-ray diffraction data of the materials showed an ideal solid solution behavior that followed Vegard's law for both routes, with the multi-source route giving more crystalline bulk material than the single-source route. Absorption data revealed that the absorption onset energies decreased monotonically with increasing x (from 1.84 eV for x=0 to 1.76 eV for x=1 from the single-source method; 1.75 eV for x=0 to 1.70 eV for x=1 from the multi-source method). The photocatalytic activities of the cobalt spinel oxides were evaluated via the photodegradation of methyl orange and phenol, which showed that the photoactivity of the materials was dependent on both pH and substrate. Remarkably, under appropriate substrate binding conditions (pH 3 with methyl orange), low energy (<2.5 eV) ligand-field transitions contributed between 46 and 72% of the photoactivity of $Co(Al_{0.5}Ga_{0.5})_2O_4$ prepared from the multi-source route.

The major contribution of the work presented in this thesis is the synthesis of the new solid solution materials with a guidance of the predictions. The synthetic work can be extended to understand how to control the particle properties such as size, shape, surface, and crystallinity etc. Also, modification of the materials with co-catalyst or introducing other elements into the system could improve the properties for application to water splitting. Although we have also

focused on evaluating the composition-dependent optical properties of the materials, it is not clear what originates the visible absorption combining with the electronic structures. Further efforts with advanced characterizations such as dynamics of charge carriers will allow us to identify the processes and provide feedbacks to the synthesis for further improvements.

Bibliography

(1) Ahn, K.-S.; Yan, Y.; Shet, S.; Deutsch, T.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., Enhanced photoelectrochemical responses of ZnO films through Ga and N codoping. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2007**, *91*, 231909.

(2) Ahn, K.-S.; Yan, Y.; Shet, S.; Jones, K.; Deutsch, T.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., ZnO nanocoral structures for photoelectrochemical cells. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2008**, *93*, 163117.

(3) Alexander, B. D.; Kulesza, P. J.; Rutkowska, I.; Solarska, R.; Augustynski, J., Metal oxide photoanodes for solar hydrogen production. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2008**, *18*, 2298-2303.

(4) Amirav, L.; Alivisatos, A. P., Photocatalytic Hydrogen Production with Tunable Nanorod Heterostructures. *J. Phys. Chem. Lett.* **2010**, *1*, 1051-1054.

(5) Ashokkumar, M., An overview on semiconductor particulate systems for photoproduction of hydrogen. *Int. J. Hydrogen Energy* **1998**, *23*, 427-438.

(6) Bae, S.; Kim, S.; Lee, S.; Choi, W., Dye decolorization test for the activity assessment of visible light photocatalysts: Realities and limitations. *Catal. Today* **2014**, *224*, 21-28.

(7) Barber, J., Photosynthetic energy conversion: natural and artificial. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2009**, *38*, 185-196.

(8) Bard, A. J., Photoelectrochemistry and heterogeneous photo-catalysis at semiconductors. *Journal of Photochemistry* **1979**, *10*, 59-75.

(9) Becheri, A.; Dürr, M.; Nostro, P. L.; Baglioni, P., Synthesis and characterization of zinc oxide nanoparticles: application to textiles as UV-absorbers. *Journal of Nanoparticle Research* **2008**, *10*, 679-689.

(10) Bowker, M., Sustainable hydrogen production by the application of ambient temperature photocatalysis. *Green Chem.* **2011**, *13*, 2235-2246.

(11) Buriak, J. M.; Kamat, P. V.; Schanze, K. S., Best Practices for Reporting on Heterogeneous Photocatalysis. *ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces* **2014**, *6*, 11815-11816.

(12) Byun, H.-J.; Kim, J.-U.; Yang, H., Blue, green, and red emission from undoped and doped ZnGa2O4 colloidal nanocrystals. *Nanotechnology* **2009**, *20*, 495602.

(13) Callister Jr., W. D.; Rethwisch, D. G. *Materials Science and Engineering: An Introduction*; 7th ed.; John wiley & Sons, 2009.

(14) Chen, H.; Wen, W.; Wang, Q.; Hanson, J. C.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Frenkel, A. I.; Rodriguez, J. A., Preparation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts from the Reaction of NH₃ with Ga_2O_3/ZnO and $ZnGa_2O_4$: In Situ Time-Resolved XRD and XAFS Studies. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 3650-3659.

(15) Chen, H.; Wang, L.; Bai, J.; Hanson, J. C.; Warren, J. B.; Muckerman, J. T.; Fujita, E.; Rodriguez, J. A., In Situ XRD Studies of ZnO/GaN Mixtures at High Pressure and High Temperature: Synthesis of Zn-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2010, 114, 1809-1814.

(16) Chen, X.; Shen, S.; Guo, L.; Mao, S. S., Semiconductor-based Photocatalytic Hydrogen Generation. *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, *110*, 6503-6570.

(17) Chen, Z.; Jaramillo, T. F.; Deutsch, T. G.; Kleiman-Shwarsctein, A.; Forman, A. J.; Gaillard, N.; Garland, R.; Takanabe, K.; Heske, C.; Sunkara, M.; McFarland, E. W.; Domen, K.; Miller, E. L.; Turner, J. A.; Dinh, H. N., Accelerating materials development for photoelectrochemical hydrogen production: Standards for methods, definitions, and reporting protocols. *J. Mater. Res.* **2010**, *25*, 3-16.

(18) Chouhan, N.; Liu, R.-S.; Hu, S.-F., Cd-ZnGeON solid solution: the effect of local electronic environment on the photocatalytic water cleavage ability. *J. Mater. Chem. A* **2013**, *1*, 7422-7432.

(19) Chuang, C.-H.; Lu, Y.-G.; Lee, K.; Ciston, J.; Dukovic, G., Strong Visible Absorption and Broad Time Scale Excited-State Relaxation in $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2015**, 137, 6452-6455.

(20) Cotton, F. A.; Goodgame, D. M. L.; Goodgame, M., The Electronic Structures of Tetrahedral Cobalt(II) Complexes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1961**, *83*, 4690-4699.

(21) Darwent, J. R.; Lepre, A., Photo-oxidation of Methyl Orange sensitised by zinc oxide. Part 1.-Mechanism. *J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans.* 2 **1986**, *82*, 1457-1468.

(22) Denton, A. R.; Ashcroft, N. W., Vegard's law. *Phys. Rev. A* 1991, 43, 3161-3164.

(23) Di Valentin, C., Electronic Structure of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)N_{1-x}O_x$ Photocatalyst for Water Splitting by Hybrid Hartree-Fock Density Functional Theory Methods. J. Phys. Chem. C 2010, 114, 7054-7062.

(24) Dou, M.; Persson, C., Band gap reduction and dielectric function of $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ and $In_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ alloys. *Phys. Status Solidi A* **2012**, 209, 75-78.

(25) Duan, X.; Lieber, C. M., Laser-Assisted Catalytic Growth of Single Crystal GaN Nanowires. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 188-189.

(26) Ellis, A. B.; Kaiser, S. W.; Bolts, J. M.; Wrighton, M. S., Study of n-type semiconducting cadmium chalcogenide-based photoelectrochemical cells employing polychalcogenide electrolytes. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1977**, *99*, 2839-2848.

(27) Erbs, W.; Desilvestro, J.; Borgarello, E.; Graetzel, M., Visible-light-induced oxygen generation from aqueous dispersions of tungsten(VI) oxide. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry* **1984**, 88, 4001-4006.

(28) Feng, C.; Yin, W.-J.; Nie, J.; Zu, X.; Huda, M. N.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Yan, Y., Electronic and optical properties of CoX_2O_4 (X = Al, Ga, In) alloys. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2012**, *100*, 023901.

(29) Fujdala, K.; Brutchey, R.; Tilley, T. D. In *Surface and Interfacial Organometallic Chemistry and Catalysis*; Copéret, C., Chaudret, B., Eds.; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: 2005; Vol. 16, p 69-115.

(30) Fujishima, A.; Honda, K., Electrochemical Photolysis of Water at a Semiconductor Electrode. *Nature* **1972**, *238*, 37-38.

(31) Funk, J. E.; Reinstrom, R. M., Energy Requirements in Production of Hydrogen from Water. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Proc. Des. Dev.* **1966**, *5*, 336-342.

(32) Futsuhara, M.; Yoshioka, K.; Takai, O., Optical properties of zinc oxynitride thin films. *Thin Solid Films* **1998**, *317*, 322-325.

(33) Garg, G.; Dubey, R. K.; Singh, A.; Mehrotra, R. C., Synthetic, spectroscopic and magnetic studies of heterometal alkoxides of cobalt(II, nickel(II) and copper(II) containing the sterically crowded tetraalkoxoaluminate ligand. *Polyhedron* **1991**, *10*, 1733-1739.

(34) Gerischer, H., Electrochemical Behavior of Semiconductors under Illumination. J. *Electrochem. Soc.* **1966**, *113*, 1174-1182.

(35) Gerischer, H., On the stability of semiconductor electrodes against photodecomposition. *Journal of Electroanalytical Chemistry and Interfacial Electrochemistry* **1977**, *82*, 133-143.

(36) Ghanti, E.; Nagarajan, R., Synthesis of $CuAl_2(acac)_4(O^iPr)_4$, its hydrolysis and formation of bulk $CuAl_2O_4$ from the hydrolyzed gels; a case study of molecules to materials. *Dalton Trans*. **2010**, *39*, 6056-6061.

(37) Gust, D.; Moore, T. A.; Moore, A. L., Solar Fuels via Artificial Photosynthesis. Acc. Chem. Res. 2009, 42, 1890-1898.

(38) Hahn, C.; Fardy, M. A.; Nguyen, C.; Natera-Comte, M.; Andrews, S. C.; Yang, P., Synthesis and Photocatalytic Properties of Single Crystalline $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanotubes. *Isr. J. Chem.* **2012**, *52*, 1111-1117.

(39) Han, W.-Q.; Liu, Z.; Yu, H.-G., Synthesis and optical properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanocrystals. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *96*, 183112.

(40) Han, W.-Q.; Zhang, Y.; Nam, C.-Y.; Black, C. T.; Mendez, E. E., Growth and electronic properties of GaN/ZnO solid solution nanowires. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **2010**, *97*, 083108.

(41) Han, W.-Q.; Ward, M. J.; Sham, T., Effect of Indium Doping on the Growth and Physical Properties of Ultrathin Nanosheets of GaInN/ZnO Solid Solution. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2011**, *115*, 3962-3967.

(42) Hanna, M. C.; Nozik, A. J., Solar conversion efficiency of photovoltaic and photoelectrolysis cells with carrier multiplication absorbers. *J. Appl. Phys.* **2006**, *100*, 074510.

(43) Hashiguchi, H.; Maeda, K.; Abe, R.; Ishikawa, A.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Photoresponse of GaN:ZnO Electrode on FTO under Visible Light Irradiation. *Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn.* **2009**, *82*, 401-407.

(44) Hernández-Alonso, M. D.; Fresno, F.; Suárez, S.; Coronado, J. M., Development of alternative photocatalysts to TiO₂: Challenges and opportunities. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2009**, *2*, 1231-1257.

(45) Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Yoshida, M.; Kubota, J.; Ikeda, S.; Matsumura, M.; Domen, K., Origin of Visible Light Absorption in GaN-Rich $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalysts. J. Phys. Chem. C 2007, 111, 18853-18855.

(46) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Lu, D.; Domen, K., The Effects of Starting Materials in the Synthesis of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution on Its Photocatalytic Activity for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *ChemSusChem* **2009**, *2*, 336-343.

(47) Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Takanabe, K.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Aspects of the Water Splitting Mechanism on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst Modified with $Rh_{2-y}Cr_yO_3$ Cocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2009**, *113*, 21458-21466.

(48) Hoffert, M. I.; Caldeira, K.; Benford, G.; Criswell, D. R.; Green, C.; Herzog, H.; Jain, A. K.; Kheshgi, H. S.; Lackner, K. S.; Lewis, J. S.; Lightfoot, H. D.; Manheimer, W.; Mankins, J. C.; Mauel, M. E.; Perkins, L. J.; Schlesinger, M. E.; Volk, T.; Wigley, T. M. L., Advanced Technology Paths to Global Climate Stability: Energy for a Greenhouse Planet. *Science* **2002**, *298*, 981-987.

(49) Holdren, J. P., Energy and Sustainability. *Science* 2007, *315*, 737-737.

(50) Huda, M. N.; Yan, Y.; Wei, S.-H.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Electronic structure of ZnO:GaN compounds: Asymmetric bandgap engineering. *Phys. Rev. B* **2008**, *78*, 195204.

(51) Hwang, Y. J.; Wu, C. H.; Hahn, C.; Jeong, H. E.; Yang, P., Si/InGaN Core/Shell Hierarchical Nanowire Arrays and their Photoelectrochemical Properties. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 1678-1682.

(52) Jacobson, M. Z.; Colella, W. G.; Golden, D. M., Cleaning the Air and Improving Health with Hydrogen Fuel-Cell Vehicles. *Science* **2005**, *308*, 1901-1905.

(53) Jensen, L. L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Newton, M. D., First-Principles Studies of the Structural and Electronic Properties of the $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3439-3446.

(54) Joo, J.; Kwon, S. G.; Yu, J. H.; Hyeon, T., Synthesis of ZnO Nanocrystals with Cone, Hexagonal Cone, and Rod Shapes via Non-Hydrolytic Ester Elimination Sol–Gel Reactions. *Adv. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 1873-1877.

(55) Kay, A.; Cesar, I.; Grätzel, M., New Benchmark for Water Photooxidation by Nanostructured α-Fe2O3 Films. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2006**, *128*, 15714-15721.

(56) Khaselev, O.; Turner, J. A., A Monolithic Photovoltaic-Photoelectrochemical Device for Hydrogen Production via Water Splitting. *Science* **1998**, *280*, 425-427.

(57) Kocha, S. S.; Peterson, M. W.; Arent, D. J.; Redwing, J. M.; Tischler, M. A.; Turner, J. A., Electrochemical Investigation of the Gallium Nitride-Aqueous Electrolyte Interface. *J. Electrochem. Soc.* **1995**, *142*, L238-L240.

(58) Kosmulski, M., Pristine Points of Zero Charge of Gallium and Indium Oxides. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 2001, 238, 225-227.

(59) Kosmulski, M., The pH-Dependent Surface Charging and the Points of Zero Charge. J. Colloid Interface Sci. 2002, 253, 77-87.

(60) Kudo, A.; Miseki, Y., Heterogeneous photocatalyst materials for water splitting. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2008**, *38*, 253-278.

(61) Kudo, A.; Miseki, Y., Heterogeneous photocatalyst materials for water splitting. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2009**, *38*, 253-278.

(62) Kumagai, N.; Ni, L.; Irie, H., A visible-light-sensitive water splitting photocatalyst composed of Rh^{3+} in a 4d⁶ electronic configuration, Rh^{3+} -doped ZnGa₂O₄. *Chem. Commun.* **2011**, 47, 1884-1886.

(63) Lee, J.; Zhang, S.; Sun, S., High-Temperature Solution-Phase Syntheses of Metal-Oxide Nanocrystals. *Chem. Mater.* **2013**, *25*, 1293-1304.

(64) Lee, K.; Tienes, B. M.; Wilker, M. B.; Schnitzenbaumer, K. J.; Dukovic, G., $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanocrystals: Visible Absorbers with Tunable Composition and Absorption Spectra. *Nano Lett.* **2012**, *12*, 3268-3272.

(65) Lee, Y.-C.; Lin, T.-Y.; Wu, C.-W.; Teng, H.; Hu, C.-C.; Hu, S.-Y.; Yang, M.-D., Visible luminescence properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution (x = 0.22). J. Appl. Phys. **2011**, 109, 073506.

(66) Leng, W. H.; Barnes, P. R. F.; Juozapavicius, M.; O'Regan, B. C.; Durrant, J. R., Electron Diffusion Length in Mesoporous Nanocrystalline TiO₂ Photoelectrodes during Water Oxidation. *J. Phys. Chem. Lett.* **2010**, *1*, 967-972.

(67) Lewis, N. S.; Nocera, D. G., Powering the planet: Chemical challenges in solar energy utilization. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* **2006**, *103*, 15729-15735.

(68) Lewis, N. S., Powering the Planet. *MRS Bulletin* **2007**, *32*, 808-820.

(69) Li, L.; Muckerman, J. T.; Hybertsen, M. S.; Allen, P. B., Phase diagram, structure, and electronic properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solutions from DFT-based simulations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2011**, *83*, 134202.

(70) Li, Y.; Takata, T.; Cha, D.; Takanabe, K.; Minegishi, T.; Kubota, J.; Domen, K., Vertically Aligned Ta_3N_5 Nanorod Arrays for Solar-Driven Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *Adv. Mater.* **2013**, *25*, 125-131.

(71) Li, Y.; Zhu, L.; Yang, Y.; Song, H.; Lou, Z.; Guo, Y.; Ye, Z., A Full Compositional Range for a $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Nanostructure: High Efficiency for Overall Water Splitting and Optical Properties. *Small* **2015**, *11*, 871-876.

(72) Liu, B.; Bando, Y.; Liu, L.; Zhao, J.; Masanori, M.; Jiang, X.; Golberg, D., Solid–Solution Semiconductor Nanowires in Pseudobinary Systems. *Nano Lett.* **2013**, *13*, 85-90.

(73) Liu, W.; Ye, H.; Bard, A. J., Screening of Novel Metal Oxide Photocatalysts by Scanning Electrochemical Microscopy and Research of Their Photoelectrochemical Properties. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 1201-1207.

(74) Maeda, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., GaN:ZnO Solid Solution as a Photocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2005**, *127*, 8286-8287.

(75) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Takata, T.; Hara, M.; Saito, N.; Toda, K.; Inoue, Y.; Kobayashi, H.; Domen, K., Overall Water Splitting on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Photocatalyst: Relationship between Physical Properties and Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2005**, *109*, 20504-20510.

(76) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photocatalyst releasing hydrogen from water. *Nature* **2006**, *440*, 295-295.

(77) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Lu, D.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Characterization of Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles Dispersed on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ as a Cocatalyst for Visible-Light-Driven Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2006**, *110*, 13753-13758.

(78) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Masuda, H.; Takata, T.; Saito, N.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Efficient Overall Water Splitting under Visible-Light Irradiation on $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Dispersed with Rh–Cr Mixed-Oxide Nanoparticles: Effect of Reaction Conditions on Photocatalytic Activity. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2006**, *110*, 13107-13112.

(79) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., New Non-Oxide Photocatalysts Designed for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2007**, *111*, 7851-7861.

(80) Maeda, K.; Hashiguchi, H.; Masuda, H.; Abe, R.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ for Visible-Light-Driven H2 and O2 Evolution in the Presence of Sacrificial Reagents. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2008**, *112*, 3447-3452.

(81) Maeda, K.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Effect of post-calcination on photocatalytic activity of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid solution for overall water splitting under visible light. *J. Catal.* **2008**, 254, 198-204.

(82) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Water Splitting: Recent Progress and Future Challenges. J. Phys. Chem. Lett. **2010**, *1*, 2655-2661.

(83) Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Solid Solution of GaN and ZnO as a Stable Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting under Visible Light. *Chem. Mater.* **2010**, *22*, 612-623.

(84) Maeda, K.; Xiong, A.; Yoshinaga, T.; Ikeda, T.; Sakamoto, N.; Hisatomi, T.; Takashima, M.; Lu, D.; Kanehara, M.; Setoyama, T.; Teranishi, T.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Overall Water Splitting Promoted by Two Different Cocatalysts for Hydrogen and Oxygen Evolution under Visible Light. *Angew. Chem., Int. Ed.* **2010**, *49*, 4096-4099.

(85) Maeda, K., Z-Scheme Water Splitting Using Two Different Semiconductor Photocatalysts. *ACS Catalysis* **2013**, *3*, 1486-1503.

(86) Maensiri, S.; Laokul, P.; Promarak, V., Synthesis and optical properties of nanocrystalline ZnO powders by a simple method using zinc acetate dihydrate and poly(vinyl pyrrolidone). *J. Cryst. Growth* **2006**, *289*, 102-106.

(87) Mapa, M.; Gopinath, C. S., Combustion Synthesis of Triangular and Multifunctional $ZnO_{1-x}N_x$ ($x \le 0.15$) Materials. *Chem. Mater.* **2009**, *21*, 351-359.

(88) Mapa, M.; Thushara, K. S.; Saha, B.; Chakraborty, P.; Janet, C. M.; Viswanath, R. P.; Madhavan Nair, C.; Murty, K. V. G. K.; Gopinath, C. S., Electronic Structure and Catalytic Study of Solid Solution of GaN in ZnO. *Chem. Mater.* **2009**, *21*, 2973-2979.

(89) McDermott, E. J.; Kurmaev, E. Z.; Boyko, T. D.; Finkelstein, L. D.; Green, R. J.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K.; Moewes, A., Structural and Band Gap Investigation of GaN:ZnO Heterojunction Solid Solution Photocatalyst Probed by Soft X-ray Spectroscopy. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 7694-7700.

(90) Meyer, F.; Hempelmann, R.; Mathur, S.; Veith, M., Microemulsion mediated sol-gel synthesis of nano-scaled MAl_2O_4 (M=Co, Ni, Cu) spinels from single-source heterobimetallic alkoxide precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **1999**, *9*, 1755-1763.

(91) Nagatani, H.; Suzuki, I.; Kita, M.; Tanaka, M.; Katsuya, Y.; Sakata, O.; Miyoshi, S.; Yamaguchi, S.; Omata, T., Structural and Thermal Properties of Ternary Narrow-Gap Oxide Semiconductor; Wurtzite-Derived β -CuGaO2. *Inorg. Chem.* **2015**, *54*, 1698-1704.

(92) Nozik, A. J., p-n photoelectrolysis cells. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1976**, *29*, 150-153.

(93) Nozik, A. J., Photochemical diodes. *Appl. Phys. Lett.* **1977**, *30*, 567-569.

(94) Nozik, A. J., Photoelectrochemistry: Applications to Solar Energy Conversion. *Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.* **1978**, *29*, 189-222.

(95) Ohno, T.; Bai, L.; Hisatomi, T.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Photocatalytic Water Splitting Using Modified GaN:ZnO Solid Solution under Visible Light: Long-Time Operation and Regeneration of Activity. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2012**, *134*, 8254-8259.

(96) Park, G. C.; Hwang, S. M.; Choi, J. H.; Kwon, Y. H.; Cho, H. K.; Kim, S.-W.; Lim, J. H.; Joo, J., Effects of In or Ga doping on the growth behavior and optical properties of ZnO nanorods fabricated by hydrothermal process. *Phys. Status Solidi A* **2013**, *210*, 1552-1556.

(97) Park, K.; Lee, J. A.; Im, H. S.; Jung, C. S.; Kim, H. S.; Park, J.; Lee, C.-L., GaP–ZnS Pseudobinary Alloy Nanowires. *Nano Lett.* **2014**, *14*, 5912-5919.

(98) Park, Y.; McDonald, K. J.; Choi, K.-S., Progress in bismuth vanadate photoanodes for use in solar water oxidation. *Chem. Soc. Rev.* **2013**, *42*, 2321-2337.

(99) Petit, J. R.; Jouzel, J.; Raynaud, D.; Barkov, N. I.; Barnola, J. M.; Basile, I.; Bender, M.; Chappellaz, J.; Davis, M.; Delaygue, G.; Delmotte, M.; Kotlyakov, V. M.; Legrand, M.; Lipenkov, V. Y.; Lorius, C.; Pepin, L.; Ritz, C.; Saltzman, E.; Stievenard, M., Climate and atmospheric history of the past 420,000 years from the Vostok ice core, Antarctica. *Nature* **1999**, *399*, 429-436.

(100) Pinaud, B. A.; Benck, J. D.; Seitz, L. C.; Forman, A. J.; Chen, Z.; Deutsch, T. G.; James, B. D.; Baum, K. N.; Baum, G. N.; Ardo, S.; Wang, H.; Miller, E.; Jaramillo, T. F., Technical and economic feasibility of centralized facilities for solar hydrogen production via photocatalysis and photoelectrochemistry. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2013**, *6*, 1983-2002.

(101) Qiu, Y.; Leung, S.-F.; Zhang, Q.; Hua, B.; Lin, Q.; Wei, Z.; Tsui, K.-H.; Zhang, Y.; Yang, S.; Fan, Z., Efficient Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting with Ultrathin films of Hematite on Three-Dimensional Nanophotonic Structures. *Nano Lett.* **2014**, *14*, 2123-2129.

(102) Radovanovic, P. V.; Norberg, N. S.; McNally, K. E.; Gamelin, D. R., Colloidal Transition-Metal-Doped ZnO Quantum Dots. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2002**, *124*, 15192-15193.

(103) RajaAmbal, S.; Yadav, A. K.; Jha, S. N.; Bhattacharyya, D.; Gopinath, C. S., Electronic structure-sunlight driven water splitting activity correlation of $(Zn_{1-y}Ga_y)(O_{1-z}N_z)$. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2014**, *16*, 23654-23662.

(104) Ram Boppana, V. B.; Doren, D. J.; Lobo, R. F., Analysis of Ga coordination environment in novel spinel zinc gallium oxy-nitride photocatalysts. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2010**, *20*, 9787-9797.

(105) Ram Boppana, V. B.; Schmidt, H.; Jiao, F.; Doren, D. J.; Lobo, R. F., Structure Analysis and Photocatalytic Properties of Spinel Zinc Gallium Oxonitrides. *Chem. Eur. J.* **2011**, *17*, 12417-12428.

(106) Reber, J. F.; Rusek, M., Photochemical hydrogen production with platinized suspensions of cadmium sulfide and cadmium zinc sulfide modified by silver sulfide. *The Journal of Physical Chemistry* **1986**, *90*, 824-834.

(107) Reinert, A. A.; Payne, C.; Wang, L.; Ciston, J.; Zhu, Y.; Khalifah, P. G., Synthesis and Characterization of Visible Light Absorbing $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ Semiconductor Nanorods. *Inorg. Chem.* **2013**, *52*, 8389-8398.

(108) Sabio, E. M.; Chamousis, R. L.; Browning, N. D.; Osterloh, F. E., Photocatalytic Water Splitting with Suspended Calcium Niobium Oxides: Why Nanoscale is Better than Bulk – A Kinetic Analysis. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2012**, *116*, 3161-3170.

(109) Scaife, D. E., Oxide semiconductors in photoelectrochemical conversion of solar energy. *Solar Energy* **1980**, *25*, 41-54.

(110) Schwartz, D. A.; Norberg, N. S.; Nguyen, Q. P.; Parker, J. M.; Gamelin, D. R., Magnetic Quantum Dots: Synthesis, Spectroscopy, and Magnetism of Co²⁺- and Ni²⁺-Doped ZnO Nanocrystals. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2003**, *125*, 13205-13218.

(111) Seabold, J. A.; Zhu, K.; Neale, N. R., Efficient solar photoelectrolysis by nanoporous Mo:BiVO₄ through controlled electron transport. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* **2014**, *16*, 1121-1131.

(112) Shet, S.; Yan, Y.; Turner, J.; Al-Jassim, M., Effect of gas ambient and varying RF sputtering power for bandgap narrowing of mixed (ZnO:GaN) thin films for solar driven hydrogen production. *J. Power Sources* **2013**, *232*, 74-78.

(113) Siegenthaler, U.; Stocker, T. F.; Monnin, E.; Lüthi, D.; Schwander, J.; Stauffer, B.; Raynaud, D.; Barnola, J.-M.; Fischer, H.; Masson-Delmotte, V.; Jouzel, J., Stable Carbon Cycle Climate Relationship During the Late Pleistocene. *Science* **2005**, *310*, 1313-1317.

(114) Sivula, K.; Zboril, R.; Le Formal, F.; Robert, R.; Weidenkaff, A.; Tucek, J.; Frydrych, J.; Grätzel, M., Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting with Mesoporous Hematite Prepared by a Solution-Based Colloidal Approach. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2010**, *132*, 7436-7444.

(115) Smith, Y. R.; Kar, A.; Subramanian, V., Investigation of Physicochemical Parameters That Influence Photocatalytic Degradation of Methyl Orange over TiO_2 Nanotubes. *Ind. Eng. Chem. Res.* **2009**, *48*, 10268-10276.

(116) Srikant, V.; Clarke, D. R., On the optical band gap of zinc oxide. *J. Appl. Phys.* **1998**, *83*, 5447-5451.

(117) Sun, S.; Zeng, H.; Robinson, D. B.; Raoux, S.; Rice, P. M.; Wang, S. X.; Li, G., Monodisperse MFe_2O_4 (M = Fe, Co, Mn) Nanoparticles. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **2004**, 126, 273-279.

(118) Sun, X.; Maeda, K.; Le Faucheur, M.; Teramura, K.; Domen, K., Preparation of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ solid-solution from $ZnGa_2O_4$ and ZnO as a photo-catalyst for overall water splitting under visible light. *Appl. Catal.*, A **2007**, *327*, 114-121.

(119) Sunkara, S.; Vendra, V. K.; Jasinski, J. B.; Deutsch, T.; Andriotis, A. N.; Rajan, K.; Menon, M.; Sunkara, M., New Visible Light Absorbing Materials for Solar Fuels, $Ga(Sb_x)N_{1-x}$. *Adv. Mater.* **2014**, *26*, 2878-2882.

(120) Suryanarayana, C.; Grant Norton, M. *X-Ray diffraction: a practical approach*; New York : Plenum Press, 1998

(121) Tewari, P. H.; Campbell, A. B., Temperature dependence of point of zero charge of cobalt and nickel oxides and hydroxides. *J. Colloid Interface Sci.* **1976**, *55*, 531-539.

(122) Tolbert, S. H.; Alivisatos, A. P., High-Pressure Structural Transformations in Semiconductor Nanocrystals. *Annu. Rev. Phys. Chem.* **1995**, *46*, 595-626.

(123) Tomar, N.; Ghanti, E.; Bhagi, A. K.; Nagarajan, R., Studies on the hydrolysis of $\{Cu[Al(OPr^i)_4]_2\}$, a single source precursor for $CuAl_2O_4$ spinel. J. Non-Cryst. Solids **2009**, 355, 2657-2662.

(124) Tran, N. H.; Holzschuh, W. J.; Lamb, R. N.; Lai, L. J.; Yang, Y. W., Structural Order in Oxygenated Gallium Nitride Films. *J. Phys. Chem. B* **2003**, *107*, 9256-9260.

(125) Turner, J. A., A Realizable Renewable Energy Future. *Science* **1999**, 285, 687-689.

(126) Turner, J. A., Sustainable Hydrogen Production. Science 2004, 305, 972-974.

(127) Veith, M., Molecular precursors for (nano) materials - a one step strategy. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2002, 2405-2412.

(128) Veith, M.; Haas, M.; Huch, V., Single Source Precursor Approach for the Sol–Gel Synthesis of Nanocrystalline $ZnFe_2O_4$ and Zinc–Iron Oxide Composites. *Chem. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 95-101.

(129) Walsh, A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M.; Turner, J. A.; Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Structural, magnetic, and electronic properties of the Co-Fe-Al oxide spinel system: Density-functional theory calculations. *Phys. Rev. B* **2007**, *76*, 165119.

(130) Walsh, A.; Ahn, K.-S.; Shet, S.; Huda, M. N.; Deutsch, T. G.; Wang, H.; Turner, J. A.; Wei, S.-H.; Yan, Y.; Al-Jassim, M. M., Ternary cobalt spinel oxides for solar driven hydrogen production: Theory and experiment. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2009**, *2*, 774-782.

(131) Walter, M. G.; Warren, E. L.; McKone, J. R.; Boettcher, S. W.; Mi, Q.; Santori, E. A.; Lewis, N. S., Solar Water Splitting Cells. *Chem. Rev.* **2010**, *110*, 6446-6473.

(132) Wang, J.; Huang, B.; Wang, Z.; Wang, P.; Cheng, H.; Zheng, Z.; Qin, X.; Zhang, X.; Dai, Y.; Whangbo, M.-H., Facile synthesis of Zn-rich $(GaN)_{1-x}(ZnO)_x$ solid solutions using layered double hydroxides as precursors. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 4562-4567.

(133) Wang, S.; Wang, L.-W., Atomic and Electronic Structures of GaN/ZnO Alloys. *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **2010**, *104*, 065501.

(134) Ward, M. J.; Han, W.-Q.; Sham, T.-K., Nitridation Temperature Effects on Electronic and Chemical Properties of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Solid Solution Nanocrystals. J. Phys. Chem. C **2013**, 117, 20332-20342.

(135) Weakliem, H. A., Optical Spectra of Ni²⁺, Co²⁺, and Cu²⁺ in Tetrahedral Sites in Crystals. *J. Chem. Phys.* **1962**, *36*, 2117-2140.

(136) Wei, W.; Dai, Y.; Yang, K.; Guo, M.; Huang, B., Origin of the Visible Light Absorption of GaN-Rich $Ga_{1-x}Zn_xN_{1-x}O_x$ (x = 0.125) Solid Solution. J. Phys. Chem. C 2008, 112, 15915-15919.

(137) Weller, M.; Overton, T.; Rourke, J.; Armstrong, F. *Inorganic Chemistry*; 6th ed.; Oxford University Press, 2014.

(138) West, A. R. Solid State Chemistry and its Applications; John wiley & Sons, 1984.

(139) West, A. R. *Basic Solid State Chemistry*; 2nd ed.; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd: New York, 1999.

(140) Williams, R., Becquerel Photovoltaic Effect in Binary Compounds. *The Journal of Chemical Physics* **1960**, *32*, 1505-1514.

(141) Woodhouse, M.; Herman, G. S.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Approach to Identification of Catalysts for the Photoelectrolysis of Water. *Chem. Mater.* **2005**, *17*, 4318-4324.

(142) Woodhouse, M.; Parkinson, B. A., Combinatorial Discovery and Optimization of a Complex Oxide with Water Photoelectrolysis Activity. *Chem. Mater.* **2008**, *20*, 2495-2502.

(143) Yang, X.; Wolcott, A.; Wang, G.; Sobo, A.; Fitzmorris, R. C.; Qian, F.; Zhang, J. Z.; Li, Y., Nitrogen-Doped ZnO Nanowire Arrays for Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *Nano Lett.* **2009**, *9*, 2331-2336.

(144) Yashima, M.; Yamada, H.; Maeda, K.; Domen, K., Experimental visualization of covalent bonds and structural disorder in a gallium zinc oxynitride photocatalyst $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$: origin of visible light absorption. *Chem. Commun.* **2010**, *46*, 2379-2381.

(145) Yoshida, M.; Hirai, T.; Maeda, K.; Saito, N.; Kubota, J.; Kobayashi, H.; Inoue, Y.; Domen, K., Photoluminescence Spectroscopic and Computational Investigation of the Origin of the Visible Light Response of $(Ga_{1-x}Zn_x)(N_{1-x}O_x)$ Photocatalyst for Overall Water Splitting. *J. Phys. Chem. C* **2010**, *114*, 15510-15515.

(146) Yourey, J. E.; Bartlett, B. M., Electrochemical deposition and photoelectrochemistry of $CuWO_4$, a promising photoanode for water oxidation. *J. Mater. Chem.* **2011**, *21*, 7651-7660.

(147) Yu, H.-G., An optimal density functional theory method for GaN and ZnO. *Chem. Phys. Lett.* **2011**, *512*, 231-236.

(148) Zhang, G.; Monllor-Satoca, D.; Choi, W., Band energy levels and compositions of CdSbased solid solution and their relation with photocatalytic activities. *Catal. Sci. Technol.* **2013**, *3*, 1790-1797.

(149) Zhang, W.; Zhang, J.; Lan, X.; Chen, Z.; Wang, T., Photocatalytic performance of $ZnGa_2O_4$ for degradation of methylene blue and its improvement by doping with Cd. *Catal. Commun.* **2010**, *11*, 1104-1108.

(150) Zhong, M.; Ma, Y.; Oleynikov, P.; Domen, K.; Delaunay, J.-J., A conductive ZnO-ZnGaON nanowire-array-on-a-film photoanode for stable and efficient sunlight water splitting. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **2014**, *7*, 1693-1699.

(151) Zhong, X.; Han, M.; Dong, Z.; White, T. J.; Knoll, W., Composition-Tunable $Zn_xCd_{1-x}Se$ Nanocrystals with High Luminescence and Stability. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **2003**, *125*, 8589-8594.

(152) Zhou, M.; Bao, J.; Xu, Y.; Zhang, J.; Xie, J.; Guan, M.; Wang, C.; Wen, L.; Lei, Y.; Xie, Y., Photoelectrodes Based upon Mo:BiVO₄ Inverse Opals for Photoelectrochemical Water Splitting. *ACS Nano* **2014**, *8*, 7088-7098.

(153) Zong, F.; Ma, H.; Xue, C.; Zhuang, H.; Zhang, X.; Xiao, H.; Ma, J.; Ji, F., Synthesis and thermal stability of Zn₃N₂ powder. *Solid State Commun.* **2004**, *132*, 521-525.